

Supplementary Materials for

Global carbon intensity of crude oil production

Mohammad S. Masnadi^{1*}, Hassan M. El-Houjeiri², Dominik Schunack³, Yunpo Li³, Jacob G. Englander¹, Alhassan Badahdah², Jean-Christophe Monfort², James E. Anderson⁴, Timothy J. Wallington⁴, Joule A. Bergerson⁵, Deborah Gordon⁶, Jonathan Koomey⁷, Steven Przesmitzki², Inês L. Azevedo⁸, Xiaotao T. Bi⁹, James E. Duffy¹⁰, Garvin A. Heath¹¹, Gregory A.Keoleian¹², Christophe McGlade¹³, D. Nathan Meehan¹⁴, Sonia Yeh¹⁵, Fengqi You¹⁶, Michael Wang¹⁷, Adam R. Brandt^{1*}

Affiliations:

- ¹ Department of Energy Resources Engineering, School of Earth, Energy & Environmental Sciences, Stanford University, CA, USA.
- ² Strategic Transport Analysis Team, Aramco Research Center Detroit, Aramco Services Company, MI, USA.
- ³ Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, Stanford University, CA, USA.
- ⁴ Research and Innovation Center, Ford Motor Company, MI, USA.
- ⁵ Chemical and Petroleum Engineering, Centre for Environmental Engineering Research and Education, University of Calgary, AB, Canada.
- ⁶ Energy and Climate Program, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, DC, USA.
- ⁷ Koomey Analytics, CA, USA.
- ⁸ Department of Engineering and Public Policy, Carnegie Mellon University, PA, USA.
- ⁹ Department of Chemical & Biological Engineering Department, University of British Columbia, BC, Canada.
- ¹⁰ California Environmental Protection Agency, Air Resources Board, CA, USA.
- ¹¹ Strategic Energy Analysis Center, National Renewable Energy Laboratory, CO, USA.
- ¹² Center for Sustainable Systems, School for Environment and Sustainability, University of Michigan, MI, USA.
- ¹³ International Energy Agency, Paris, France.
- ¹⁴ Baker Hughes, a GE company, TX, USA.
- ¹⁵ Department of Space, Earth and Environment, Chalmers University of Technology, Gothenburg, Sweden.
- ¹⁶ Robert Frederick Smith School of Chemical and Biomolecular Engineering, Cornell University, NY, USA.

¹⁷ Systems Assessment Group, Energy Systems Division, Argonne National Laboratory, IL, USA. *Corresponding author. Email: abrandt@stanford.edu (A.R.B.); masnadi@stanford.edu (M.S.M.)

Published 31 August 2018, *Science* **361**, 851 (2018) DOI: 10.1126/science.aar6859

This PDF file includes:

Materials and Methods

Other Supplementary Materials for this manuscript include the following:

(available at www.sciencemag.org/content/361/6405/851/suppl/DC1)

Input Data (Excel), Results Data (Excel), Fig1&2 Data (Excel)

Table of Contents

Table of Contents	2
1. Materials and Methods	4
1.1. LCA simulator	4
1.2. Definitions and assumptions	6
1.2.1. GHG emissions	6
1.2.2. GHG mitigation case studies	6
1.2.3. Crude transportation	7
1.2.4. Flaring	8
1.2.5. Oilfields	8
1.3. Co-product accounting approaches	9
1.4. Input data	9
1.4.1. Data source and availability	9
1.4.2. Data processing	10
1.4.3. OPGEE defaults	11
1.4.4. Data coverage	
1.4.5. Treatment of Canadian oil production in global oil CI assessment	
1.4.6. Data quality scoring	
1.5. Input parameters statistical importance analysis	
1.6. Cross correlation analysis	
1.7. Probabilistic uncertainty analysis	
2. Additional Results	44
2.1. Allocation vs. displacement	44
2.2. Break down of emissions plot	45
2.3. Global map and data quality results	46
2.4. Carbon intensity curve uncertainty analysis	50
2.5. Mitigation case studies	51
2.6. Effect of gas venting	51
3. Validation of Model Against Global Reported Emissions Datasets	
3.1. Flaring	54

3.2. Transport	
3.3. Land use	
3.4. Remaining discrepancies	
References	

1. Materials and Methods

1.1. LCA simulator

Due to the challenges of developing of integrated engineering models, previous life cycle upstream oil and gas studies generally estimated energy and environmental indices using "top-down" approaches based on macroeconomic data (1-10). However, economic accounting cannot explain underlying physical drivers of energy consumption and emissions from oilfield facilities (5, 11). A more granular, engineering-based "bottom-up" model can address these issues because of the physical insights provided during analysis (1). However, bottom-up engineering-based models require intensive data as input parameters that are not always readily available in public literature.

The life-cycle GHG intensities of each field are generated using the *Oil Production Greenhouse Gas Emissions Estimator* (*OPGEE version 2.0*) (*12*), an open-source engineeringbased field-specific model. OPGEE software and user guide can be found elsewhere (*12–14*). OPGEE is a peer-reviewed (*1*, *5*, *12*, *15–22*) well-to-refinery (or WTR, including all activities from primary extraction to delivery of crude at the refinery inlet gate) life-cycle analysis (LCA) model developed at Stanford University. It has been used extensively in California's LCFS program (*23*), and has been reviewed in numerous rounds of public regulatory commenting.

Using a "bottom-up" approach, OPGEE makes estimates of emissions intensities using up to 50 parameters as input data for each modeled oilfield. OPGEE includes emissions from exploration, drilling & development, production & extraction, surface processing, maintenance, waste disposal, and crude transport (see Fig. S1). The functional unit (or unit of analysis) is 1 MJ of crude petroleum delivered to the refinery entrance gate. Lower heating value (LHV) is used for all energy calculations. OPGEE estimates emissions using engineering models of production methods (e.g., water flooding), reservoir properties (e.g., pressure and temperature), fluid properties (e.g. crude density), processing practices (e.g., application of acid wet gas removal for associated gas processing), and crude oil transportation (e.g. via ocean tanker or pipeline). See the user guide for more details on physical models of each process stage (*12*).



Fig. S1. OPGEE macroscopic structural flow diagram. Input data (center) feed into life-cycle stage worksheets, which themselves rely on supplementary calculation worksheets (outer).

There are different elements of OPGEE that can be advanced in future efforts, e.g.:

- Including additional production technologies like polymer and chemical EOR, miscible hydrocarbon flooding, in-situ combustion, subsurface electric heaters, and cold heavy oil production with sand (CHOPS);
- Creating a comprehensive oil and gas process equipment venting/fugitive database and integrating it with OPGEE: most fugitive and venting emissions in OPGEE are currently calculated using emissions factors derived from California Air Resources Board (ARB) industry survey data (24). The data are specific to California where energy and environmental regulations are different than other regions;
- Calculation of field-level flaring rates using high resolution satellite data;
- Pipeline multi-phase flow modelling for more accurate estimation of energy costs;
- o Adding comprehensive maintenance and waste disposal models;
- More granular data-driven validation of different process stages of OPGEE;

Capturing the important cross-country differences by developing regional OPGEE defaults.

It should be noted that there are several emission factors that cannot easily be captured and modeled in OPGEE (e.g. equipment age and maintenance practices, on-site behavior and practices like inspection frequency and detecting/reporting standards) and is left for future research work.

1.2. Definitions and assumptions

1.2.1. GHG emissions

In this manuscript, "GHG intensities" and "carbon intensities (CIs)" are equivalent terminologies with the same unit (g CO₂eq./MJ crude oil produced and delivered at the refinery inlet gate). All presented volume-weighted-average GHG numbers are weighted based on crude oil production (bbl/d).

Greenhouse gases included in this work are: CO₂, CO, CH₄, N₂O, and non-methane volatile organic compounds (NMVOCs) to all air receptacles. GHGs are converted to CO₂eq. using the following global warming potential (GWP) factors based on pulse emissions over a 100-year time frame $-AR5/GWP_{100}$ (without carbon feedback) (25): CH₄ = 30, CO = 2.65, N₂O = 265, VOC = 4.5.

By "upstream GHG emissions', we mean all collective GHG emissions from exploration, well drilling and development, production and extraction, surface processing, and transport to the refinery gate (well-to-refinery).

1.2.2. GHG mitigation case studies

Here, the four mitigation case studies presented in Fig. S26 (section 2.5) are explained in detail.

1.2.2.1. No Routine Flaring World

In "No Routine Flare World – Moderate" and "No Routine Flare World – Extreme" case studies (scenarios), all global oilfields flaring-oil-ratios (FORs) are limited to 65 and 20 scf gas flared/bbl oil produced, respectively. This is the 25%ile and 5%ile of all studied global oilfields FORs, respectively. Oilfields that already flare less than 65 and 20 scf/bbl (original cases) remain unchanged in "No Routine Flaring World" case studies.

1.2.2.2. Minimal Fugitives & Venting World

The Norwegian oil and gas industry is a successful example in management of gas flaring, and fugitives and venting. In this case study, we take Norway 2015 fugitives and venting reported data from 37 (out of 76 in total) Norwegian oilfields (*26*) as a target emission intensity for oilfield operations with minimum fugitives and venting emissions. Norwegian fields report GHG intensities from flaring and venting of: 0.19 gCO₂eq./MJ (unweighted mean); 0.08 gCO₂eq./MJ (median); and 0.19 gCO₂eq./MJ (volume-weighted mean).

As fugitive emissions from incomplete combustion during flaring are treated separately in OPGEE, here we only focus on fugitives and venting from other extraction and surface processing facilities (e.g. compressors, pipelines, dehydrator unit, etc.; see OPGEE user guide for more details (*12*)).

In the OPGEE base case estimate of global oilfields (8,966 studied fields), the volumeweighted average fugitives and venting emissions are ~2.2 g CO₂eq./MJ. In "Minimal Fugitives & Venting World" case study, all oilfields fugitives and venting emissions are set to 0.2 g CO_2 eq./MJ to approximate the 2015 volume-weighted mean from Norway oilfields.

The fourth scenario presented in Fig. S26 is a combination of the "Minimal Fugitives & Venting World" and "No Routine Flare World – Extreme".

It should be pointed out that the above case studies are hypothetical and the feasibility of complying the mentioned flaring and fugitive/venting emissions standards should be investigated in separate work. Also, additional process equipment, activity, etc. may be needed in order to conform to the above standards. These factors and the GHG emissions associated with them are not included in this analysis.

1.2.3. Crude transportation

Crude trading patterns are volatile and generally not reported in public literature. Thus, the effect of oil transportation on the fields overall upstream GHG intensities is modeled consistently by using identical OPGEE defaults for crude oil transportation of all studied oilfields (ocean tanker: 8,000 miles; ocean tanker size: 250,000 tons; pipeline: 1,000 miles). It should be noted that crude transportation GHG emissions contribution in the total field CI is often minimal.

Having access to country level crude oil and oil products trade flows information would assist in order to better understand the upstream CI variability comparing to variabilities in different steps downstream of oil extraction.

1.2.4. Flaring

Flaring contributes to CI through both the CO₂ emissions during combustion of produced gas and methane released due to incomplete combustion. Flare efficiency changes with flare exit velocities and diameters, cross wind speed, and gas composition (27–29). For example, flare efficiencies in Alberta were estimated to range from 55% to \geq 99%, with a median value of 95%, adjusted for wind speed distributions (27). Thus, OPGEE assumes 95% flaring efficiency for this study.

The flare-oil-ratio (FOR, scf/bbl) is defined as volume of gas flared (in scf) over volume of crude oil produced (bbl).

For the studied fields from the top 10 countries with the highest upstream associated gas flaring observed from space via satellite (30) – Russia, Iraq, Iran, US, Venezuela, Algeria, Nigeria, Mexico, Angola, and Kazakhstan – it is assumed that no infrastructure is available to collect and process the produced associated gas and therefore, gas export is set to ~0 scf from oilfields (see OPGEE user guide (*12*)).

Gas venting as a substitute for flaring is assumed zero throughout the study. This is because there is no accessible public or commercial venting data and currently no readily available method to measure venting using satellite technology. It should be noted however that flaring/venting is a result of a lack of gas infrastructure and therefore, oilfields of countries with low flaring are most likely in geographic proximity to markets (which makes the development of a gas infrastructure economic) or their existing gas pipeline network is widely spread, and it does not necessarily mean that they are venting instead of flaring.

1.2.5. Oilfields

This study is limited to global oilfields. There is no single clear distinction between oil and natural gas hydrocarbon fields and references are inconsistent in this regard (31–33). Here, we include the fields with gas-oil-ratio (GOR, scf natural gas produced/bbl crude oil produced) of <10,000 scf/bbl as oilfields. Global fields with GOR >10,000 scf/bbl are considered gas fields and excluded from our analysis. Note that these excluded fields represent less than 2% of global oil production.

1.3. Co-product accounting approaches

Two main methods exist for addressing the energy use and emissions of oilfields when coproducts are also generated (i.e. electricity, NGLs, NG, upgraded process gas, diesel, residual fuel, and petroleum coke). The methods are (12, 34):

- Co-product displacement: in this approach, an alternative production method for the coproduced product is assessed and the resulting emissions and energy expenditures/gains are credited to the main product as if the co-product directly displaces product generated elsewhere.
- 2. Allocation: emissions are divided between products and co-products proportionally to a measure of output (often energy, mass, or monetary value).

Both methods are applied in this study. Since most of the available datasets (e.g. the U.S. Argonne National Laboratory's GREET model) uses co-product displacement method to deal with co-products, this method is used by default in the main manuscript. The CI curve resulting using the allocation method instead is presented in SI section 2.1.

1.4. Input data

1.4.1. Data source and availability

OPGEE accepts over 50 parameters to be entered as input data (see Fig. S1) for each modeled field. The OPGEE large-scale analysis tool is used to analyze all fields, and no parameters are changed for oilfields on detailed process modeling sheets. Year 2015 is chosen as the reference year for gathering all input data. 2015 was the latest year with complete data during analysis. Data for the studied fields were gathered through:

- Government reports: these data are only available for particular regions and only for some of OPGEE input parameters. The year 2015 oil and gas government data from Norway (26, 35), Canada (36–39), Denmark (40), UK (41), Nigeria¹ (42), and US (California (43), Alaska (44), and shale oils (45)) are utilized for our study. These data are summarized in the supplementary information (SI) Input Data Excel sheet.
- 2. Public literature: extensive data mining from public statistics and scientific or technical papers (e.g. Society of Petroleum Engineers Journal) (46) is performed. A total of nearly

¹ Some of the Nigerian oil and gas data are reported in a somewhat cursory way. It is recommended to perform cross-check verification within the same report to ensure using right numbers.

800 sources are utilized to construct estimates for the studied fields (see Table S17). The obtained public data can be found in the SI Input Data Excel sheet.

 Proprietary/Commercial data: lastly, some data from commercial sources (e.g. O&G J 2015 survey (47) and Wood Mackenzie oilfield datasets (48)) are used as backup to fill missing information (these commercial data are unable to be shared in public domain). Commercial data were utilized for few parameters (production method, field depth, field age, volumetric production, API gravity, and GOR) for some studied fields.

In some cases, data are digitized from literature plots (49) which may introduce minor inaccuracies due to pixel-based interpolation. These errors are likely to be small in comparison to other errors introduced by use of modeling defaults in some cases. In cases where high temporal resolution (i.e., monthly) data are reported, all data are converted to yearly averages.

1.4.2. Data processing

As shown in Fig. S2, the data are processed and aggregated via *R* program and stored in *MySQL* database management system (both are open source programs). For each parameter of each field, government data are used if available. Otherwise, an average of public and commercial data (if available) is calculated and inserted. OPGEE defaults are utilized when no data is available for a parameter. See the next section for more details.



Fig. S2. Data processing flow structure. *R* is used for data processing, programming and aggregation, *MySQL* is used for data storage, and OPGEE is utilized as the LCA simulator.

The way to handle multiple sources of data for the same parameter depends on the nature of each parameter. For example, for the parameters that regularly increase over time (e.g. number of producing wells, number of injection wells), if possible, the most recent data close to the reference year (2015) is used. For the more time independent parameters (e.g. API, well diameter), an arithmetic average is calculated and used. For variables like GOR and WOR that vary over time, a volume-weighted-average based on the reported oil production (bbl/d) data is used.

1.4.3. OPGEE defaults

When input data are not available, OPGEE supplies defaults based on statistical analysis of petroleum engineering literature and commercial sources (e.g. O&GJ (47)). For example, the gas-oil-ratio (GOR, scf gas produced/bbl oil produced) and water-oil-ratio (WOR, bbl water produced/bbl oil produced) affect the energy cost of oil production and processing. When these parameters are not reported, OPGEE uses the API gravity and field age to estimate GOR and WOR, respectively, based on statistical analysis of historical data from other global oilfields (*1*, *15*). Such defaults allow OPGEE to generate estimates of emissions in fields without complete data. Below we explain some defaults of the key parameters. See OPGEE user guide & technical documentation for more details (*12*).

1.4.3.1. Field age

Field age data were collected from 8,434 global oilfields. The histogram of field production start year is shown in Fig. S3. The mean date of discovery in the dataset was 1988. However, many of these fields are likely small fields that do not supply large quantities of oil to the global export markets. It is known that giant oilfields are somewhat older on average than the general field population. Fig. S4 shows the corresponding histogram if we only include fields with over 100,000 bbl/d production (109 fields in total). These fields produced cumulative ~32 million bbl/d crude oil in the year 2015 (~40% of global production). These giant fields have a count distribution and production-weighted average age distribution that are somewhat older than the complete set of global fields. See Table S1 for a summary of fields age data. The giant oilfields volume-weighted average is used in this study.



Fig. S3. Distributions of global oilfield ages.



Fig. S4. Distributions of giant oilfield ages.

Reference	Vol. W. Average	Median	Standard Deviation
All global oilfields	1982	1991	21
Giant oilfields	1972	1980	22

Table S1. Summary of oilfields age population data.

1.4.3.2. Field depth

Field depth data were collected for a total of 7344 global oilfields. For fields where a range of depths is presented, the mean of the range is used as a point estimate. The distribution of depths by number of fields per depth range is presented in Fig. S5. The mean depth for these fields is ~7,122 ft (used as deterministic default) and the standard deviation (STDV) is ~3,851 ft. The depth distribution has a longer right (deep) tail than left (shallow) tail, so the mean is somewhat larger than the median (6,654 ft).



Fig. S5. Distributions of global oilfield depths in bins of 500 ft depth.

1.4.3.3. Oil production volume

In total, 5,070 global oilfields with available oil production data are collected. As shown in Fig. S6, the majority of oilfields produce less than 250 bbl/d, with average and STDV of 2098 and 2445 bbl/d, respectively.



Fig. S6. Distributions of global oilfield daily volumetric oil production in bins of 250 bbl/d production.

1.4.3.4. Number of producing wells

Country-level oil production data and number of producing wells from a total of 106 oil producing countries were collected. The distribution of per-well productivities for all countries is shown in Fig. S7. A majority of oil producing countries produced less than 500 bbl/well-d. Weighting these well productivities by country-level share of global production, we see a very similar distribution. Because of the large number of countries producing less than 500 bbl/welld, we plot the distribution for countries under 500 bbl/well-d (see Fig. S8). For the 61 countries with per-well productivity less than 500 bbl/well-d, the most common productivity by number of countries was the bin of 0-25 bbl/well-d. However, when weighted by total production, the most common productivity bin is 75-100 bbl/well-d. An average productivity of 87.5 bbl/well-d is assumed as default well productivity in OPGEE.

It is commonly known that the higher the field productivity index (PI, bbl/psi-d), the lower the number of producing wells and injectors. Based on the available data on the number of producing wells vs. the productivity index, the default number of producing wells is limited to 200 if the PI is higher than 6 bbl/psi-d.



Fig. S7. Distributions of oilfield per-well productivity (bbl oil/well-d) for bins of 500 bbl/d, counted by numbers of countries (bar) and by fraction of production (dot) N = 106 countries.



Fig. S8. Distributions of oilfield per-well productivity (bbl oil/well-d) for all countries with perwell productivities lower than 500 bbl/well-d, counted by numbers of countries (bar) and by fraction of production (dot) N = 61 countries.

1.4.3.5. Number of injector wells

The default number of injector wells is a smart default based on the number of producing wells. To model this relationship, data from California, Alaska, and a variety of offshore fields from Canada, Nigeria, Norway and U.K. (206 fields in total) were collected. Per-well productivity across these fields ranges from less than 10 bbl/d to over 10,000 bbl/d. A strong relationship is seen between the productivity of producing wells and the number of injection wells required. Highly productive wells require a significantly larger number of injectors. Fig. S9 shows the relationship between the per-well productivity of a field and the ratio of injectors to producers. Fig. S10 also shows the ratio of injectors to producers' histogram that is not normally distributed. From these data, a relationship was generated for the mean and median ratio for each

logarithmic bin of production well productivity (see Table S2). Median values for each bin are used to define the smart default for the number of injector wells.



Fig. S9. Ratio of producers to injectors as a function of per-well productivity of 206 fields.



Fig. S10. Distribution of the ratio of injectors to producers of 206 global oilfields.

Production well productivity	Mean	Median	STDEV
0-10 bbl/d	0.1957	0.143	0.167
10-100 bbl/d	0.338	0.267	0.259
100-1000 bbl/d	0.556	0.512	0.281
> 1000 bbl/d	0.715	0.829	0.287

Table S2. Mean and median injector to producer ratios.

1.4.3.6. Well diameter

It is uncommon for a production tubing diameter to be over 5 inch (some highly productive wells in Middle East region excepted). Therefore, a triangularly distributed default well diameter with 1 to 5 inch range is defined in OPGEE. The OPGEE default diameter is 2.78 inches.

1.4.3.7. Productivity index

Oilfields productivity index (PI) is an important OPGEE input parameter, as field PI directly affects the productivity of wells and is therefore a sensitive investment and strategic datapoint. However, PI data are rarely reported in the literature. Based on our few available data

(20 data points), a mean of 17 and STDV of 18 are set as PI default inputs of the simulator. PI is bounded to be positive in all cases.

1.4.3.8. Reservoir pressure

The reservoir pressure is calculated based on a multiplication of a coefficient $\alpha(t)$ (a function of reservoir age, *t*) to the normal reservoir pressure, the pressure in the reservoir fluids necessary to sustain a column of water to the surface (50).

$$P_{res} = \alpha(t) \cdot D_{res}/2.31 \tag{S1}$$

where D_{res} is the reservoir depth (ft). In order to find a relationship for $\alpha(t)$, 2.31* P_{res}/D_{res} of several offshore and onshore global fields are plotted as a function of field age. Minimizing the square of residuals, different functions (i.e. exponential, logarithmic, polynomial, and power) are examined to find the best fit:

$$\alpha(t) = 4.9 * 10^{-8} t^2 + 0.95 \tag{S2}$$

1.4.3.9. Reservoir temperature

Reservoir temperature is also a direct function of the reservoir depth and is found to increase by 1°F for about 60 ft in many reservoirs. Reservoir temperature can be estimated base on the following expression:

 $T_{res} = T_a + \text{Thermal gradient} \cdot D_{res} / 100^{\circ}\text{F}$ (S3)

where T_{res} and T_a are reservoir and ambient temperatures, respectively. A geothermal gradient of 1.8°F per 100 ft is assumed (51).

1.4.3.10. API gravity

The API gravity of 7,223 global oilfields have been obtained. The histogram shown in Fig. S11 reveals that the majority of global fields lie within 35-40 °API with an average of 32.8 °API and a STDV of ~8.4 °API.



Fig. S11. The API gravity distribution of 7,223 global oilfields for bins of 5 °API.

1.4.3.11. Gas composition

The default gas composition for associated gas from oil production is derived from reported gas composition data from 135 California oilfields (*24*). Species concentration distributions for major gas species is shown in Fig. S12. In order to remove outliers, all compositions with methane concentration less than 50% were removed from the dataset (17 data points removed out of 135). The resulting mean compositions were rounded and used in OPGEE for default gas composition.

Although gas composition is a tertiary parameter (see Input Data Excel file, data scoring sheet) in terms of influence on the CI, it is recommended to develop a default based on global dataset for future analysis.



Fig. S12. Distributions of major gas species across 135 samples from California associated gas producers.

1.4.3.12. Gas-oil-ratio

The gas-oil ratio (GOR) varies over the life of the field. The amount of gas able to be evolved from crude oil depends on its API gravity, the gas gravity, and the temperature and pressure of the crude oil (*52*). As the reservoir pressure drops, increasing amounts of gas evolve from the liquid hydrocarbons (beginning at the bubble point pressure if the oil is initially undersaturated) (*52*). This tends to result in increasing producing GOR over time. Also, lighter crude oils tend to have a higher GOR.

Because of this complexity, a static single value for GOR is not desirable. However, all data required to use empirical correlations for GOR is not likely to be available for all crude oils modeled. From primary data we obtained GOR data of 3161 global oilfields. Crude oils are binned by API gravity into heavy (≤ 20 °API), medium (>20, ≤ 30 °API), and light crude (>30

°API). The associated gas GOR was compiled for 2015. The distributions, mean, and median values for each crude bin were generated. See Fig. S13 for plot of distributions and Table S3 for listing of mean and median GORs by bin. The median GORs are used to assign a smart default for each bin.



Fig. S13. Distributions of global GORs, binned by crude density.

Table S3. GOR values	by	crude oil	API	gravity	bin.
----------------------	----	-----------	-----	---------	------

Crude bin	Numb. Fields [#]	Gravity range [°API]	Average gravity [°API]	Mean GOR [scf/bbl]	Median GOR [scf/bbl]	STDV GOR [scf/bbl]
Heavy	149	≤20	16.4	1122.4	333.3	2829.7
Medium	758	>20, ≤30	26.3	1205.3	399.8	2277.9
Light	2254	>30	37.7	2429.3	910.8	3635.9

1.4.3.13. Water-oil-ratio

Some defaults require more flexible ("smart") default specifications. The water-oil-ratio (WOR) is a major parameter in influencing GHG emissions. OPGEE includes a statistical relationship for water production as a function of reservoir age. The default exponential relationship is a moderate case parameterized with a variety of industry data. Nevertheless, this relationship does not work well in predicting WOR for giant fields with very high per well productivity (e.g., Ghawar in Saudi Arabia).

A smart default for the water oil ratio as a function of field age was generated using data from large fields in various world regions. Data on oil and water production were extracted from reports issued by California Division of Oil, Gas and Geothermal Resources (DOGGR) (53), Alaska Oil and Gas Conservation Commission (AOGCC) (44), Alberta Energy Resources Conservation Board (ERCB) (36), Natural Resources Canada (NRC) (39), United Kingdom Department of Energy and Climate Change (DECC) (41), and the Norwegian Petroleum Directorate (NPD) (26, 35). For the Norwegian fields, water production data were not available prior to the year 2000. For Alberta fields, data were not available prior to 1962. Only data for the first 60 years of production were included. Only California fields contained data beyond 55 years, and therefore we excluded these years to avoid possibly atypical depleted field behavior in California from significantly affecting the least squares fit.

Because the majority of crude oil that is marketed globally originates from larger oilfields, fields that have produced less than 630 million bbl of crude oil were excluded. Also excluded from the analysis were fields that produce heavy crude using steam injection.

Additionally, a small number of fields were excluded because of apparent data anomalies or unusual events that may have affected oil or water production. The Redwater field in Alberta was excluded for data anomalies. This field has highly unusual water production data that can only be plausibly attributed to data entry error. Also, the Piper field in the U.K. was excluded because oil production was halted for several years. In total, data from 30 giant oilfields (12 onshore and 18 offshore) were included in the analysis.

The default WOR is represented by an exponential function:

$$WOR(t) = a_{WOR} \exp[b_{WOR}(t - t_0)] - a_{WOR}$$
(S4)

where a_{WOR} = fitting constant for the initial WOR in time = t_0 [bbl water/bbl oil]; b_{WOR} = exponential growth rate [1/y]; t_0 = initial year of production (or year of discovery if year of first

production unavailable) [y]; and t = year being modeled (independent variable) [y]. Note that the pre-exponential a_{WOR} is subtracted to force WOR to start at 0 when $t = t_0$. This model was fit to the collected data using a nonlinear least-squares fit from multiple starting points to ensure robustness. The results of fitting this model to the smart default fit values, compared to oilfields from a variety of world regions, is show in Fig. S14. The resulting fit gives $a_{WOR} = 4.020$ and $b_{WOR} = 0.024$. Fig. S15 histogram also shows that the 30 global oilfields WORs are distributed lognormally, with the majority of the data between 0-0.25 bbl water/bbl oil.

The WOR data STDV is also plotted vs. field age, as shown in Fig. S16. A power function with $R^2 \approx 91\%$ is fitted to the data in order to be used as smart default WOR STDV:

$$WOR \, STDV(t) = c_{WOR}(t - t_0)^{d_{WOR}}$$
(S5)

Here c_{WOR} =0.012 and d_{WOR} =1.662.



Fig. S14. Exponential WOR model fit with smart default parameters. The best fit to data gives $a_{WOR} = 4.020$ and $b_{WOR} = 0.024$.



Fig. S15. The WOR distribution of 30 global oilfields for bins of 0.25 bbl water/bbl oil.



Fig. S16. Power WOR STDV model fit with smart default parameters.

1.4.3.14. Water flooding volume

The volume of water injected in a water flooding project is meant to maintain reservoir pressure. As a default value, OPGEE assumes that the surface volume is replaced, such that the total oil produced plus the water produced is reinjected, or the injection per bbl = 1 + WOR. This estimate is well matched with the experimental data in oil and gas industry (also aligns with personal communications with oil companies).

1.4.3.15. Flood gas injection ratio

The ratio of the volume of flood gas injected [scf] to the volume of oil produced [bbl] is defined as flood gas injection ratio. The volume of the oil is measured after bulk processing has removed the associated gas. The default flood gas injection ratio depends on the choice of flood gas. If natural gas, air, or O_2 is selected as the flood gas, then the default ratio is calculated as follows:

$$F_R = 1.5GOR \quad \left[\frac{\text{scf gas}}{\text{bbl oil}}\right] \tag{S6}$$

where F_R = flood gas injection ratio [scf/bbl] and GOR is the gas-oil-ratio [scf/bbl].

If N_2 is selected as the flood gas, then the default flood gas injection ratio is 1,200 scf/bbl. This is based on the immiscible nitrogen flood operation at the Cantarell field in Mexico to maintain reservoir pressure. See the user guide (12) for more details.

If CO_2 is selected as the flood gas, then the default flood gas injection ratio is 10,000 scf/bbl. As with all injection ratios, this ratio changes over the life cycle of the flood project. It can also vary based on the specific reservoir engineering strategies selected by the operator. See the user guide (*12*) for more details.

The OPGEE default flood gas injection ratios are presented only as representative values that provide an order-of-magnitude estimate. Actual field data should be obtained when possible. *1.4.3.16. Proportion of injected CO₂ that is newly acquired*

As an example value, the OPGEE default for the proportion of CO_2 that is newly acquired (not previously injected) is 41%. This figure is from Malone et al. (*54*) discussion of an offshore CO_2 flood project at Weeks Island, Louisiana over a 9-year period (based on dates in the original reference by Johnston and Perry (*55*)). As with the flood gas injection ratio, actual data should be used if possible.

1.4.3.17. Steam-oil-ratio

Because the steam-oil-ratio (SOR) is a key parameter driving GHG emissions from thermal oil production operations, we examine default values for SOR in more detail. SOR data are collected for California and Alberta thermal oil recovery operations (*36*, *53*).

For California operations, incremental SOR is calculated using volumes of steam injected and reported incremental production due to steam injection. 'Total' SOR is also calculated using total production by field and total steam injection.

For Alberta operations, data on bitumen produced and steam injected were collected for 24 thermal recovery projects (SAGD and CSS). No data were available on incremental rather than total production, and it is not clear what incremental production figures would represent bitumen operations where non-enhanced production would be very small. Production volumes are binned by SOR for both regions and reported in Fig. S17. Averages for SOR are presented in Table S4. The default SOR in OPGEE V2.0 is 3.5 bbl cold water equivalent (CWE) per bbl oil.

1.4.3.18. Gas flaring

Gas flaring volumes were taken from field-level government reporting and public literature where possible, and from country-level National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA) satellite observations (*30*) in case where no data are reported. It should be pointed out that there are different sources of uncertainty associated with the satellite flaring data. For example, is the NOAA satellite detector well-calibrated? How can we be sure that low flaring is not an indication of venting? These important questions need to be addressed in the future research, and are out of the scope of the presented work.



Fig. S17. Distribution of SOR values for California and Alberta thermal EOR projects (steam flood, cyclic steam stimulation, steam-assisted gravity drainage).

	Mean - SOR _t	Mean - SOR _i
California - 2014	3.32	4.29
California - 2015	3.41	Unk.
Alberta - 2014	3.58	NA
Alberta - 2015	3.32	NA

Table S4. Indicators of SOR distributions for California and Alberta thermal EOR production.

1.4.4. Data coverage

Table S5 summarizes data coverage in this study. With combination of government reported data, public literature, and commercial data sources as input data to OPGEE (see section 1.4.1), we estimate emissions in the year 2015 from 8,966 on-stream oilfields in 90 countries. These oilfields have combined oil production of ~78.9 million barrels per day, capturing ~98% of 2015

global crude oil and condensate production (*56*). Government and public literature data are collected and used for 1,009 global fields, heavily weighted towards large oilfields and thus accounting for about 64.3% of 2015 global crude oil production. Commercial data are utilized for the rest of analysis (capturing mostly small fields).

Source of data	Number of fields	Cumulative production, MMbpd	2015 Global coverage %
Government and public data	1,009	51.7	64.3
Commercial data	7,957	27.2	33.9
Total	8,966	78.9	98.2

 Table S5. Data coverage summary of this study.

1.4.5. Treatment of Canadian oil production in global oil CI assessment

Here, we explain the methods used to align outputs from Canada's modeled oilfields to Canada's National Energy Board (NEB) statistics for 2015 (*38*):

1. NEB production output by category for 2015, in kbbl per day were:

	0	Conventional:	806
	0	SCO:	976
	0	Bitumen:	1,405
	0	Other heavy oil (listed as "conv."):	430
	0	Condensate and C5+:	222
2.	Sta	atistics for oil sands operations from the	following locations

- . Statistics for on sands operations from the following locations
 - In situ from ST-53 report, Alberta Energy Regulator (AER) (57)
 - Mining and upgrading from ST-39 report, AER (58)
- 3. Where possible, additional data gathered for in situ operations, as ST-53 does not include operational data other than SOR. Additional data gathering from AER "In Situ Performance Presentations". To reduce data gathering requirements from In Situ Performance Presentations (ISPP) (59), a complete list of in situ projects from ST-53 was filtered to remove projects that produce less than 500 m³/month. This leaves the following breakdown (Table S6):

Included for data gathering	Excluded from data gathering
Algar	Algar Lake
Christina Lake	BlackGold
Christina Lake	Blackrod
Cold Lake	Blackrod
Firebag	Cadotte HCSS
Foster Creek	Cliffdale Pilot
Great Divide	Dover
Hangingstone	Gemini
Hangingstone	Germain
Jackfish	Harmon Valley Pilot
Joslyn Creek	Harmon Valley South Thermal Pilot
Kirby	Harper
Leismer	Mackay River
Lindbergh	Pelican Lake
Long Lake	Pelican Upper Grand Rapids
Mackay River	Saleski Phase 1
Orion	Sawn Lake
Peace River	Seal CSS
Primrose and Wolf Lake	Surmont Pilot
STP McKay	West Ells
Sunrise	
Surmont	
Tucker Lake	

Table S6. Breakdown of included and excluded projects for data gathering.

- 4. All in situ projects, unless noted below, are assumed to use dilution of 25% vol/vol with condensate diluent composition (final dilbit vol%):
 - Suncor MacKay River (non-upgraded) is assumed blended with SCO to make heavy synthetic.
 - Suncor Firebag (non-upgraded) is assumed blended with SCO to make a heavy synthetic.
- 5. After matching in situ projects to projects already in database (public and commercial data), the following projects from the "excluded" list in table above are added back in:
 - o Algar Lake
 - o MacKay river
 - o Pelican Lake

- o Seal CSS
- 6. For mining data, ST-39 was processed to generate the following figures:
 - Bitumen production
 - SCO production
 - Bitumen deliveries
 - SCO deliveries
- 7. For additional mining data, AER and other sources (e.g., oilsands magazine) were consulted for project configuration, upgrader type, and supply and disposition of bitumen by project.
- 8. The following methods are used for mining projects:
 - Suncor mine is modeled using OPGEE upgrader configuration #1, DC
 - i. Suncor mine SCO (331 kbbl/d) and bitumen (113 kbbl/d) outputs are gathered from ST-39.
 - Direct bitumen output (113 kbbl/d) blended is assumed sourced from Firebag and MacKay because of higher in situ bitumen quality.
 - iii. Remainder of Firebag and MacKay is assumed to be sent to upgrader.
 - iv. Upgrader sources remainder of feed to generate 331 kbbl/d SCO from Suncor mine.
 - Syncrude mine is modeled using OPGEE upgrader configuration #3, HC+FC
 - i. Syncrude outputs of SCO (249 kbbl/d) is gathered from ST-39
 - ii. Syncrude produces no other outputs
 - AOSP (Muskeg/Jackpine/Scotford)
 - Muskeg and Jackpine bitumen production gathered as bitumen deliveries (335 kbbl/d).
 - Net Scotford bitumen deliveries computed as bitumen delivered to Scotford less bitumen delivered by Scotford (231 kbbl/d).
 - iii. Jackpine and Muskeg mines are assumed to supply all of Scotford net bitumen deliveries.
 - Remainder of Jackpine and Muskeg projects output is assumed to be exported as bitumen, either from Scotford, or directly to a refinery as dilbit (104 kbbl/d).

- v. Scotford refinery is modeled using OPGEE upgrading configuration #2, HC.
- vi. AOSP mines are assumed to not consume net diluent, as input diluent to Scotford almost exactly matches output diluent from Scotford.
- Horizon mine is modeled using OPGEE upgrader configuration #1 (DC)
- Kearl mine does not upgrade but exports diluted bitumen
 - Bitumen deliveries (155 kbbl/d) and SCO deliveries (49 kbbl/d) are collected.
 - SCO delivery matches SCO receipts, confirming that this SCO is used as a diluent stream. Kearl is assumed to therefore not consume diluent (deliveries of diluent are small, most is used as fuel or "wasted" per ST-39.
- Because the OPGEE modeled fields from data gathering and commercial data do not add up to NEB volumes, we add to our database an additional conventional, condensate, and heavy oilfield to balance NEB production:
 - "Other conventional" Generic crude of 30 °API produced via downhole pump and water flooding. Set to balance conventional production from NEB against sum of production from other modeled or commercial data fields with >=20
 °API and <45 °API.
 - "Other heavy" Generic crude of 17.5 °API produced via downhole pump. Set to balance "Heavy conv." production from NEB against sum of production from our other modeled fields with <20 °API.
 - "Other condensate" Generic crude of 55 °API set to balance our diluent consumption for dilbit sales (computed as above) against NEB condensate production.
- 10. Final disposition of crude and comparison to NEB is as follows (Table S7):

Crude type	OPGEE vol.	NEB vol.	Ratio	Notes
	[kbbl/d]	[kbbl/d]	[OPGEE/NEB]	
Conventional	924	926	0.000	>= 20 °API, < 45
Conventional	034	030	0.990	°API
SCO – Mine	887	-		
SCO – In situ	99	-		
SCO – Total	986	976	1.010	
Bitumen – Mine	259	-		
Bitumen – In situ	1128	-		
Bitumen – Total	1387	1405	0.987	
Other heavy	428	430	0.995	< 20 °API
Condensate –	168			
Dilbit	108	-		
Condensate – Other	58	-		>=45 °API
Condensate –	226	222	1 010	
Total	220		1.010	
Total crude	<u>3,861</u>	3,860	<u>0.998</u>	

Table S7. Comparison of this work coverage with NBE.

- 11. Lastly, CO₂ sequestration from Shell Quest project is computed. Net sequestration of 1 million tonnes of CO₂ per year, is converted to grams per day. This amount is subtracted from AOSP upgrader emissions (~2 gCO₂/MJ). The adjusted AOSP intensities are then used in volume-weighted average for the country.
- 12. Final number of modeled Canadian crudes: 84, including three "generic" crudes to make up volume missing from database. Some projects split into two (i.e., "Firebag – upgraded", "Firebag – Not upgraded")

1.4.6. Data quality scoring

In order to have a better understanding of OPGEE input data quality per field and per country, a systematic data quality scoring is performed using *R* program. Each input parameter (of each field) is scored based on data source type and vintage (see Table S8). Data from government sources receive the highest score. Lower scores are allocated to commercial data as they are not peer-reviewed and accessible for evaluation in public domain. If no data are available for a parameter, OPGEE default is used (see section 1.4.3) and therefore, it receives the lowest score. Since the presented study reference year is 2015, the data are also scored based on their reference publication year. It should be pointed out that here we only focused on technical

aspects of data quality scoring. Other factors (e.g. authenticity of government reporting based on international corruption indices) could be explored in future analyses for improve of data quality assessment.

As shown elsewhere (20, 60), some input parameters have higher impact on fields total lifecycle GHG emissions estimate. Thus, the input parameters are classified as primary, secondary, or tertiary based on their importance level (see Table S8). See Input Data Excel file (data scoring sheet) for the list of primary, secondary, and tertiary parameters. The scores are weighted based on their significance and then the total weighted-average score of each field is estimated. See section 2.3 for results.

Source of data	Score	
Government	9	
Literature (peer-reviewed)	8	
Other literature (technical report,	(
presentation)	0	
Commercial	5	
OPGEE default	3	
Publication year	Score	
< 10 years	8	
10-20 years	5	
>20 years	3	
Contribution significance	Weight	
Contribution significance	factor	
Primary	2	
Secondary	1	
Tertiary	0.5	

Table S8. Data quality scoring measures.

1.5. Input parameters statistical importance analysis

In order to study the significance of input parameters on the output carbon intensities methodologically, predictive statistical models are fit to the CI results (OPGEE outputs). The resulting statistical models allow to predict the results of OPGEE software without the expense of running OPGEE simulations. The independent variables in order to train the models are selected based on prior studies (20, 60) that identified the key OPGEE input parameters which have dominant effects on the CI results uncertainty. The selected nine independent variables (x_1

to x_9) are as follows: FOR, API gravity, SOR, WOR, PI, Field depth, water injection ratio (WIR), GOR, and number of wells. Our sensitivity analysis on the effect of all OPGEE input parameter on the CI predictions out of the trained models also confirms the previous studies (20, 60) and the leading influence of the above parameters on models predictions accuracy. Terms without statistically significant coefficients (e.g. production rate) are removed from the models. The only output (dependent variable) is the carbon intensities.

The dataset (i.e., OPGEE input parameters and CI results for 8,966 global oilfields) is split into a training dataset and a testing dataset. The testing set is a randomly selected subset of $\sim 10\%$ of the dataset (from 877 fields) which is removed from the dataset and held aside (i.e., not used to generate the statistical fit). The training set includes the rest of the dataset, which is $\sim \%90$ of data (from 8,089 fields). The training and testing sets are drawn independently for each predictive equation.

Ten models are developed in total (see Table S9) using polynomial quadratic regression. Linear regression resulted in unsatisfactory coefficient of determination (R^2) and therefore is not considered further. The reference model (model #1) is trained by incorporating all nine independent variables. In order to rank the importance of the independent variables, one of them is excluded from the training process for each of the other nine models (model #2 – #10; see Table S9). The quadratic equation includes all linear terms, interaction terms, and square terms. The quadratic models are of the general form of:

$$CI = \alpha_0 + \sum_{i=1}^{9} \alpha_{1i} x_i + \sum_{i=1}^{9} \sum_{j=i+1}^{9} \alpha_{2ij} (x_i \times x_j) + \sum_{i=1}^{9} \alpha_{3i} x_i^2$$
(S7)

where the coefficient α_0 is the intercept, α_{1i} are linear coefficients, α_{2ij} are coefficients on interaction terms, and α_{3i} are quadratic coefficients on squared terms. The models coefficients are presented in Results Data Excel file (Importance Analysis sheet).

After the quadratic regression, the fitted model is fed the independent variables from the test dataset and asked to predict the dependent variables from the test dataset. The results from these testing runs are shown in Table S9 and Results Data Excel file (Importance Analysis sheet). Table S9 data reveal that excluding FOR or SOR (models #2 and 3) result in higher drop in the polynomial regression R^2 comparing to the other independent variables. Therefore, flaring and thermal extraction via steam injection for heavy crudes are the key determinants of the

output CI (see Fig. 2). Much lower R^2 of model #2 relative to model #3 suggests the significance of FOR relative to SOR.

Model #	Excluded independent variable	R^2	R^2 difference relative to the reference model
1 (reference model)	None	0.807	-
2	FOR	0.246	0.561
3	SOR	<u>0.715</u>	0.092
4	WOR	0.790	0.017
5	Field depth	0.798	0.009
6	WIR	0.800	0.007
7	API	0.803	0.004
8	GOR	0.804	0.003
9	PI	0.805	0.002
10	Number of wells	0.805	0.002

Table S9. Ten statistical predictive models for importance analysis.

1.6. Cross correlation analysis

In order to assess any potential correlations between OPGEE different key parameters, a cross correlation analysis is performed. Figure S18 shows a cross correlation analysis of the major common input parameters across all global fields. It reveals that for the parameters with appreciable cross correlation coefficient (over 0.4 for WOR vs Age, and WOR vs WIR; and over 0.23 for API vs GOR) we already assigned OPGEE defaults incorporating the relationship between these factors (see above). In order to have regional estimates of missing FORs, it is preferred to use NOAA country-level satellite data (*30*) instead of a general correlation between FOR and GOR. Although no noteworthy correlation between other studied parameters is observed, additional hidden relationships or selection biases might exist.


Fig. S18. Cross correlation analysis of OPGEE key input parameters. Constructed using MATLAB statistical toolbox. Term in upper right hand corner is R^2 of correlation between the variable on the x-axis and the variable on the y-axis. Along the diagonal, the distribution of the values of that parameter are given, along with the number of observations in the dataset.

1.7. Probabilistic uncertainty analysis

As mentioned before, OPGEE requires about 50 parameters as input data for each oilfield. If input data are not available for some of these parameters (common due to lack of publicly available data), OPGEE uses defaults (see section 1.4.3) to fill missing information. What if one does not want to use OPGEE defaults? Then what is the uncertainty associated with the missing data?

It has been shown recently that emissions uncertainty depends on the key input parameters, and the use of default values in the place of specific data (20, 60). Therefore, here we only analyze the uncertainty associated with OPGEE missing input parameters. Other uncertainty sources include: unchanging parameters embedded into OPGEE (e.g. downhole pump efficiency, etc.), model structure, and modeling equations used for process units. See the OPGEE user guide & technical documentation for more details on other defaults (12).

The uncertainty associated with the CI estimates is computed probabilistically using a Monte Carlo (MC) simulation method. In each Monte Carlo realization, for each field, missing data are replaced not with the OPGEE default value but instead with a value from the underlying distribution or statistical values. A total of 500 Monte Carlo realizations are generated per field. See Table S10 for summary of input parameters and their probabilistic distribution indices used for this analysis. 500 realizations are more than sufficient as convergence analysis shows that after 300 realizations a consistent result distribution is obtained (i.e., more MC simulations no longer strongly affects mean, median or SD of uncertainty realizations). For each Monte Carlo realization, the global oilfields are re-ordered by CI in order to produce Fig. S25.

Note that some of the input parameters in Table S10 are treated deterministically:

- Parameters 1.7-1.9: almost all of the global heavy crudes (e.g. Californian fields, Canadian and Venezuelan oil sands) are covered in this work and thus, these production practices are excluded from the probabilistic simulation.
- **Parameter 4.6:** deterministic approach is followed as the majority of the fields use natural gas for EOR.
- **Parameter 4.7.2:** It is known that most of the studied CO₂-EOR fields use natural subsurface CO₂.
- **Parameter 4.7.3:** CO₂ sequestration is not practiced in almost all of the active oilfields in 2015 and therefore is not considered in the Monte Carlo analysis.
- Parameter 5.4: path #5 is used for every oilfield with known processing path (except CO₂-EOR fields). As natural gas is considered for EOR and CO₂-EOR is not included for Monte Carlo simulation, option #5 is chosen as the only gas processing path for all probabilistic realizations.
- **Parameter 5.7:** this parameter is known and related to oil sand fields that are well covered in this work. Thus, deterministic approach is followed.

Parameter 7.1: as explained in section 1.2.3, the effect of oil transportation on the fields overall upstream CI is modeled consistently by using identical OPGEE defaults for crude oil transportation of all studied oilfields (ocean tanker: 8,000 miles; pipeline: 1,000 miles). Therefore, only ocean tanker and pipeline are considered for uncertainty analysis.

The error bars presented in Fig. 1 are based on GHG emissions 5 and 95%iles of Monte Carlo simulation. Since many parameter distributions are lognormal in nature (Table S10), the CI error bars in Fig. 1 are skewed high. The error bars in Fig. 1 for different countries are independent but comparable to each other as the same uncertainty analysis methodology is used for each field/country. Larger error bars for a particular country could be originated from 1) missing of more important parameters (e.g. primary variables), 2) missing frequency in different oilfields of the same country, or a combination of both factors.

Prior studies (20, 60) have identified the key OPGEE input parameters that drive the uncertainty associated with the CI results. These parameters are as bellow:

- **Primary parameters:** steam-oil-ratio (SOR), API gravity, water-oil-ratio (WOR), gas-oil-ratio (GOR), and flare-oil-ratio (FOR);
- Secondary parameters: field depth, productivity index, number of wells, production rate;
- Tertiary parameters: include other remaining parameters.

The above classification is a good guideline to prioritize critical field parameters to be obtained in order to minimize the uncertainty of the CI results.

Given that the need for better data is a key conclusion of this work, the Input Data Excel file (Missing Data sheet) shows which parameters were least well populated and for what percent of global production these parameters are missing. From primary parameters, more effort should primarily be devoted to find FOR and WOR data, whereas for secondary parameters, searching to find additional Productivity Index and Number of producing wells data is of great importance.

Input Parameters [unit]	Mean	STDV	Low Range	High Range	Prob. Yes (binary)	Distribution Type		
1. Production methods								
1.1 Downhole pump	0	0	0	0	0.95	Binary		
1.2 Water reinjection	0	0	0	0	0.25	Binary		
1.3 Natural gas reinjection	0	0	0	0	0.95	Binary		
1.4 Water flooding	0	0	0	0	0.75	Binary		
1.5 Gas lifting	0	0	0	0	0.05	Binary		
1.6 Gas flooding	0	0	0	0	0.05	Binary		
1.7 Steam flooding	0	0	0	0	0.00	Binary		
1.8 Oil sands mine	0	0	0	0	0.00	Binary		
1.9 Oil sands mine	0	0	0	0	0.00	Binary		
	2.	Field properti	es					
2.1 Field age (<i>t</i>) [y]	35	22	2	82	-	Lognormal		
2.2 Field depth (D_{res}) [ft]	7,122	3,851	59	35,837	-	Lognormal		
2.3 Oil production volume (OPV) [bbl/d]	2,098	2,445	10	10,000	-	Lognormal		
2.4 Number of producing wells [#]	OPV/87.5	2,445/87.5	1	114	-	Lognormal		
2.5 Number of water injecting wells [#]	Table S2	Table S2	1	95	-	Lognormal		
2.6 Well diameter [inch]	3	1	1	5	-	Triangular		
2.7 Productivity index (PI) [bbl/psi-d]	17	18	1	50	-	Lognormal		
2.8 Average reservoir pressure (P_{res}) [psi]	Eq. S1	Eq. S1	24	14,738	-	Lognormal		
2.9 Average reservoir temperature (T_{res}) [°F]	Eq. S3	Eq. S3	71	582	-	Normal		
2.10 Offshore?	0	0	0	0	0.2	Binary		
3. Fluid properties								
3.1 API gravity of produced crude [°API]	33	8	3	88	-	Normal		
3.2 Associated gas composition [mol%]								
N_2	2	2	0	14	-	Lognormal		
CO_2	6	4	0	35	-	Lognormal		
C ₁	84	5	62	100	-	Lognormal		
C_2	4	2	0	15	-	Lognormal		

Table S10. Summary of input default parameters and their probabilistic distribution measure used in this study.

C ₃	2	1	0	10	-	Lognormal	
C_{4^+}	1	1	0	6	-	Lognormal	
H_2S	0.5	1	0	1	-	Lognormal	
4. Production practices							
4.1 Gas-to-oil ratio (GOR) [ssc/bbl oil]	Table S3	Table S3	1	34,000	-	Lognormal	
4.2 Water-to-oil ratio (WOR) [bbl produced/bbl oil]	Eq. S4	Eq. S5	1.0	33	-	Lognormal	
4.3 Water injection ratio [bbl injected/bbl oil]	WOR+1	0	WOR+1	WOR+1	-	Uniform	
4.4 Gas lifting injection ratio [scf/bbl oil]	363	500	200	2500	-	Lognormal	
4.5 Gas flooding injection ratio [scf/bbl oil]	Eq. S6	0	Eq. 86	Eq. S6	-	Uniform	
4.6 Flood gas (1:Natural gas, 2: N ₂ , 3: CO ₂)	1	0	1	1	-	Uniform	
 4.7 CO₂ flooding and sequestration parameters 4.7.1 Percentage of newly acquired CO₂ (total injected CO₂ includes both new and recycled) 4.7.2 Source of CO₂ 	41	20	0	100	-	Normal	
(1: Natural subsurface reservoir, 2: Anthropogenic)	1	0	1	1	-	Uniform	
4.7.3 Percentage of sequestration credit assigned to the oilfield	0	0	0	0	-	Uniform	
4.8 Steam-to-oil ratio (SOR) [bbl steam/bbl oil]	3.5	2	0	5	-	Lognormal	
4.9 Fraction of required electricity generated onsite	0.5	0.25	0	1	-	Normal	
4.10 Fraction of remaining gas reinjected	0.5	0.25	0	1	-	Normal	
4.11 Fraction of water produced that is reinjected	0.77	0.38	0	1	-	Normal	
4.12 Fraction of steam generation via co-generation	0.37	0.42	0	1	-	Normal	
5. Processing practices							
5.1 Heater/treater	0	0	0	0	=IF(WOR> 10,1,IF(W OR>5,0.5,I F(WOR>1, 0.25,0)))	Binary	
5.2 Stabilizer column	0	0	0	0	=IF(API>4 0,1,IF(API >30,0.5,IF(Binary	

					API>20,0.2	
5.3 Upgrader type					5,0)))	
(0: None, 1: Delayed coking, 2:	0	0	0	0	0.0	Uniform
Hydroconversion, 3: Hydroconversion and fluid	0	0	0	0	0.0	Childrin
coking)						
(1: None, 2: Minimal - Dehvdrator, 3: Acid Gas.	_		_	_		
4: Wet Gas, 5: Acid Wet Gas, 6: CO ₂ -EOR	5	0	5	5	-	Uniform
Membrane, 7: CO ₂ -EOR Ryan Holmes)						
5.5 Flare-oil-ratio (FOR) [scf flared/bbl oil]	NOAA	NOAA*0.2	1	3000	-	Normal
5.6 Ratio of venting to oil production	10	3	0	100	-	Normal
5.7 Volume fraction of diluent in diluted crude	0	0	0	0	-	Uniform
	6.	Land use impac	ts			
6.1 Crude ecosystem carbon richness						
6.1.1 Low carbon richness (semi-arid grasslands)	0	0	0	0	0.33	Binary
6.1.2 Moderate carbon richness (mixed)	0	0	0	0	0.33	Binary
6.1.3 High carbon richness (forested)	0	0	0	0	0.33	Binary
6.2 Field development intensity						
6.2.1 Low intensity dev. and low oxidation	0	0	0	0	0.33	Binary
6.2.2 Moderate intensity dev. and moderate oxidation	0	0	0	0	0.33	Binary
6.2.3 High intensity dev. and high oxidation	0	0	0	0	0.33	Binary
	7.0	Crude oil transpo	ort			
7.1 Fraction of oil transported by each mode						
7.1.1 Ocean tanker	0	0	0	0	1	Binary
7.1.2 Barge	0	0	0	0	0	Binary
7.1.3 Pipeline	0	0	0	0	1	Binary
7.1.4 Rail	0	0	0	0	0	Binary
7.1.5 Truck	0	0	0	0	0	Binary
7.2 Transport distance (one way)						
7.2.1 Ocean tanker [mile]	8,000	2,000	1,000	12,000	-	Normal
7.2.2 Barge [mile]	NA	NA	NA	NA	-	NA
7.2.3 Pipeline [mile]	1,000	700	100	5,000	-	Normal

7.2.4 Rail [mile]	NA	NA	NA	NA	-	NA
7.2.5 Truck [mile]	NA	NA	NA	NA	-	NA
7.3 Ocean tanker size, if applicable [ton]	250,000	25,000	50,000	300,000	-	Normal
8. Other sources emissions						
8.1. Small sources emissions [g CO ₂ eg./MJ]	0.5	0.15	0.1	1	-	Normal

2. Additional Results

2.1. Allocation vs. displacement

As discussed in section 1.3, emissions from co-products can be assigned by either allocation in proportion to energy content as well as co-product displacement. Fig. S19 shows a comparison between CI curves using co-product displacement and allocation methods. The two methods result in almost similar CI estimates. In some cases with large co-production (i.e., a very gas-rich field, high GOR), the two co-product accounting methods can result in different outcomes. Similar supply curves could be drawn for each country for national-level emission mitigation analysis.



Fig. S19. Global field-level upstream carbon intensity curve (2015). Comparison between coproduct displacement and allocation by energy methods.

2.2. Break down of emissions plot

The break-down of GHG intensities of each field is presented in Fig. S20. Surface processing has a dominant onsite contribution in the net GHG emissions of most of the studied fields. The emissions breakdown of surface processing is illustrated in Fig. S21. Among the process stages of surface processing, Stabilizer (processing practice) and Acid Gas Removal (AGR, associated gas processing path) are the major sources of GHG emissions.



Fig. S20. Global field-level upstream carbon intensity curve with break-down of emissions (2015). The share of emissions (credit/debit) related to drilling & development, production & extraction, surface processing, maintenance, transport, other small sources, and offsite emissions. Co-product displacement approach is used to address the co-products.

A high volume of natural gas production (i.e., high GOR) sold as a co-product is the main driver of generating large emissions credit (green bars) for many of the global fields. There are 4,587 fields with an emissions credit with GHG emissions from NGL export as the main contributor of gaining credit. The breakdown of field-level GHG intensities (VOC, CO, CH₄, N₂O, CO₂, and CO₂eq.) are presented in Result Data Excel file (Field-Level GHG Intensities sheet). The global volume-weighted average shares of VOC, CO, CH₄, N₂O, and CO₂ gases in CO₂eq. emissions are 0.6%, 0.4%, 34.4%, 0.1%, and 64.5%, respectively.



Fig. S21. Global field-level surface processing carbon intensity curve with break-down of emissions (2015). Co-product displacement approach is used to address the co-products.

2.3. Global map and data quality results

Fig. S22 presents the first global upstream CI map with country-level volume-weightedaverage CI estimates and their corresponding error bars.

Following the methodology described in section 1.4.6, Figs. S23 and S24 show the country-level volume-weighted average data quality scores of the same countries that are presented in Figs. 1 and S22 (see Results Data Excel sheet for the full list). The countries with available oil and gas data from government sources (e.g. Nigeria, UK, Denmark, Norway, Canada, and California/USA) have higher data quality scores. On the other hand, some other



Fig. S22. Estimated global crude oil upstream carbon intensity (2015): national volume-weighted-average upstream GHG intensities in g CO₂eq./MJ crude oil delivered to refinery (color) with corresponding error bars (5-95% ile of Monte Carlo simulation to explore the uncertainty associated with missing input data, see SM section 1.7 and 2.4). Map shows number of fields analyzed below each country name. The global volume-weighted CI estimate is shown by the dashed line (~10.3 g CO₂eq./MJ). Reference year is 2015. Only countries with $\geq 0.1\%$ of global oil production share are mapped (see the SM Results Data Excel file for full list). Color scheme reflects national volume-weighted-average CI: dark blue for lowest CI, dark red for highest CI.

major crude oil producers (e.g. Russia) score very low due to lack of data. Figs. S23 and S24 reveal that despite the labor intensive data gathering undertaken in this study, there is still a large gap that needs to be covered by making oil & gas data more accessible in public domain in order to attain satisfactory quality scores and more reliable life-cycle GHG emissions estimates.



Fig. S23. Country-level volume-weighted-average data quality scores. Only countries with $\geq 0.1\%$ global oil production share are presented (see Results Data Excel file for full list).



Fig. S24. National volume-weighted-average data quality scores and GHG intensities (bar chart). Map shows number of fields analyzed below each country name. The global volume-weighted CI estimate is shown by the dashed line (~10.3 g CO₂eq./MJ). Reference year is 2015. Only countries with $\geq 0.1\%$ of global oil production share are mapped (see the SI Results Data Excel file for full list). Color scheme reflects volume-weighted average data quality score: dark red for lowest score (0), dark green for highest score (10).

2.4. Carbon intensity curve uncertainty analysis

Following the methodology described in section 1.7, the CI estimate uncertainty modeled in Fig. S25 relates to the use of model defaults for missing data. When an input datum is not available, OPGEE supplies a default value derived from statistical analysis of the petroleum engineering literature and commercial datasets (see section 1.4.3). Monte Carlo (MC) simulations in Fig. S25 replaced missing data for each oilfield with values from the governing distributions (500 simulations, see section 1.7). Despite extensive data gathering efforts and utilization of commercial datasets, the CI dispersion and the low data quality scores for certain countries highlight the need for improved data from most producing countries (see section 1.4.6 and 2.3). Fig. S25 shows that static OPGEE defaults used without MC analysis (black curve in Fig. S25 which is identical to Fig. 2 CI curve) result in conservatively low estimates of the CI near the 25%ile probability curve for the MC analysis.



Fig. S25. CI probabilistic uncertainty associated with the fields' missing input data using a Monte Carlo simulation (500 realizations per field). The narrower dispersion for the lowest and highest CI 5%iles is due to relatively higher data quality of the corresponding fields, e.g. in Denmark/Norway and California (USA)/Canada/Nigeria, respectively.

2.5. Mitigation case studies

Following the GHG emissions mitigation case studies introduced in section 1.2.2, the CI curves for four hypothetical mitigation case studies are shown in Fig. S26. See the manuscript main text for more details.



Fig. S26. Effect of hypothetical flaring (moderate and extreme) and methane fugitives/venting reduction cases on the CI curve.

2.6. Effect of gas venting

As discussed in section 1.2.4, gas venting is assumed zero throughout the study due to lack of data. Here we examine the effect of venting on the global CI curve. As presented in Fig. S27, by venting 10%, 20%, and 50% of upstream flared gas from the global oilfields, the global volume-weighted average upstream CI increase from 10.3 g CO₂eq./MJ (no gas venting) to 11.4, 12.5, and 15.7 g CO₂eq./MJ, respectively. Less sensitivity for the lowest and highest CI fields is due to lower gas flaring of the corresponding oilfields, e.g. in Denmark/Norway and Canada (oil sands), respectively.



Fig. S27. Global field-level upstream carbon intensity curve (2015). Effect of gas venting (instead of flaring) on the global CI curve.

3. Validation of Model Against Global Reported Emissions Datasets

The most detailed sector-specific global reporting of oil and gas sector GHG emissions is generated yearly by the International Association of Oil and Gas Producers (IOGP, formerly OGP) (*61*). These IOGP data are likely to be much more granular and realistic than national-scale estimates such as those reported under United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change (UNFCCC) inventory methods. This is because IOGP collects emissions data directly from producers and recommends on a detailed, "bottom-up" oil and gas industry-specific inventory method (*62*, *63*) rather than using the coarser sector-scale estimates used in the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) inventory methods (*64*, *65*).

IOGP reports member companies' emissions to air and water, as well as energy use, in their yearly "Environmental Performance Indicators" (EPI) document (*66*). In the EPI document containing year 2015 data, there were 56 member operating companies which reported data for operations in 75 countries. IOGP member companies produce ~28% of global hydrocarbon (HC) production (scale to ~1.2 Gt CO₂eq. industry wide) but represent a variable share of production depending on the world region (*66*) (p. 7). For example, in Europe, IOGP members produce 88% of total HCs, while in the Former Soviet Union, IOGP members only produce 10% of total HCs (see Table S11). Therefore, IOGP data should be expected to be more or less representative of HC operations depending on the region. IOGP reports emissions of a variety of gases (CO_2 , CH_4 , non-methane volatile organic compounds, or NMVOCs). IOGP also breaks down emissions by region and, in some cases, by source (e.g., flare, combustion, vents, fugitives). Gross IOGP reported emissions by region and gas are presented in Table S11 (*66*) (Table A3).

If we assume that IOGP members in a region are representative of the producers in their region, we can scale IOGP emissions to estimate global emissions from the HC sector by region and then sum to generate a global emissions figure comparable to ours. As IOGP uses AR4 GWP, we re-scale CO₂, CH₄, and NMVOC emissions using AR5 GWPs of 1, 30, and 4.5 for CO₂, CH₄, and NMVOC, respectively, as used in our analysis (see section 1.2.1). The resulting emissions in CO₂eq. are presented for each region in Table S12. We see that these IOGP emissions are significantly lower than the OPGEE-estimated emissions from this analysis, with a gap of ~500 Mt CO₂eq.

We examine three key sources to determine where additional emissions might be expected in our OPGEE models than in IOGP results: flaring, transport of crude, and land use change. Because we cannot examine the IOGP data or models, we can only test these sources of variability by changing OPGEE data inputs or assumptions to align with IOGP assumptions or analysis boundaries, then see the resulting emissions change.

	Fraction of	Gross	Gross	Gross
	BP	CO ₂	CH ₄	NMVOC
	production*	emissions	emissions	emissions
	IOGP HC	10 ⁶ tonnes	10^3 tonnes	10^3 tonnes
	tonnes			
	/BP HC			
	tonnes			
Africa	0.61	66.95	360.87	158.12
Asia/Australia	0.33	50.13	300.31	5.31
Europe	0.88	29.9	143.65	3.96
Former Soviet Union	0.1	12.21	59.76	129.78
Middle East	0.23	24.94	48.45	120.34
North America	0.17	68.43	755.22	202.63
South & Central				
America	0.43	27.82	151.43	159.29

 Table S11. IOGP reported fractional share of coverage (IOGP 2016, Table A1). IOGP reported emissions by gas (CO₂, CH₄, NMVOC, IOGP 2016 Table A3).

* Based on global production as reported in BP Statistical Review of World Energy 2016 (67).

Study.					
Expected global emissions					
	CO ₂	CH ₄	NMVOC	Total	
	emissions	emissions	emissions	CO ₂ eq.	
	[10 ⁶ tonnes]	[10 ⁶ tonnes]	[10 ⁶ tonnes]	[10 ⁶ tonnes]	
IOGP scaled to global	993.4	7.26	3.66	1227.9	
OPGEE	1100.32	19.73	2.30	1722.4	

 Table S12. Comparison of scaled IOGP global emissions to OPGEE global emissions from this study.

3.1. Flaring

First, we examine flaring assumptions in each analysis. IOGP collects flaring data, reported in tonnes of HC gas flared from producers (*66*) (Table A12). In order to generate a global flaring estimate, these flaring rates can be regionally scaled assuming that IOGP members are representative of the all producers in their reporting region. The resulting amounts of HC gas flared are reported in Table S13, and we see a globally-scaled IOGP flaring rate of ~82 Mt HC flared.

In contrast, our OPGEE analysis assigns either government-reported flaring for a given field (less common) or country-level default flaring intensities from NOAA satellite data (most cases). Our country-level intensities are derived from reported flaring rates satellite measurements from NOAA VIIRS Nightfire program (*30*, *68–70*). Grouping country-level gross flaring rates in billion cubic meters (BCM), then converting to mass of HC gas flared, assuming the OPGEE default gas composition, our flaring results are given in Table S14. The VIIRS data result in an overall flaring rate of ~120 Mt HC. We see that averaged over the globe, VIIRS estimates 1.5 times larger flaring mass combustion rate than globally-scaled IOGP-reported flaring results.

	Total HC	Flaring	Gross	Scaled to all
	production	intensity	flaring	producers
			from	
			IOGP	
			members	
	1000 tonnes	tonnes HC	1000	1000 tonnes
	of HC	flared per	tonnes HC	HC flared
		1000	flared	
		tonnes HC		
		produced		
Africa	350000	39.42	13797.0	22618.0
Asia/Australia	293000	19.22	5631.4	17065.0
Europe	326000	3.77	1229.0	1396.6
Former Soviet				
Union	136000	7.69	1045.8	10458.4
Middle East	460000	5.72	2631.2	11440.0
North America	292000	8.74	2552.1	15012.2
South & Central				
America	239000	6.89	1646.7	3829.6
Global				81819.9

Table S13. IOGP flaring results (Columns 1 and 2 from IOGP 2016, Table A12, remainder author calculations).

Table S14. Flaring volumes and estimated mass from VIIRS results assuming OPGEE default gas compositions. Flaring in mass from VIIRS BCM assuming OPGEE default raw gas composition with MW of 19.64 g/mol.

		Gross flaring	
	VIIRS total	converted to	Ratio of
	2015 flaring	mass	VIIRS/IOGP
	BCM	1000 tonnes	tonne/tonne
		HC flared	
Africa	30.2	24659.0	1.1
Asia/Australia	12.7	10408.7	0.6
Europe	2.0	1598.2	1.1
Former Soviet Union	30.1	24560.2	2.3
Middle East	42.9	35051.7	3.1
North America	14.9	12146.7	0.8
South & Central			
America	13.6	11095.5	2.9
Global		119520.1	1.5

In addition to the 1.5 times different assumptions for amounts of gas flared, OPGEE default assumptions about flare combustion efficiency differ from IOGP assumptions. IOGP guidance requires use of the 2009 API Compendium of Greenhouse Gas Emissions Methodologies for the Oil and Natural Gas Industry (henceforth referred to as "API Compendium") (*64*), which recommends a default flare combustion efficiency of 98%. OPGEE, on the other hand, assumes a default flare combustion efficiency of 95% (see section 1.2.4).

Thus, OPGEE flaring methods should be expected to result in additional CO_2 and CH_4 emissions compared to IOGP flaring methods. The total difference in CH_4 emissions is the sum of additional CH_4 able to be emitted due to larger flaring mass rates as well as a larger mole fraction of CH_4 able to be emitted. At OPGEE default gas compositions, switching OPGEE assumptions to IOGP assumptions would result in a decrease of 3 MtCH₄.

To determine a reasonable range of overall impact of these flaring methods differences in CO₂eq., we construct three indicative gas composition cases: OPGEE default, Rich gas, and Dry gas (see Table S15). Depending on the assumed typical gas composition, we see that changing OPGEE flaring methods and data to IOGP methods and data would reduce emissions by 158 to 193 MtCO₂eq. These different assumptions result in 15% to 22% increased CO2eq. emissions in OPGEE.

3.2. Transport

Another difference between IOGP methods and our OPGEE methods is that OPGEE includes transport of crude oil to the refinery inlet gate. In this analysis, all fields are given a default transport distance of ~5000 mi via ocean tanker transport and 750 mi via pipeline transport. Pipeline and tanker transport fuel use is from the U.S. DOE GREET model (71).

The IOGP EPI document reports emissions for the upstream industry (sometimes called "E&P" operations) and does not appear to include long-distance transport via tanker or pipeline. IOGP defines the "upstream industry" to include "Those operations within the industry to the point where the produced resource is metered into the transportation system. This includes Exploration and Production" (*66*) (p. 83). IOGP figures can be expected to include transport of liquids and gases to central gathering points, terminals, or long-distance pipeline terminus.

Because it is unknown what fraction of OPGEE-estimated total transport energy use would occur before the resource is transported to the edge of the IOGP boundary, we explore cases where 80% to 90% of OPGEE transport emissions would be excluded if IOGP methods and analysis boundaries were adopted. This method alignment would result in an expected 188 to 223 MtCO₂eq. reduction in OPGEE estimates.

	both	oth flaring volume and flare destruction efficiency.				
		OPGEE def.	Rich gas	Dry gas		
Molar						
fraction	CH ₄	0.84	0.70	0.90		
	C_2H_6	0.04	0.125	0.03		
	C_3H_8	0.02	0.06	0.01		
	C_4H_{10}	0.01	0.025	0		
	CO_2	0.06	0.06	0.03		
	N_2	0.02	0.02	0.02		
	H_2S	0.01	0.01	0.01		
kg						
CO2eq./kg						
HC gas	@ 95% DE	3.36	3.22	3.60		
	@ 98% DE	2.80	2.79	2.94		
Fraction						
CO ₂ eq.	@ 95% DE	68.6%	74.4%	66.1%		
	@ 98% DE	84.9%	88.2%	83.4%		
Fraction						
CH_4	@ 95% DE	30.5%	23.1%	33.4%		
	@ 98% DE	14.7%	10.6%	16.4%		
Fraction						
NMVOC	@ 95% DE	0.9%	2.4%	0.5%		
	@ 98% DE	0.4%	1.1%	0.2%		
Ratio of 95%	% CO ₂ eq. to					
98% CO ₂ eq	•	1.20	1.15	1.22		

Table S15. Three indicative gas composition cases to explore range of effects of differences in both flaring volume and flare destruction efficiency.

3.3. Land use

Lastly, OPGEE by default includes CO_2 emissions due to land clearance and land disturbance, while the API Compendium (and therefore IOGP-reported values) does not include emissions from land use change. OPGEE applies default assumptions that result in no emissions for offshore fields and "moderate" assumptions for land-based fields. Land use emissions across our OPGEE runs contribute 7.2% of total CO_2 GHG emissions. This corresponds to 125 MtCO₂eq. of emissions that would be removed after aligning OPGEE methods with IOGP methods.

3.4. Remaining discrepancies

As noted above in Table S12, OPGEE central results are \sim 500 MtCO₂eq. larger than globally-scaled IOGP emissions. After accounting for the major modeling differences noted above, the resulting differences between OPGEE and IOGP are summarized in Table S16. Notably, the overall miss-alignment in MtCO₂eq. is largely corrected by making these three gross adjustments to align OPGEE methods with IOGP methods.

However, despite this large reduction in differences between OPGEE and IOGP predictions, additional differences remain after this adjustment. Most notably: OPGEE CH₄ emissions remain higher than IOGP CH₄ emissions.

We believe that the globally-scaled IOGP CH₄ emissions rates are most likely underestimates of global methane emissions from the oil and gas sector. The IOGP globallyscaled CH₄ emissions from Table S12 are 7.26 MtCH₄/y. A few comparisons to this figure are instructive. First, BP statistical review estimates 2015 global gas production of 342.7 BCF/d, or 410 Gmol/d (*72*). Assuming a plausible CH₄ molar fraction of 0.8 mol CH₄/mol gas in raw gas produced from the earth, this amounts to 5.26 MtCH₄/d or 1920 MtCH₄/y. The globally-scaled IOGP methane emissions of 7.26 MtCH₄/y therefore amount to 0.38% of global methane production. Given recent work on methane emissions from oil and gas (*73*), this loss factor is almost certainly too small. Another comparison can be made to the Global Carbon Project (GCP) methane budget (*74*, *75*). GCP estimates oil and gas related emissions to be 77.6-93.7 MtCH₄/y, a factor of 10-13x larger than globally-scaled IOGP emissions.

In contrast, OPGEE estimates above of 19.7 MtCH₄/y seem more reasonable. Since our analysis focuses on oilfields, we miss some dry gas production. For our 8,966 fields, multiplying the daily oil production rate by the GOR results in production of 100.5 BCF/d, or 29% of BP total global gas production. The remainder of global gas must come from fields that are listed as dry gas fields in production databases and therefore not included in our analysis. If the remainder 71% of global gas production comes from dry gas fields with a CH₄ loss rate of 2% across the entire value chain, additional dry gas emissions would be 27.3 MtCH₄/y, for total emissions of ~47 MtCH₄/y when added to our model estimate. This amounts to 2.4% total methane loss across the value chain compared to BP raw methane production (47 MtCH₄/1920 MtCH₄). Thus,

OPGEE results are more plausible than the above IOGP-derived 0.38%, though still smaller than GCP methane inventory values.

Difference estimates	Low	High	
Flaring	157.6	192.9	MtCO ₂ eq.
Transport	187.9	223.1	MtCO ₂ eq.
Land use	125.5	125.5	MtCO ₂ eq.
Difference to be explained	494.5	494.5	MtCO ₂ eq.
Remaining difference	23.5	-47.0	MtCO ₂ eq.

Table S16. Adjusting OPGEE boundaries to align with IOGP boundaries.

Table S17. Public literature sources used in this study. For the government data see references (26, 35) for Norway, (36–39) for Canada, (40) for Denmark, (41) for the UK, (42) for Nigeria, (43) for California (US), (44) for Alaska (US), and (45) for the U.S. shale oils.

Field name	Country	Reference
Hassi Messaoud	Algeria	(76-85)
HBNS	Algeria	(86–89)
Ourhoud	Algeria	(90–93)
Hassi R'Mel	Algeria	(94–98)
Dalia/Camelia	Angola	(99, 100)
Kissanje	Angola	(101)
Girassol	Angola	(102–104)
Kuito	Angola	(105–108)
Takula	Angola	(109–114)
Acacia	Angola	(115–117)
Plutao	Angola	(118–120)
Cerro Dragon Area	Argentina	(121–123)
Kingfish	Australia	(124, 125)
Cossack	Australia	(126–135)
Azeri	Azerbaijan	(136–139)
Jubarte (1 & 2)	Brazil	(140)
Frade	Brazil	(141–145)
Lula-Iracema	Brazil	(146–151)
Marlim	Brazil	(152–155)
Marlim Sul	Brazil	(156–158)
Roncador	Brazil	(159, 160)
Sapinhoa	Brazil	(161, 162)
Barracuda	Brazil	(163–167)
Peregrino	Brazil	(168–172)
Albacora Leste	Brazil	(173–176)
Baleia Azul	Brazil	(177–179)
Jackfish	Canada	(180–183)
Hibernia	Canada	(184–186)
Terra Nova	Canada	(187)
Midale	Canada	(188–190)
Huizhou 21-1	China	(191–199)
Qinhuangdao 32-6	China	(200–203)
Bozhong	China	(204–213)
Ansai	China	(214–217)
Jingan	China	(218)
Karamay	China	(219–221)

Lamadian	China	(222)
Saertu	China	(222, 223)
Tahe	China	(224, 225)
Xingshugang	China	(226, 227)
Jiyuan	China	(228)
Penglai 19-3	China	(229)
Suizhong 36-1	China	(230)
Fengcheng	China	(231, 232)
Castilla	Colombia	(233, 234)
Cano Limon	Colombia	(235–238)
Quifa Southwest	Colombia	(239)
Rubiales	Colombia	(240–242)
Cusiana	Colombia	(236, 243–247)
Chichimene	Colombia	(248–250)
Mobim	Congo	(251, 252)
Likouala	Congo	(253)
M`Boundi	Congo	(253)
Sacha	Ecuador	(254)
Shushufindi-Aguarico	Ecuador	(255–257)
Bombay High	India	(258–264)
Mangala	India	(265–272)
Duri	Indonesia	(273–277)
Minas	Indonesia	(278–282)
Banyu Urip	Indonesia	(283–287)
Abuzar	Iran	(288–294)
Ahvaz	Iran	(153, 295–302)
Gachsaran	Iran	(303–306)
Karanj	Iran	(307–311)
Marun	Iran	(312–318)
Agha Jari	Iran	(319–326)
Darkhovin	Iran	(327, 328)
Rag-e-Sefid	Iran	(153), (329–332)
Parsi	Iran	(309, 333)
Mansuri	Iran	(85, 334–344)
Cheshmeh Khosh	Iran	(318, 345–347)
Doroud	Iran	(348–351)
Kupal	Iran	(352–358)
Shadegan	Iran	(85, 334, 359–362)
BiBi Hakimeh	Iran	(363–365)
Salman	Iran	(366–370)

Tawke	Iraq	(253)
Ahdab	Iraq	(371, 372)
Halfaya	Iraq	(153), (373–376)
Kirkuk (Baba Dome)	Iraq	(377–386)
Khurmala Dome	Iraq	(387–391)
Majnoon	Iraq	(153), (392–395)
Rumaila (1 & 2)	Iraq	(312), (396–398)
Taq Taq	Iraq	(399–403)
West Qurna 1 (a & b), West Qurna 2	Iraq	(404–414)
Zubair 1	Iraq	(415–419)
Zubair 2	Iraq	(153), (420–424)
Bai Hassan	Iraq	(425)
Garraf	Iraq	(426)
Val d`Agri	Iraq	(427–429)
Akshabulak Central	Kazakhstan	(430)
Tengiz	Kazakhstan	(431–441)
Kalamkas	Kazakhstan	(432)
Uzen	Kazakhstan	(442, 443)
Magwa	Kuwait	(444–449)
Minagish	Kuwait	(450–456)
Raudhatain	Kuwait	(421, 424, 457–462)
Burgan	Kuwait	(463–476)
Sabriyah	Kuwait	(477–484)
Umm Gudair	Kuwait	(153), (485–493)
Ratawi	Kuwait	(494, 495)
Waha	Libya	(496–500)
Messla	Libya	(153)
Bouri	Libya	(501–504)
Gumusut-Kakap	Malaysia	(505–509)
Cantarell	Mexico	(68, 510–520)
Chuc	Mexico	(47, 521, 522)
Ku-Maloob-Zaap	Mexico	(523–531)
Xanab	Mexico	(532, 533)
Tsimin	Mexico	(534, 535)
Agbami	Nigeria	(536–540)
Bonga	Nigeria	(521, 540–542)
Escravos Beach	Nigeria	(521, 540)
Obagi	Nigeria	(540, 543, 544)
Pennington	Nigeria	(521, 540, 545)
Usan	Nigeria	(521, 540, 546–548)
	·····	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·

Ekofisk	Norway	(549–556)
Gullfaks	Norway	(557, 558)
Snorre	Norway	(559, 560)
Statfjord	Norway	(561, 562)
Valhall	Norway	(563, 564)
Mukhaizna	Oman	(565–571)
Nimr	Oman	(572–578)
Safah	Oman	(579–584)
Dukhan	Qatar	(585–591)
Bul Hanine	Qatar	(592–595)
Al Shaheen	Qatar	(596–599)
Idd El Shargi North Dome	Qatar	(600–604)
Arlanskoye	Russia	(605, 606)
Chaivo	Russia	(253), (607–614)
Fyodorovskoye	Russia	(253)
Malobalykskoye	Russia	(253)
North Labatyuganskoye	Russia	(253)
Novoyolkhovskoye	Russia	(615, 616)
Povkhovskoye	Russia	(253, 617–619)
Priobskoye North	Russia	(253)
Priobskoye South	Russia	(253, 620–625)
Prirazlomnoye	Russia	(253)
Romashkinskoye	Russia	(253)
Russkinskoye	Russia	(626)
Samotlorskoye	Russia	(253)
Talakanskoye	Russia	(253)
Tevlinsko-Russkinskoye	Russia	(253)
Ust-Tegusskoye	Russia	(253, 626)
Vankorskoye	Russia	(253)
Verkhnechonskoye	Russia	(253)
South Russia Fields	Russia	(253)
Vat-Yoganskoye	Russia	(253)
Mamontovskoye	Russia	(253)
Abu Hadriyah	Saudi Arabia	(253), (627)
Safaniyah	Saudi Arabia	(253), (628)
Abqaiq	Saudi Arabia	(253), (629, 630)
Zuluf	Saudi Arabia	(253, 628, 631, 632)
Qatif	Saudi Arabia	(253), (633)
Shaybah	Saudi Arabia	(253), (634, 635)
Khurais	Saudi Arabia	(253), (636–638)

Khursaniyah	Saudi Arabia	(253), (627)
Abu Sa`fah	Saudi Arabia	(253), (639)
Berri	Saudi Arabia	(253), (627, 640–642)
Ain Dar	Saudi Arabia	(253), (628, 643–645)
Shedgum	Saudi Arabia	(253), (628, 644, 646)
Uthmaniyah	Saudi Arabia	(253, 628, 644, 646, 647)
Haradh	Saudi Arabia	(253, 628, 633, 644, 648)
Hawiyah	Saudi Arabia	(253), (628, 644)
Manifa	Saudi Arabia	(253), (649–651)
Nuayyim	Saudi Arabia	(652), (653)
Marjan	Saudi Arabia	(654)
Mazalij	Saudi Arabia	(655–657)
Hawtah	Saudi Arabia	(658–661)
Lawhah	Saudi Arabia	(654)
Dzheitune (Lam)	Turkmenistan	(662, 663)
Asab	UAE	(153, 664–669)
Bab (Murban Bab)	UAE	(670–674)
Bu Hasa	UAE	(670, 675–678)
Fath	UAE	(592, 679–686)
Umm Shaif	UAE	(687–693)
Upper & Lower Zakum	UAE	(693–699)
Al Dabbiya	UAE	(672, 700, 701)
Sahil	UAE	(670, 702, 703)
Brent	UK	(68, 704–710)
Forties	UK	(711–713)
Ninian	UK	(68, 714)
Piper	UK	(68, 715, 716)
Atlantis	US	(717–721)
Shenzi	US	(722)
Kuparuk	US	(723–726)
Tahiti	US	(727–731)
Great White	US	(732, 733)
Lucius	US	(734–737)
Elk Hills	US	(738)
Kern River	US	(739, 740)
East Texas	US	(741–744)
Lake Washington Field	US	(745–747)
Mars	US	(748–752)

Midway-Sunset	US	(753–757)
Salt Creek	US	(758)
WC	US	(759)
Thunder Horse	US	(760–763)
Wilmington	US	(60)
Carito-Mulata	Venezuela	(764)
Petromonagas (Cerro Negro)	Venezuela	(765–768)
Boscan	Venezuela	(769–772)
El Furrial	Venezuela	(773–777)
Bitor	Venezuela	(767, 778)
Petro San Felix	Venezuela	(778)
Petrocedeno (Sincor)	Venezuela	(779–781)
Petropiar (Hamaca)	Venezuela	(782, 783)
Tia Juana (Lago & Tierra)	Venezuela	(784–795)
Tomoporo	Venezuela	(796)
Orinoco Oil Belt	Venezuela	(652, 797–801)
Leona	Venezuela	(802–806)
Lagunillas	Venezuela	(807–809)
Tomoporo	Venezuela	(796, 807, 810, 811)

References

- 1. M. S. Masnadi, A. R. Brandt, Energetic productivity dynamics of global super-giant oilfields. *Energy Environ. Sci.* **10**, 1493–1504 (2017).
- 2. N. Gagnon, C. Hall, L. Brinker, A preliminary investigation of energy return on energy investment for global oil and gas production. *Energies*. **2**, 490–503 (2009).
- M. Guilford, C. Hall, P. O'Connor, C. Cleveland, A new long term assessment of energy return on investment (EROI) for US oil and gas discovery and production. *Sustainability*. 3, 1866–1887 (2011).
- 4. C. Cleveland, Net energy from the extraction of oil and gas in the United States. *Energy*. **30**, 769–782 (2005).
- 5. A. R. Brandt, Y. Sun, S. Bharadwaj, D. Livingston, E. Tan, Energy Return on Investment (EROI) for forty global oilfields using a detailed engineering-based model of oil production. *PLoS One.* **10**, e0144141 (2015).
- 6. F. Court, V., and Fizaine, Long-term estimates of the global energy-return-on-investment (EROI) of coal, oil, and gas global productions. *Ecol. Econ.* **138**, 145–159 (2017).
- 7. M. Dale, S. Krumdieck, P. Bodger, Net energy yield from production of conventional oil. *Energy Policy.* **39**, 7095–7102 (2011).
- 8. S. Kopits, *Oil and economic growth: A supply-constrained view* (2014; https://scholar.google.com/scholar?q=Oil+and+economic+growth%3A+A+supply-constrained+view&btnG=&hl=en&as_sdt=0%2C5).
- 9. C. Cleveland, Energy quality and energy surplus in the extraction of fossil fuels in the US. *Ecol. Econ.* **6**, 139–162 (1992).
- 10. R. Norgaard, Output, Input, and Productivity Change in US Petroleum Development: 1939-1968. Dr. Diss. Dep. Econ. Univ. Chicago, 1939–1968 (1971).
- 11. V. S. Tripathi, Temporal estimation of the energy return on investment (EROI) of five major petroleum fields. *M.S. thesis, Energy Resour. Eng. Dep. Stanford Univ.* (2016).
- H. M. El-Houjeiri, M. S. Masnadi, K. Vafi, J. Duffy, A. R. Brandt, "Oil Production Greenhouse Gas Emissions Estimator OPGEE v2.0a, User guide & technical documentation" (2017), (available at https://pangea.stanford.edu/departments/ere/dropbox/EAO/OPGEE/OPGEE_documentati on_v2.0a.pdf%0A).
- 13. California Air Resources Board, LCFS Crude Oil Lifecycle Assessment (2017), (available at https://www.arb.ca.gov/fuels/lcfs/crude-oil/crude-oil.htm).
- 14. OPGEE, The Oil Production Greenhouse gas Emissions Estimator (2017), (available at https://eao.stanford.edu/research-areas/opgee).
- H. M. El-Houjeiri, A. R. Brandt, J. E. Duffy, Open-source LCA tool for estimating greenhouse gas emissions from crude oil production using field characteristics. *Environ. Sci.* 47, 5998–6006 (2013).
- 16. M. S. Masnadi *et al.*, Well-to-refinery emissions and net-energy analysis of China's crude oil supply. *Nat. Energy.* **3**, 220–226 (2018).
- 17. M. S. Masnadi, A. R. Brandt, Climate impacts of oil extraction increase significantly with oilfield age. *Nat. Clim. Chang.* **7**, 551–556 (2017).
- 18. A. R. Brandt, M. S. Masnadi, J. G. Englander, J. Koomey, D. Gordon, Climate-wise choices in a world of oil abundance. *Environ. Res. Lett.* **13**, 44027 (2018).
- 19. A. R. Brandt, J. Englander, S. Bharadwaj, The energy efficiency of oil sands extraction:

Energy return ratios from 1970 to 2010. Energy. 55, 693-702 (2013).

- 20. A. R. Brandt, Y. Sun, K. Vafi, Uncertainty in regional-average petroleum ghg intensities: countering information gaps with targeted data gathering. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **49**, 679–686 (2014).
- 21. V. Tripathi, A. Brandt, Estimating decades-long trends in petroleum field energy return on investment (EROI) with an engineering-based model. *PLoS One.* **12**, e0171083 (2017).
- 22. K. Vafi, A. Brandt, GHGfrack: An open-source model for estimating greenhouse gas emissions from combustion of fuel during drilling and hydraulic fracturing. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **50**, 7913–7920 (2016).
- 23. California Environmental Protection Agency/Air Resources Board, Low Carbon Fuel Standard (LCFS), (available at https://www.arb.ca.gov/fuels/lcfs/lcfs.htm).
- 24. S. Lee, 2007 Oil and Gas Industry Survey Results: Draft Report. *Calif. Environ. Prot. Agency, Air Resour. Board* (2011).
- 25. G. Myhre et al., in Climate Change 2013: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fifth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, T. F. Stocker et al., Eds. (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, United Kingdom and New York, NY, USA, 2013).
- 26. Norsk Olje & Gass, FELTSPESIFIKKE UTSLIPPSRAPPORTER 2015, (available at https://www.norskoljeoggass.no/no/Publikasjoner/MIljorapporter/Feltspesifikke-utslippsrapporter-2015/).
- 27. M. Johnson, in *Global Forum on Flaring and Venting Reduction and Natural Gas Utilisation* (2008).
- 28. M. R. Johnson, D. J. Wilson, L. W. Kostiuk, A fuel stripping mechanism for wakestabilized jet diffusion flames in crossflow. *Combust. Sci. Technol.* **169**, 155–174 (2001).
- 29. M. R. Johnson, L. W. Kostiuk, A parametric model for the efficiency of a flare in crosswind. *Proc. Combust. Inst.* **29**, 1943–1950 (2002).
- 30. NOAA, Global Gas Flaring Observed from Space. *Natl. Ocean. Atmos. Adm.* (2017), (available at https://www.ngdc.noaa.gov/eog/viirs/download_global_flare.html).
- 31. B. N. Pritchett, Map of Oklahama oil and gas fields. *Oklahama Geol. Surv.* (2015), (available at http://ogs.ou.edu/docs/geologicmaps/GM39.pdf).
- 32. NMAC, General Provisions for oil and gas operations. *Energy, Miner. Nat. Resour. Dep. Oil Conserv. Div.*, (available at http://164.64.110.239/nmac/parts/title19/19.015.0002.htm).
- U.S. EPA, EPA ICR No. 2548.01: Information Collection effort for oil and gas facilities. U.S. Environ. Prot. Agency (2016), (available at https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-11/documents/oil-natural-gas-icrsupporting-statement-epa-icr-2548-01.pdf).
- M. Wang, H. Huo, S. Arora, Methods of dealing with co-products of biofuels in life-cycle analysis and consequent results within the US context. *Energy Policy*. **39**, 5726–5736 (2011).
- 35. NPD, Norway Petroleum Directorate (2017), (available at http://factpages.npd.no/factpages/default.aspx?culture=en&nav1=field&nav2=PageView %7CAll&nav3=43513).
- 36. Alberta Energy Regulator, Statistical Reports (ST), (available at https://www.aer.ca/data-and-publications/statistical-reports).
- 37. C-NLOPB, Canada-Newfoundland and Labrador Offshore Petroleum Board.

- 38. National Energy Board, Estimated Production of Canadian Crude Oil and Equivalent, (available at https://www.nebone.gc.ca/nrg/sttstc/crdlndptrlmprdct/stt/archive/stmtdprdctnrchv-eng.html).
- 39. Natural Resources Canada, Basin database, (available at http://basin.gdr.nrcan.gc.ca/index e.php).
- 40. Danish Energy Agency, 2015 Production (2016), (available at https://ens.dk/en/our-responsibilities/oil-gas).
- 41. UK government, Oil and gas: field data (2017), (available at https://www.gov.uk/guidance/oil-and-gas-uk-field-data).
- 42. Nigerian National Petroleum Corporation (NNPC), 2015 Annual Statistical2015 Statistical Bulletin, (available at http://nnpcgroup.com/PublicRelations/OilandGasStatistics/AnnualStatisticsBulletin/Mont hlyPerformance.aspx).
- 43. DOGGR, 2015 report of California oil and gas production statistics. *State Calif. Dep. Conserv. Div. Oil, Gas, Geotherm. Resour.* (2015), (available at ftp://ftp.consrv.ca.gov/pub/oil/annual_reports/2015/PR03_2015.pdf).
- 44. Alaska Department of Administration, Alaska oil and gas conservation commission, (available at http://doa.alaska.gov/ogc/production/pindex.html).
- 45. U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), Drilling Productivity Report, (available at https://www.eia.gov/petroleum/drilling/).
- 46. Society of Petroleum Engineers, OnePetro, (available at https://www.onepetro.org/).
- 47. O&GJ, Worldwide Oil Field Production Survey 2015. *Oil Gas Journal, PennWell Publ.* (2015).
- 48. Wood Mackenzie (2017), (available at https://www.woodmac.com/).
- 49. A. Rohatgi, WebPlotDigitizer v3. 10 (2016), (available at http://arohatgi.info/WebPlotDigitizer/).
- 50. W. H. Fertl, *Abnormal formation pressures* (Elsevier, 1981), vol. 2.
- 51. A. Satter, G. M. Iqbal, J. L. Buchwalter, *Practical enhanced reservoir engineering:* assisted with simulation software (Pennwell Books, 2008).
- 52. W. D. McCain, The properties of petroleum fluids (PennWell Books, 1990).
- 53. DOGGR, Monthly production reports. *State Calif. Dep. Conserv. Div. Oil, Gas, Geotherm. Resour.*, (available at ftp://ftp.consrv.ca.gov/pub/oil/monthly production reports/).
- 54. T. Malone, V. Kuuskraa, P. DiPietro, CO2-EOR offshore resource assessment, Technical Report DOE/NETL-2014/1631. U.S. Dep. Energy, Natl. Energy Technol. Lab. (2014).
- 55. J. R. Johnston, G. E. Perry, Weeks Island gravity stable CO2 pilot. U.S. Dep. Energy, Bartlesville, Oklahama (1989).
- 56. EIA, Total Petroleum and Other Liquids Production 2016. U.S. Energy Inf. Adm. (2017), (available at https://www.eia.gov/beta/international/).
- 57. Alberta Energy Regulator, ST53, (available at https://www.aer.ca/data-and-publications/statistical-reports/st53).
- 58. Alberta Energy Regulator, ST39, (available at https://www.aer.ca/data-and-publications/statistical-reports/st39).
- 59. Alberta Energy Regulator, In Situ Performance Presentations (ISPP), (available at https://www.aer.ca/data-and-publications/activity-and-data/in-situ-performance-presentations).

- 60. K. Vafi, A. Brandt, Uncertainty of oil field GHG emissions resulting from information gaps: A Monte Carlo approach. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* **48**, 10511–10518 (2014).
- 61. IOGP, International Association of Oil & Gas Producers (2018), (available at www.IOGP.org).
- 62. T. M. Shires, C. J. Loughran, S. Jones, E. Hopkins, Compendium of greenhouse gas emissions methodologies for the oil and natural gas industry. *Prep. by URS Corp. Am. Pet. Inst. (API). API, Washingt. DC* (2009).
- 63. IPIECA-API-IOGP, Oil and Gas Industry Guidance on Voluntary Sustainability Reporting. *IOGP Rep. 437, 3rd Ed.* (2015).
- 64. IPCC, Good Practice Guidance and Uncertainty Management in National Greenhouse Gas Inventories. *Intergov. Panel Clim. Chang.* (2000) (available at https://www.ipcc-nggip.iges.or.jp/public/gp/english/).
- 65. IPCC, Revised 1996 IPCC Guidelines for National Greenhouse Gas Inventories. *Intergov. Panel Clim. Chang.* (1996) (available at https://www.ipcc-nggip.iges.or.jp/public/gl/invs1.html).
- 66. IOGP, Environmental performance indicators 2015 data. *Int. Assoc. Oil Gas Prod.* (2016).
- 67. BP, BP statistical review of world energy 2016 (2016), (available at https://www.bp.com/content/dam/bp/pdf/energy-economics/statistical-review-2016/bp-statistical-review-of-world-energy-2016-full-report.pdf).
- 68. C. D. Elvidge, M. Zhizhin, K. Baugh, F.-C. Hsu, T. Ghosh, Methods for global survey of natural gas flaring from visible infrared imaging radiometer suite data. *Energies*. **9**, 14 (2015).
- 69. C. D. Elvidge, M. Zhizhin, F.-C. Hsu, K. E. Baugh, VIIRS nightfire: Satellite pyrometry at night. *Remote Sens.* **5**, 4423–4449 (2013).
- 70. C. D. Elvidge *et al.*, A fifteen year record of global natural gas flaring derived from satellite data. *Energies.* **2**, 595–622 (2009).
- 71. ANL, GREET Model. Argonne Natl. Lab.
- 72. BP, BP Statistical Review of World Energy. *Br. Pet.*, (available at https://www.bp.com/en/global/corporate/energy-economics/statistical-review-of-world-energy.html).
- 73. R. A. Alvarez *et al.*, Assessment of methane emissions from the US oil and gas supply chain. *Science (80-.).* (2018), p. in press, (available at http://science.sciencemag.org/content/early/2018/06/20/science.aar7204/tab-pdf).
- 74. C. Le Quéré *et al.*, Global carbon budget 2016. *Earth Syst. Sci. Data*. **8**, 605 (2016).
- 75. M. Saunois *et al.*, The global methane budget 2000-2012. *Earth Syst. Sci. Data.* **8**, 697 (2016).
- 76. T. null Lebier, others, in 15th World Petroleum Congress (1997).
- 77. M. Koceir, D. Tiab, others, in SPE/AAPG Western Regional Meeting (2000).
- 78. J. B. Dorsey, J. G. Litherland, A. A. Saadi, A. Boutalbi, others, in *Fall Meeting of the Society of Petroleum Engineers of AIME* (1975).
- 79. L. Bouazza et al., in SPE Rocky Mountain Regional/Low-Permeability Reservoirs Symposium (1998).
- 80. M. B. Marquardt, D. van Batenburg, R. Belhaouas, others, in *SPE European Petroleum Conference* (2000).
- 81. H. Bouras, E. Toukam, F. Martin, J.-P. Bedel, others, in SPE/IADC Middle East Drilling

and Technology Conference (2007).

- 82. D. D. Moore, A. Bencheikh, J. R. Chopty, others, in *SPE/IADC Underbalanced Technology Conference and Exhibition* (2004).
- 83. A. Merabet, N. HAMIHAM, "Paleozoic and Triassic Petroleum Systems in North Africa" February 18-20, 2003, Algiers, Algeria.
- 84. W. D. Bacheller, R. M. Peterson, Hassi Messaoud Field--Algeria Trias Basin, Eastern Sahara Desert (1991).
- 85. MBendi, Extraction of Crude Petroleum in Iran, (available at https://www.mbendi.com/indy/oilg/ogus/as/ia/p0005.htm).
- 86. L. L. Lo et al., in SPE/DOE Symposium on Improved Oil Recovery (2004).
- 87. A Barrel Full, Hassi Berkine Oil Field, (available at http://abarrelfull.wikidot.com/hassiberkine-oil-field).
- 88. OGJ Online Staff, Anadarko starts up Hassi Berkine oil field in Algerian Sahara Desert. *Oil Gas J.* (2002), (available at http://www.ogj.com/articles/2002/01/anadarko-starts-up-hassi-berkine-oil-field-in-algerian-sahara-desert.html).
- 89. P. Loader et al., in 1st EAGE North African/Mediterranean Petroleum & Geosciences Conference & Exhibition (2003).
- 90. Ourhoud, Operating one of the largest oil fields in the Algerian sahara, (available at http://www.ourhoud.com/en/node/13).
- 91. Rigzone, Algeria's Ourhoud Field Achieves Full Production (2003), (available at http://www.rigzone.com/news/oil_gas/a/6546/Algerias_Ourhoud_Field_Achieves_Full_Pr oduction/).
- 92. M. Addoun et al., in SPE Production and Operations Conference and Exhibition (2010).
- 93. M. Addoun *et al.*, in *SPE/ICoTA Coiled Tubing & Well Intervention Conference and Exhibition* (2011).
- 94. N. Bentahar, S. Khelassi, F. M. Abdelrazek, Production of clean gasoline from the condensate. *Egypt. J. Pet.* **22**, 345–350 (2013).
- 95. H. Adel, D. Tiab, T. Zhu, others, in *International Oil Conference and Exhibition in Mexico* (2006).
- 96. Statoil, Algerian condensate, (available at http://www.statoil.com/en/OurOperations/TradingProducts/CrudeOil/Crudeoilassays/Page s/AlgerianCondensate.aspx).
- 97. Sonatrach, History of hydrocarbons in Algeria, (available at http://www.sonatrach.com/en/elements-histoire.html).
- 98. Bayphase, Algeria oil and gas industry strategic report. *Geol. Eng. Invest. Anal.* (2014) (available at http://www.bayphase.com/images/uploaded/pdf/Algeria Strategic Report Booklet.pdf).
- 99. D. C. Morel et al., in SPE Asia Pacific Enhanced Oil Recovery Conference (2015).
- 100. D. Denney, others, Polymer Injection in a Deep Offshore Field-Angola, Dalia/Camelia Field Case. J. Pet. Technol. 63, 89–91 (2011).
- 101. Kissanje Blend Crude Oil. *A Barrel Full*, (available at http://abarrelfull.wikidot.com/kissanje-blend-crude-oil).
- 102. E. Zakarian, D. Larrey, others, in International Petroleum Technology Conference (2007).
- 103. GIRASSOL FPSO Project. *Yogokawa Am. Inc.*, (available at http://cdn2.us.yokogawa.com/suc-FPSOen.pdf).
- 104. Girassol. Statoil Inc. (2010).

- 105. U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), "Country Analysis Brief: Angola" (2016), (available at https://www.eia.gov/beta/international/analysis_includes/countries_long/Angola/angola.p df).
- 106. S. G. Noonan, K. L. Decker, C. E. Mathisen, others, in *Offshore Technology Conference* (2000).
- 107. C. Davison, P. Dyberg, P. Menier, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (2000).
- 108. K. Pearson, others, in Abu Dhabi International Conference and Exhibition (2004).
- 109. C. J. Harrison, C. Cardoso, J. R. Lopes, in *SEG Technical Program Expanded Abstracts* 1987 (Society of Exploration Geophysicists, 1987), pp. 405–406.
- 110. Cabinda waterflood program one of the world's largest. *offshore-mag* (2000), (available at http://www.offshore-mag.com/articles/print/volume-60/issue-2/news/exploration/cabinda-waterflood-program-one-of-the-worlds-largest.html).
- 111. Chevron Makes Four Billion In Angola. *africaoilgasreport* (2012), (available at http://africaoilgasreport.com/2012/12/in-the-news/chevron-makes-four-billion-in-angola/).
- 112. Takula. *SUBSEAIQ*, (available at http://www.subseaiq.com/data/Project.aspx?project_id=1324).
- 113. G. King et al., in 18th World Petroleum Congress (2005).
- 114. G. R. King et al., in SPE Reservoir Simulation Symposium (2001).
- 115. J. Parshall, others, Pazflor project pushes technology frontier. J. Pet. Technol. **61**, 40–44 (2009).
- 116. L. Bon, others, in Offshore Europe (2009).
- 117. C. A. Menezes *et al.*, in *SPE International Symposium and Exhibition on Formation Damage Control* (2012).
- 118. SubseaIQ, PSVM. *subseaiq.com* (2013), (available at http://www.subseaiq.com/data/Project.aspx?project_id=253).
- 119. J. F. Pena et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (2013).
- 120. M. B. Oyeneyin, others, in *Nigeria Annual International Conference and Exhibition* (2003).
- 121. E. C. Massaglia, D. R. Baldassa, J. C. Ponce, B. J. Zalazar, others, in *SPE/DOE* Symposium on Improved Oil Recovery (2006).
- 122. J. Gomez, in AAPG Latin America Region, Geoscience Technology Workshop, Extending Mature Fields' Life Cycles: The Role of New Technologies and Integrated Strategies, Buenos Aires, Argentina (Buenos Aires, Argentina, 2015).
- 123. Petroleumworld, Reuters factbox: BP assets that may end up for sale". petr (2010), (available at http://www.petroleumworld.com/story10071307.htm).
- 124. S. Ozimic, E. Nicholas, L. Pain, V. Vuckovic, Australian Petroleum Accumulations Report 3 Gippsland Basin, Victoria. *Dep. Prim. Ind. Energy Bur. Miner. Resour. Geol. Geophys. Aust. Gov. Publ. Serv. Canberra* (1987).
- 125. Y. Cinar, "Numerical Simulation of CO 2 Injectivity in Kingfish Field, Gippsland Basin, SE Australia (CO2CRC Report Number: RPT05-0107)," (available at http://www.mosmondesign.com/uploads/2/5/0/3/25031159/05-0107 final.pdf).
- 126. Supply record. SBMoffshore, (available at SBMO supply record original 20154.pdf).
- 127. Cossack Pioneer. Oilpro, (available at http://oilpro.com/equipment/3094/cossack-pioneer).
- 128. J. C. Mantecon, I. Andersen, D. Freeman, M. Adams, others, in *SPE Asia Pacific Oil and Gas Conference and Exhibition* (2004).

- 129. Carnarvon Basin. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Carnarvon_Basin).
- 130. R. H. Kingsborough, A. F. Williams, R. R. Hillis, others, in *SPE Asia-Pacific Conference* (1991).
- 131. E. V Seymour, others, in SPE Asia-Pacific Conference (1991).
- 132. Guied to world crudes: Australia's Cossack crude oil is light and sweet. *Oil Gas J.* (1997), (available at http://www.ogj.com/articles/print/volume-95/issue-18/in-this-issue/refining/guide-to-world-crudes-australia39s-cossack-crude-oil-is-light-and-sweet.html).
- 133. Cossack. *Chevron*, (available at http://crudemarketing.chevron.com/crude/far_eastern/cossack.aspx).
- 134. Chevron, partners bring two new oil fields and new LPG facilities onto production on Australia's North West shelf. *Chevron* (1995), (available at https://www.chevron.com/stories/chevron-partners-bring-two-new-oil-fields-and-new-lpg-facilities).
- 135. Woodside Energy Ltd, "Okha floating production storage and offloading (FPSO) facility" (2013), (available at http://www.woodside.com.au/Working-Sustainably/Consultation Activities/Okha floating production storage and offloading (FPSO) facility, Carnarvon Basin, north west WA.pdf).
- 136. Wood Mackenzie, "Azeri Chirag Guneshli Contract Area" (2017).
- U.S. Energy Information Administration (EIA), "Country Analysis Brief: Azerbaijan" (2016), (available at https://www.eia.gov/beta/international/analysis_includes/countries_long/Azerbaijan/azerb aijan.pdf).
- 138. Azeri–Chirag–Gunashli. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Azeri–Chirag–Gunashli).
- 139. Azeri-Chirag-Deepwater Gunashli. *BP*, (available at http://www.bp.com/en_az/caspian/operationsprojects/ACG.html).
- 140. B. Daher Jr et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (2007).
- 141. Frade field fact sheet. *Chevron*, (available at http://www.chevron.com/articledocuments/latest/news_203789/1457697f-c289-4781-abce-5b3792c645e1/FradeFieldFactSheet.pdf.cvxn).
- 142. Agência Nacional do Petróleo, Gás Natural e Biocombustíveis, BMP x PAP Produção de Petróleo. *Gás Nat. e Água por Campo*, (available at http://www.bdep.gov.br/?id=441).
- 143. J. M. Bergeron, N. Parvez, others, in *Latin American & Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference* (2007).
- 144. D. Honeycutt, J. Chacon-Fonseca, S. Kumar, A. Nelson, others, in *SPE Digital Energy Conference and Exhibition* (2011).
- 145. Y. Pan et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (2011).
- 146. C. M. F. Nakano et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (2009).
- 147. Three super-giant fields discovered offshore Brazil. *Rich Miner*. (2008), (available at http://www.richminerals.ca/m1.html).
- 148. J. O. D. S. Pizarro, C. C. M. Branco, others, in SPE EOR Conference at Oil and Gas West Asia (2012).
- 149. Brazil's QGEP: Carcara field wells could rival Lula's output. *WorldOil* (2013), (available at http://www.worldoil.com/news/2013/1/3/brazil39s-qgep-carcara-field-wells-could-
rival-lula39s-output).

- 150. Lula oil field. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Lula_oil_field#cite_note-14).
- 151. R. O. de Moraes Cruz et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (2016).
- 152. CARB draft MCON inputs, July 10th, 2014 workshop. Air Resour. Board (2014).
- 153. P. Mann, L. Gahagan, M. B. Gordon, Tectonic setting of the world's giant oil and gas fields (2003).
- 154. D. Denney, others, Marlim Field: Mature-Field Optimization. J. Pet. Technol. 64, 82–83 (2012).
- 155. R. A. Lorenzatto, R. Juiniti, J. A. T. Gomes, J. A. Martins, others, in *Offshore Technology Conference* (2004).
- 156. Marlim Sul, Brazil. *Offshore Technol.*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/marlim/).
- 157. M. V Acosta et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (2005).
- 158. M. G. F. Da Silva, A. Calderon, E. P. da Motta, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (2004).
- 159. H. P. Moro, G. da C. Maia, D. H. M. Lage, E. Bordieri, others, in OTC Brasil (2013).
- 160. A. L. Garcia, M. D. Bocos, M. K. Mihaguti, others, in *Offshore Technology Conference* (2000).
- 161. Petrobras brings deepwater Sapinhoa oil field online. *Offshore-mag* (2013), (available at http://www.offshore-mag.com/articles/print/volume-73/issue-12/top-5-projects/petrobras-brings-deepwater-sapinho-oil-field-online.html).
- 162. A. Wilson, others, Sapinho {á} Field, Santos Basin Presalt: From Design to Execution and Results. *J. Pet. Technol.* **68**, 49–50 (2016).
- 163. Offshore Technology, Barracuda and Caratinga fields, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/barracuda-caratinga-fields-brazil/).
- 164. M. A. N. Herdeiro, C. H. G. da Cunha, B. R. F. Motta, others, in *Offshore Technology Conference* (2005).
- 165. O. C. Assis et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (1998).
- 166. D. Denney, Barracuda and Caratinga development project. J. Pet. Technol. 57 (2005) (available at https://www.onepetro.org/journal-paper/SPE-0605-0051-JPT?sort=&start=0&q=SPE-0605-0051-JPT&from_year=&peer_reviewed=&published_between=&fromSearchResults=true&to_ year=&rows=10#).
- 167. L. G. S. dos Santos, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (2005).
- 168. L. Han *et al.*, in *SPE International Symposium and Exhibition on Formation Damage Control* (2012).
- 169. V. Castro et al., in SPE Artificial Lift Conference—Latin America and Caribbean (2015).
- 170. H. Olsen *et al.*, in *SPE Latin America and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference* (2012).
- 171. W. Honório, D. Lemos, R. de Lima, others, in SPE Artificial Lift Conference—Latin America and Caribbean (2015).
- 172. H. Olsen *et al.*, in *OTC Brasil* (2011).
- 173. K. Bybee, others, Albacora Leste Field development: Reservoir aspects and development strategy. *J. Pet. Technol.* **58**, 53–55 (2006).
- 174. K. Bybee, others, Albacora Leste Field-Subsea Production-System Development. J. Pet.

Technol. 58, 59–60 (2006).

- 175. J. B. Salies, others, in 17th World Petroleum Congress (2002).
- 176. R. O. Loureiro, B. N. Patroc'\inio, B. C. Barbosa, N. Bolatti, others, in *Offshore Technology Conference* (2006).
- Offshore Energy Today, Petrobras: oil from Baleia Azul field starts flowing (Brazil) (2012), (available at http://www.offshoreenergytoday.com/petrobras-oil-from-baleia-azulfield-starts-flowing-brazil/).
- 178. Jeff Fick|, Petrobras starts output at Baleia Azul Presalt field. *RIGZONE* (2012), (available at

 $http://www.rigzone.com/news/oil_gas/a/120595/petrobras_starts_output_at_baleia_azul_presalt_field).$

- 179. G. C. Nunes et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (2016).
- 180. C. Dumitrescu, G. Larson, D. Talinga, in *SEG Technical Program Expanded Abstracts* 2016 (Society of Exploration Geophysicists, 2016), pp. 2856–2860.
- 181. M. Anderson, others, in SPE Canada Heavy Oil Technical Conference (2017).
- 182. M. J. Verney, others, in SPE Canada Heavy Oil Technical Conference (2015).
- 183. J. Zhang, G. Larson, in *SEG Technical Program Expanded Abstracts 2016* (Society of Exploration Geophysicists, 2016), pp. 2956–2960.
- 184. D. D. Handyside, W. I. Chipman, others, A preliminary study of the Hibernia field. J. *Can. Pet. Technol.* 22 (1983).
- 185. T. J. Hurley, R. D. Kreisa, G. G. Taylor, W. R. L. Yates, The Reservoir Geology and Geophysics of the Hibernia Field, Offshore Newfoundland: Chapter 4 (1992).
- 186. Natural Resources Canada, Basin database.
- 187. M. Skaug, K. Kerwin, J. Katay, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (2001).
- 188. R. A. McKishnie et al., in SPE/DOE Symposium on Improved Oil Recovery (2004).
- 189. D. Beliveau, D. A. Payne, M. Mundry, others, Waterflood and CO2 Flood of the Fractured Midale Field (includes associated paper 22947). *J. Pet. Technol.* **45**, 817–881 (1993).
- 190. D. Bogatkov, T. Babadagli, others, in *Canadian International Petroleum Conference* (2007).
- 191. W. Zhu, Huizhou 21-1 and Huizhou 26-1 Oilfield Engineering Facilities (in Chinese). *China Offshore Platf.* **6** (1994) (available at http://mall.cnki.net/magazine/Article/ZGHY199406004.htm).
- 192. L. Qing, Fine Oil Reservoir Management and Management to Improve Oilfield Development Benefit (in Chinese). *Inn. Mong. Petrochemical.* **14** (2009) (available at http://www.cnki.com.cn/Article/CJFDTOTAL-NMSH200914030.htm).
- 193. Nanhai Light. *Chevron*, (available at http://crudemarketing.chevron.com/crude/far_eastern/nanhai_light.aspx).
- 194. L. Wei, Practice of HSE Management in Huizhou Oilfield (in Chinese). *Mod. Occup. Saf.* (2014) (available at http://www.cnki.com.cn/Article/CJFDTotal-ZYAQ201401030.htm).
- 195. Nov. 02. China's CNOOC To Export 1 Million Bbl Nanhai Light. *Eval. Energy* (2002), (available at http://evaluateenergy.com/Universal/View.aspx?type=Story&id=44087).
- 196. L. Qingping, Z. Haishan, L. Xinzhong, The Current State and Future of Deep Water Subsea Production Technology. *Chinese J. Eng. Sci.* 18, 76–84 (2016).
- 197. M. Yonghai, Feasibility Study on Selective Chemical Water Blocking in Huizhou 21-1 Oilfield in East China Sea. *Fault-block Oil Gas F*. (1994) (available at http://kns.cnki.net/KCMS/detail/detail.aspx?dbcode=CJFQ&dbname=CJFD9495&filenam

e=DKYT199404011&uid=WEEvREcwSlJHSldRa1FhcTdWZDlrZzNnS0kxVkswb28yZ0 NaVlJnTXMzUT0=\$9A4hF_YAuvQ5obgVAqNKPCYcEjKensW4IQMovwHtwkF4VYP oHbKxJw!!&v=MTk2NTdXTTFGckNVUkwyZlllUnBGaXZuVkwz).

- 198. J. Huiren, Analysis of Gas Drainage in Huizhou 21-1 Oilfield. China Offshore Oil Gas (1994) (available at http://kns.cnki.net/KCMS/detail/detail.aspx?dbcode=CJFQ&dbname=CJFD9495&filenam e=ZHSD199404010&uid=WEEvREcwSlJHSldRa1FhcTdWZDlrZzNnS0kxVkswb28yZ0 NaVlJnTXMzUT0=\$9A4hF_YAuvQ5obgVAqNKPCYcEjKensW4IQMovwHtwkF4VYP oHbKxJw!!&v=MzEzMDRSTDJmWWVScEZpdm1VNzdQUHIYWWFy).
- 199. L. Wei, Study on Fine Reservoir Engineering of Huizhou 21-1 Oilfield. *China Offshore Oil Gas.* 3 (1999) (available at http://kns.cnki.net/KCMS/detail/detail.aspx?dbcode=CJFQ&dbname=CJFD9899&filenam e=ZHSD199903013&uid=WEEvREcwSlJHSldRa1FhcTdWZDlrZzNnS0kxVkswb28yZ0 NaVlJnTXMzUT0=\$9A4hF_YAuvQ5obgVAqNKPCYcEjKensW4IQMovwHtwkF4VYP oHbKxJw!!&v=MTUwOTJUM3FUcldNMUZyQ1VSTDJmWWVScEZp).
- 200. ChevronTexaco Ships First Oil Cargo From China's Bohai Oilfield. *People* (2001), (available at http://en.people.cn/200112/13/eng20011213_86559.shtml).
- 201. CNOOC brings Qinhuangdao oilfield online offshore China. *Oil Gas Technol.* (2015), (available at http://www.oilandgastechnology.net/upstream-news/cnooc-bringsqinhuangdao-oilfield-online-offshore-china).
- 202. CNOOC boosts oil production from Qinhuangdao field. *Oil Gas J.* (2015), (available at http://www.ogj.com/articles/2015/03/cnooc-boosts-oil-production-from-qinhuangdao-field.html).
- 203. Y. Su, T. Li, C. Huo, others, in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (2015).
- 204. CNOOC Bozhong 25-1 / 25-1 South Oilfield A platform put into operation (in Chinese), (available at

http://finance.sina.com.cn/stock/hkstock/hkstocknews/20060523/15032590177.shtml).

- 205. CNOOC announced the outstanding performance of the new oil field in Bozhong 19-4 (in Chinese). *Money* (2010), (available at http://money.163.com/10/0809/17/6DLMOO0U00253K1M.html).
- 206. H. Liu, Y. Ning, BA-34-1 Gas Reinjection Project. J. Oil Gas Technol. 32, 322–324.
- Z. Yan, Bozhong 28-2 South oil field complex production resumed to 39 million barrels (in Chinese). *Energy Power*. 7 (2011) (available at http://finance.gq.com/a/20110726/001426.htm).
- 208. F. Y. Wang, Y. B. Li, H. S. Zeng, Y. L. Shi, Factors to control GOR and its exploration implications in Bozhong Depression. *Bohai Bay Basin China Offshore Oil Gas.* **18**, 289–296 (2006).
- 209. K. K. Lee et al., in International Petroleum Technology Conference (2008).
- 210. J. Liu, H. Liu, F. Huang, others, in *The Twentieth International Offshore and Polar* Engineering Conference (2010).
- 211. W. Yunxian et al., in IPTC 2012: International Petroleum Technology Conference (2012).
- 212. X. Min, thesis, Master Degree Thesis (2007).
- 213. Z. Haiyan, W. Weimin, W. Shimin, H. Juan, Development practice of BZ34O2/4 oi lfield and some cognitions. *China Offshore Oil Gas.* **17**, 322–324.
- 214. T. Li, others, in International Oil and Gas Conference and Exhibition in China (2000).
- 215. W. Zhiyu, in IOGCEC: International Oil and Gas Conference and Exhibition in China

(1998).

- 216. M. Tao, Z. Song, Z. Wu, others, in *International Meeting on Petroleum Engineering* (1995).
- 217. L. Zhongchun, J. Hou, G. Zhenhuan, Y. Wu, others, in *International Petroleum Conference and Exhibition of Mexico* (1998).
- 218. Jing'an Oilfield Development (in Chinese) (2017), (available at http://max.book118.com/html/2016/1231/78600091.shtm).
- 219. Karamay Oilfield edit (in Chinese). *Bai*, (available at http://baike.baidu.com/link?url=t8QLmx_2u9dh7mxxykiqrmRafZWG_1SufZAhZHDyeGXcMbWoGj7jCAvj_EPqWC5rqlP0SvUy3QL6UJYmnt34Cy7AdAYAtJL8fcTv1G5rm8JtkwXCLXN e4YHNwZpSR2l0cJNWvmC8S80UE_zpX_c_).
- 220. W. Han, Alkaline/Surfactant/Polymer Flood Predictions for the Karamay Oil Field. *Soc. Pet. Eng.* **51** (1999).
- 221. J. Liu, others, in International Meeting on Petroleum Engineering (1986).
- 222. The compilation committee of China Oil and Gas Field Development, China Oil and Gas Field Development (Volume of Daqing Area Oil and Gas Field 中国油气田开发志, 大 庆油气区油气田卷) (in Chinese) (Petroleum Industry Press (石油工业出版社), Beijing, 2011; http://baike.baidu.com/item/中国油气田开发志·大庆油气区油气田卷).
- A. Osmar, F. J. Moretti, M. Cen, Y. Yang, Application of Geological Modeling and Reservoir Simulation to the West Saertu Area of the Daqing Oilfield. SPE Reserv. Eng., 99–106 (1990).
- 224. G. Yi, H. Jiwen, Characteristics comparison and origin of natural gas in Tahe oilfield. *Oil Gas Geol.* **35**, 820–826 (2014).
- 225. J. Guo et al., in SPE International Thermal Operations and Heavy Oil Symposium (2005).
- 226. The compilation committee of China Oil and Gas Field Development, *China Oil and Gas Field Development (Volume of Daqing Area Oil and Gas Field 中国油气田开发志, 大 庆油气区油气田卷) (in Chinese)* (Petroleum Industry Press (石油工业出版社), Beijing, 2011).
- 227. M. Liu, thesis, Northeast Petroleum University (2015).
- 228. B. Qizong, thesis, Xi'an University of Petroleum (2014).
- 229. H. Yu et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (2011).
- 230. L. Bingquan, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (1989).
- 231. M. Yuntao, thesis, Southwest Petroleum University (2015).
- 232. C. Zhang et al., in SPE Heavy Oil Conference-Canada (2014).
- 233. G. Osorio, in *XVII Annual Latin American Energy Conference, La Jolla, California* (2008; https://www.iamericas.org/documents/ljc08/Gabriel Osorio.pdf).
- 234. J. Piedrahita *et al.*, in *World Heavy Oil Congress, Aberdeen, Scotland* (2012; http://939b242a0c1dcba2ebb1-33bd59151fcc31b2d22880ac80898160.r32.cf2.rackcdn.com/WHOC/library/Reserv-Reserv/6. WHOC12 445.pdf).
- R. T. Rivero, J. G. Dominguez, J. A. Slater, C. L. Hearn, others, Cano Limon field, Colombia: the latest giant oil reservoir in South America. *J. Pet. Technol.* 40, 874–880 (1988).
- 236. An Energy Overview of Colombia. *Geni*, (available at http://www.geni.org/globalenergy/library/national_energy_grid/colombia/EnergyOvervie

wofColombia.shtml).

- 237. C. N. McCollough, Cano Limon Field Llanos Basin, Colombia (1990).
- 238. Caño Limón–Coveñas pipeline. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Caño_Limón–Coveñas_pipeline).
- 239. H. Prieto et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (2015).
- 240. M. Stanko et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (2015).
- 241. C. A. R. Arvilla, J. M. Doval Dorado, J. A. Medina Lozano, others, in *Latin American & Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference* (2007).
- 242. A. Florez Anaya et al., in SPE Latin America and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference (2012).
- 243. A. Alsema, Pacific Rubiales says Colombia ODL pipeline starts ops. *Colomb. Reports* (2009), (available at https://colombiareports.com/pacific-rubiales-says-colombia-odl-pipeline-starts-ops/).
- 244. List of crude oil products. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/List of crude oil products).
- 245. E. C. Cazier *et al.*, Petroleum geology of the Cusiana field, Llanos Basin foothills, Colombia. *Am. Assoc. Pet. Geol. Bull.* **79**, 1444–1462 (1995).
- 246. L. Soto, in *AAPG International Convention and Exhibition, Calgary, Alberta, Canada* (2010;

 $http://www.searchanddiscovery.com/pdfz/abstracts/pdf/2010/intl/abstracts/ndx_soto02.pdf .html).$

- 247. E. A. Warren *et al.*, in *Giant oil and gas fields of the decade 1990-1999*, M. T. Halbouty, Ed. (AAPG Special Volumes, 2003), pp. 139 140.
- 248. J. E. Lopez Uribe, A. J. Chaustre Ruiz, C. A. Ayala Marin, others, in SPE Heavy and Extra Heavy Oil Conference: Latin America (2014).
- 249. A. Ordonez et al., in SPE Improved Oil Recovery Symposium (2012).
- 250. F. Guarin Arenas et al., in SPE Latin American and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference (2010).
- 251. C. Cahuzac, F. Bourcier, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (2009).
- 252. Moho-Bilondo Ultra-Deepwater Oil Field, Congo. *Offshore Technol.*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/moho-bilondo-oil-field-congo-total/).
- 253. W. Mackenzie, "Wood Mackenzie data base" (2017).
- 254. R. W. Canfield, Sacha Field--Ecuador Oriente Basin (1991).
- 255. J. C. Rodriguez *et al.*, Compact Intelligent Completion: A Game Change for Shushufindi Field. *SPE Lat. Am. Caribb. Pet. Eng. Conf.* (2014).
- 256. F. Lopez, D. Biedma, A. Suter, others, in SPE Latin American and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference (2015).
- 257. M. A. Naranjo et al., in SPE Latin America and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference (2017).
- 258. Worldbank, India Gas flaring reduction project. *World Bank*. **1** (1991) (available at http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/201121468033288309/pdf/multi-page.pdf).
- 259. Environment Canada, Bombay High. *Environ. Canada, Emergencies Sci. Technol. Div.*, (available at http://www.etccte.ec.gc.ca/databases/Oilproperties/pdf/WEB Bombay High.pdf).
- R. Kumar, S. Ramanan, J. L. Narasimham, others, in SPE International Improved Oil Recovery Conference in Asia Pacific (2005).

- 261. R. D. Tewari, M. Rao, A. V Raju, others, in *SPE Asia Pacific Oil and Gas Conference and Exhibition* (2000).
- 262. N. K. Mitra, Y. K. Singh, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (2007).
- 263. R. P. Rao, S. N. Talukdar, Petroleum geology of Bombay high field, India (1980).
- 264. A. K. Jha et al., in Offshore Europe (2009).
- 265. S. K. Verma, D. Prasad, R. Tandon, P. Kumar, A. K. Singh, Mangala Well and Reservoir Management: The Journey to 150,000 BOPD (2013).
- 266. V. Kumar, R. Singh, S. Mabunga, others, in *SPE Oil and Gas India Conference and Exhibition* (2010).
- 267. N. Mehta, G. Kapadia, V. Panneer Selvam, others, in *SPE EOR Conference at Oil and Gas West Asia* (2016).
- 268. C. Chavan, M. Jha, M. K. Singh, R. Singh, others, in *SPE Artificial Lift Conference and Exhibition* (2012).
- 269. H. Zalawadia, C. Pawde, others, in *North Africa Technical Conference and Exhibition* (2013).
- 270. C. Owen, The Mangala and Bhagyam oil fields. *Oil Gas Technol.* (2012), (available at http://www.oilandgastechnology.net/upstream-news/mangala-bhagyam-oil-fields).
- 271. Cairnindia, Mangala, Bhagyam, Aishwariya and other fields. *Cairn*, (available at https://www.cairnindia.com/our-business/rajasthan/mangala-bhagyam-and-aishwariya).
- 272. Financialexpress, Cairn upgrades reserve estimates of Rajasthan oil fields. *Financ. Express* (2010), (available at https://archive.is/20130123024639/http://www.financialexpress.com/news/cairnupgradesr eserveestimatesofrajasthanoilfields/594650/0#selection-511.0-528.0).
- 273. B. T. Gael, S. J. Gross, G. J. McNaboe, others, in SPE Western Regional Meeting (1995).
- 274. Hydrocarbons, Duri field expansion, Sumatra. *Hydrocarb. Technol.*, (available at http://www.hydrocarbons-technology.com/projects/duri-field-expansion-sumatra/).
- 275. B. T. Gael, E. S. Putro, A. Masykur, others, in *SPE/DOE Improved Oil Recovery Symposium* (1994).
- 276. SKK Migas, Special Task Force For Upstream Oil and Gas Business Activities, Republic of Indonesia. *SKK Migas Annu. Rep.* (2012).
- 277. T. A. Nagy, others, in SPE Asia-Pacific Conference (1991).
- 278. S. Askey et al., in SPWLA 43rd Annual Logging Symposium (2002).
- 279. E. Rumbiyanti, F. Hermiani, B. S. Aji, S. Nugraha, others, in *SPE Asia Pacific Health, Safety and Environment Conference and Exhibition* (2005).
- 280. SKK Migas, "SKK Migas annual report" (Jakarta, Republic of Indonesia, 2012).
- 281. R. Ehrlich et al., in International Thermal Operations and Heavy Oil Symposium (1997).
- R. D. Fadillah, Chevron to double oil production at Minas field using EOR methods. *Jakarta Post* (2011), (available at http://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2011/10/07/chevron-double-oil-production-minasfield-using-eor-methods.html).
- 283. F. Hakiki, F. Musgrove, P. Varnai, A. Ditya, D. Sapardina, Banyu Urip Field Development-Results of Drilling 32 Wells (2015).
- 284. A. K. Harjanto, Banyu Urip Early Production Facilities Optimization: An Innovative Way to Support National Production Target (2016).
- 285. E. T. Putri, I. Arifin, Banyu Urip Oil Field Development Project-Socioeconomic Issues and Challenges (2015).

- 286. F. W. Musgrove, M. Sun, in Petroleum Geoscience Conference & Exhibition 2013 (2013).
- 287. A. P. Putra et al., in SPE Asia Pacific Oil and Gas Conference and Exhibition (2013).
- 288. NIOC, The GPC platform of Abuzar oil field is inagurated (in Farsi). *Natl. Iran. Oil Co.* (2017), (available at http://www.boushehr.irib.ir/web/boushehr697626/-/-پی-پی-// (میدان-نفتی-ابوذر-ر اه-اندازی-شد).
- 289. Abuzar oil field (in Farsi). *Wikipedia*, (available at https://fa.wikipedia.org/wiki/ميدان_نفتى_ابوذر).
- 290. Kharg District. Iran. Offshore Oil Co., (available at http://www.iooc.co.ir/ENKhark.aspx).
- 291. F. H. Creamer, J. E. Streifel, S. M. Farmanara, G. A. Feizy, others, The Development of the Ardeshir Field. *J. Pet. Technol.* **31**, 821–828 (1979).
- 292. M. A. Torki, A. Roohi, others, in International Petroleum Technology Conference (2009).
- 293. A. E. M. Nairn, A. S. Alsharhan, Sedimentary basins and petroleum geology of the Middle *East* (Elsevier, 1997).
- 294. Oil & Gas Journal, "2010 worldwide oilfield production survey" (2010).
- 295. A. R. Rabbani, R. Bagheri Tirtashi, Hydrocarbon source rock evaluation of the super giant Ahwaz oil field, SW Iran. *Aust. J. Basic Appl. Sci.* **4**, 673–686 (2010).
- 296. Ahvaz oil field. Wikipedia, (available at https://fa.wikipedia.org/wiki/ميدان_نفتى اهواز).
- 297. S. Rafieepour, H. Jalayeri, C. Ghotbi, M. R. Pishvaie, Simulation of wellbore stability with thermo-hydro-chemo-mechanical coupling in troublesome formations: an example from Ahwaz oil field, SW Iran. *Arab. J. Geosci.* **8**, 379–396 (2015).
- 298. Ahwaz-Bangestan field. *Natl. Iran. Oil Co.*, (available at http://www.nioc.ir/portal/File/ShowFile.aspx?ID=43e33cd6-ebe6-44f0-9f37-6bb8719381e0).
- 299. Ahvaz Field. Wikipedia, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Ahvaz_Field).
- 300. A. Taheri, S. R. Shadizadeh, others, in *Canadian International Petroleum Conference* (2005).
- 301. S. Goodarzian, A. Ghalambor, M. Izadi, others, in *SPE International Symposium and Exhibition on Formation Damage Control* (2012).
- 302. S. Majidaie, S. R. Shadizadeh, others, in *Asia Pacific Health, Safety, Security and Environment Conference* (2009).
- 303. Gachsaran oil and gas production company (in Farsi). *Wikipedia*, (available at https://fa.wikipedia.org/wiki/شرکت بهرمبرداری نفت و گاز گچساران).
- 304. Real Preservation of South Oil Fields Reservoirs (in Farsi). Natl. Iran. South Oil Co., (available at http://nisoc.ir/DesktopModules/Articles/ArticlesView.aspx?TabID=1&Site=nisoc&Lang= fa-IR&ItemID=205&mid=11739).
- 305. F. C. P. Slinger, J. G. Crichton, The geology and development of Gachsaran field, southwest Iran. *Proc. Fifth world Pet. Congo. Sec.* **18**, 349–375 (1959).
- 306. Gachsaran oil field. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://fa.wikipedia.org/wiki/نميدان نفتى گچساران).
- B. Soliemani, S. Ebrahimi, M. Zahrab-zadeh, Application of hydrochemical data in hydrodynamics study of Asmari reservoir, Karanj oil field (in Farsi). J. Adv. Appl. Geol. 1 (2012) (available at http://pubj.ricest.ac.ir/index.php/code3zk/article/view/507).
- 308. Karanj oil field (in Farsi). *Wikipedia*, (available at https://fa.wikipedia.org/wiki/ميدان نفتى كرنج).
- 309. A. Hooshmandkoochi, M. Zaferanieh, A. Malekzadeh, others, in IADC/SPE Managed

Pressure Drilling & Underbalanced Operations (2007).

- 310. Karanj oil field. Wikipedia, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Karanj_oil_field).
- 311. Karanj. *defenddemocracy.org*, (available at http://www.defenddemocracy.org/map/karanj?overlay=TRUE).
- 312. Middle East Pipelines map Crude Oil (petroleum) pipelines Natural Gas pipelines Products pipelines. *theodora.com*, (available at http://www.theodora.com/pipelines/middle east oil gas products pipelines map.html).
- 313. A. Bahadori, K. Zeidani, others, in *Canadian International Petroleum Conference* (2005).
- A. Telmadarreie, S. R. Shadizadeh, B. Alizadeh, Investigation of hydrogen sulfide oil pollution source: Asmari oil reservoir of Marun oil field in the southwest of Iran. *Iran. J. Chem. Eng.* 9, 63–74 (2012).
- 315. in *The 8th IIES International Conference, IRIB Conference Center, Tehran, Iran* (2003; https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/National_Iranian_Oil_Company).
- 316. Iran Country Profile. *Oil Exch.* (2013), (available at https://theoilexchange.wordpress.com/tag/ahwaz/).
- 317. Iranian Heavy Crude Oil. *A Barrel Full*, (available at http://abarrelfull.wikidot.com/iranian-heavy-crude-oil).
- 318. B. Poursina, others, in 16th World Petroleum Congress (2000).
- 319. Increase in gas injection to Agha Jari oil field from 2014. *Naftnews.net*, (available at http://www.naftnews.net/view/15718/).
- 320. Injection of 2 billion scf gas into Agha Jari oil field (in Farsi). *yjc.ir*, (available at http://www.yjc.ir/fa/news/ تزريق- 2-ميليارد-فوت-مكعب-گاز -در -ميدان-گاز ى-آغاجارياجراى-بزرگترين- 4785377).
- 321. 10.5 billion square meter injection gas into oil fields. *Iranenergy.news*, (available at http://www.iranenergy.news/ (خبر /صنعت گاز / 105 -میلیار د-متر مکعب گاز تزریقی-به-میادین-نفتی / 105).
- 322. The gas injection record into Agha Jari oil field is broken. *Kayhan Newsp.* (2016), (available at http://kayhan.ir/fa/news/71973).
- 323. Gas injection plan in Agha Jari oil field (in Farsi). *iranitok.com*, (available at http://www.iranitok.com/Default.aspx?tabid=179).
- 324. Agha Jari oil field (in Farsi). *shana.ir*, (available at http://www.shana.ir/fa/newsagency/ 276804 (ميدان-نفتى-آغاجارى/).
- 325. A. Bahadori, S. Ayatollahi, M. Moshfeghian, others, in SPE Asia Pacific Improved Oil Recovery Conference (2001).
- 326. D. C. Ion, S. Elder, A. E. Pedder, others, in 3rd World Petroleum Congress (1951).
- 327. Darkhovin oil field (in Farsi). *Wikipedia*, (available at https://fa.wikipedia.org/wiki/ميدان_نفتى_دارخوين).
- 328. Introduction to Darkhovin oil field (in Farsi). *aogc.ir*, (available at http://aogc.ir/HomePage.aspx?TabID=4799&site=DouranPortal&lang=fa-IR).
- 329. Integrated planning management, Rag Sefid field (in Farsi). Explor. Prod. 53 (2009).
- 330. A. M. Paiaman, J. Moghadasi, others, in *Offshore Europe*, 8-11 September, Aberdeen, UK (2009).
- 331. A. H. Rezaie, M. A. Nogole-Sadat, Fracture modeling in Asmari reservoir of Rag-e Sefid oil-field by using Multiwell Image Log (FMS/FMI). *Iran. Int. J. Sci.* **5**, 107–121 (2004).
- 332. Rag Sefid oil field. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Rag_Sefid_oil_field).
- 333. Agha Jari oil and gas production company (in Farsi). Wikipedia, (available at

https://fa.wikipedia.org/wiki/شرکت_بهر مبر داری_نفت_و_گاز_آغاجاری/https://fa.wikipedia.org/wiki

- 334. R. Nehring, Giant oil fields and world oil resources (1978).
- Fars News Agency, Investment in Mansouri field saves \$35,000 a barrel. *Iran Proj.* (2013), (available at http://theiranproject.com/blog/2013/09/01/investment-in-mansourifield-saves-35000-a-barrel/).
- 336. Shana, Mansouri oil field output to increase. *shana.ir* (2003), (available at http://www.shana.ir/en/newsagency/548/Mansouri-Oil-Field-Output-to-Increase).
- 337. Shana, Production capacity of Mansuri oilfield has been increased to over 100 bbl (In Farsi). *shana.ir* (2014), (available at http://www.shana.ir/fa/newsagency/217979/ظرفيت-/100 مزار -بشكه-افز ايش-يافت
- 338. Pedec, Development plan of Mansuri oilfield. *Pet. Eng. Dev. Co.* (2015), (available at http://pedec.ir/detail=64).
- 339. NIOC, Mansuri field Bangestan reservoir. *Natl. Iran. Oil Co.*, (available at http://oilindustry.ir/Upload/984FD-021-Mnsouri-Bangestan.pdf).
- 340. Shana, Mansuri oilfield (Asmari) (In Farsi). *shana.ir* (2017), (available at http://www.shana.ir/fa/newsagency/277126/ميدان-نفتى-منصورى-آسمارى).
- 341. NIOC, Production of 86 MMbbl oil, the output of phase 1 development plan of Mansuri oilfield (In Farsi). *Natl. Iran. Oil Co.*, (available at http://en.nioc.ir/portal/home/?news/83875/80600/81388/ ارمغان 86 میلیون بشکه نفت، ارمغان //en.nioc.ir/portal/home/?news/83875/80600/81388).
- 342. Fars News Agency, Iran: oil production increase by Karun oil and gas company. *RedOrbit* (2008), (available at http://www.redorbit.com/news/business/1543719/iran_oil_production_increase_by_karun_oil_and_gas_company/).
- 343. NISOC, NISOC to develop Mansouri oilfield. *Natl. Iran. South Oil Co.* (2013), (available at

http://www.nisoc.ir/DesktopModules/News/NewsView.aspx?TabID=4719&Site=moshave reh.nisoc&Lang=fa-IR&ItemID=9560&mid=13765&wVersion=Staging).

- 344. Shana, Development contract of Mansouri oil field signed. *Shana.ir* (2012), (available at http://www.shana.ir/en/newsagency/188422/Development-contract-of-Mansouri-oil-field-signed).
- 345. IranDRILLING, Danan, Cheshmeh Khosh fields waiting for foreign investment. *Irandrilling.com*, (available at http://irandrilling.com/?p=2562).
- 346. Shana, Development plan of Cheshmeh Khosh oilfield is ready to be utilized. *shana.ir* (2012), (available at http://www.shana.ir/fa/newsagency/185688/مرح-توسعه-ميدان-نفتى-چشمه-/(خوش-آماده-بهره-بردارى-شد
- 347. NIOC, Cheshmeh Khosh, jewel of western Iran. *Natl. Iran. Oil Co.*, (available at http://www.nioc.ir/Portal/Home/ShowPage.aspx?Object=NEWS&ID=1c20662f-c384-4658-930b-81dcd31b4f85&LayoutID=6341bfb8-09d6-4059-89cf-8a91942edb42&CategoryID=40295507-1e70-49ec-af82-e5eeba6870bc).
- 348. V. Atashbari, M. Ahmadi, others, in Production and Operations Symposium (2007).
- 349. Shana, Gas injection to Doroud oilfield section 3 is delivered from Total (In Farsi). shana.ir (2008), (available at http://www.shana.ir/fa/newsagency/131216/- بخش-تزریق-گاز //www.shana.ir/fa/newsagency/131216/- بخش-تزریق-گاز
- 350. Doroud oilfield, (available at http://www.nioc.ir/portal/Error.htm?aspxerrorpath=/Portal/Home/ShowPage.aspx).

- 351. Doroud oilfield (In Farsi), (available at https://fa.wikipedia.org/wiki/ميدان_نفتى دورود).
- 352. M. Jamshidnezhad, others, in SPE Middle East Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2005).
- 353. B. S. Soulgani, B. Tohidi, D. Rashtchian, M. Jamialahmadi, others, in *Canadian International Petroleum Conference* (2008).
- 354. Shana, Gas collection project for Kupal oilfield made operational. *shana.ir* (2003), (available at http://www.shana.ir/en/newsagency/1607/Gas-Collection-Project-for-Kupal-Oilfield-Made-Operational).
- 355. Shana, Increase in oil recovery factor of Kupal oilfield. *shana.ir* (2003), (available at http://www.shana.ir/fa/newsagency/1594/-هـ-در-م-1740-افت-دوت-1740-ب-باز -1740-1740-كوپال افز ا-1740).
- 356. NISOC, Kupal oilfield. *Natl. Iran. South Oil Co.*, (available at http://mogpc.nisoc.ir/DesktopModules/Articles/ArticlesView.aspx?TabID=3812&Site=m ogpc.nisoc&Lang=fa-IR&ItemID=2317&mid=14721).
- 357. KimyaNews, Oil production from Kupal oilfield will increase by 20 thousand bbl. *Kimyapress.ir* (2014), (available at http://kimyapress.ir/fa/news/1451/-توليد-نفت-از-ميدان).
- 358. NIOC, Gas injection to Kupal oilfield (In Farsi). *Natl. Iran. Oil Co.*, (available at http://www.nioc.ir/Portal/home/?generaltext/97296/96775/44171/).
- 359. NISOC, Rag-e-Sefid, (available at http://kogpc.nisoc.ir/_DouranPortal/Documents/Oildfields General Data_20170123_122849.pdf).
- 360. Mehrnews, Extraction from new reservoir of Bangestan in Shadegan oilfield has been started (In Farsi). *Mehrnews.com* (2008), (available at https://www.mehrnews.com/news/663887/- برداشت-از -مخزن-جدید-بنگستان-در -میدان-نفتی-شادگان).
- 361. Sarvak, Shadegan oilfield (In Farsi) (2013), (available at http://sarvak.mihanblog.com/post/112).
- 362. NISOC, Shadegan oilfield (In Farsi). *Natl. Iran. South Oil Co.*, (available at http://mogpc.nisoc.ir/DesktopModules/Articles/ArticlesView.aspx?TabID=3812&Site=m ogpc.nisoc&Lang=fa-IR&ItemID=2318&mid=14721).
- 363. A. M. Kalantari-Dahaghi, J. Moghadasi, V. Gholami, others, in *International Oil & Gas Conference and Exhibition in China* (2006).
- 364. S. Abtahi, Development plan of BiBi Hakimeh field. Explor. Prod. 55, 13–16 (2008).
- 365. Shana, Development of gas injection to BiBi Hakimeh field. *shana.ir* (2008), (available at http://www.shana.ir/fa/newsagency/134395/دوره-تزريق-گاز-به-ميدان-بی-دی-دی-دی-دی).
- 366. TodayEnergy, Evolutions in Salman oilfield. *Jamaran.ir* (2017), (available at http://www.jamaran.ir/بخش-بازنشر -704008/59-تحولات-ميدان-نفتى-سلمان).
- 367. Salman oilfield (In Farsi) (available at https://fa.wikipedia.org/wiki/ميدان_نفتى_سلمان.
- 368. A Barrel Full, Salman oil field, (available at http://abarrelfull.wikidot.com/salman-oil-field).
- 369. Offshore staff, Gas injection boosts production at Salman offshore Iran. *offshore-mag.com* (2015), (available at http://www.offshore-mag.com/articles/2015/11/gas-injection-boosts-production-at-salman-offshore-iran.html).
- 370. NIOC, Salman oil field. Natl. Iran. Oil Co., pp. 76-77.
- 371. Iraq's Ahdab oil field development limits contractor profitability. *Oil Gas J.* (2011), (available at http://www.ogj.com/articles/print/volume-109/issue-31/drilling-

production/iraq-s-ahdab-oil-field-development-limits.html).

- 372. Oil and Gas Fields: Ahdab. *iraq-businessnews.com*, (available at http://www.iraq-businessnews.com/list-of-oil-and-gas-fields-in-iraq/oil-and-gas-fields-ahdab/).
- 373. G. Zhu et al., in SPE EOR Conference at Oil and Gas West Asia (2016).
- 374. M. Zhang *et al.*, in *IADC/SPE Asia Pacific Drilling Technology Conference and Exhibition* (2012).
- 375. H. Saadawi, W. Al Sammarrai, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (2014).
- 376. Z. Nie, H. Liu, A. Liu, F. Sun, others, in *SPE Asia Pacific Oil and Gas Conference and Exhibition* (2012).
- 377. Kurdistan Oil & Gas Activity (Map). *shamaranpetroleum.com* (2011), (available at http://www.shamaranpetroleum.com/i/pdf/Kurdistan_Oil_Gas_Activity.pdf).
- 378. M. Hadi, Kirkuk oil exports in focus: how and why? (2014).
- 379. UN expert report, "Report of the group of United Nations experts established pursuant to paragraph 30 of the security council resolution 1284" (2000), (available at http://www.un.org/Depts/oip/background/reports/oilexpertsreport.pdf).
- 380. WesternZagros Kurdistand & Northern Iraq Operator Activity Map. *westernzagros.com*, (available at http://www.westernzagros.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/170214 operator activity.pdf).
- 381. R. Trice, others, in SPE Middle East Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2005).
- 382. Kirkuk–Ceyhan Oil Pipeline. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Kirkuk–Ceyhan_Oil_Pipeline).
- 383. Iraq and Oil. *grandemotte.wordpress.com*, (available at https://grandemotte.wordpress.com/iraq/).
- 384. S.- Le, Description of the Kirkuk oilfields (1937).
- 385. Kirkuk. *globalsecurity.org*, (available at http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/iraq/kirkuk.htm).
- 386. Kirkuk field. *PetroWiki*, (available at http://petrowiki.org/Kirkuk_field).
- 387. R. K. Abdulrahman, I. M. Sebastine, Natural gas sweetening process simulation and optimization: A case study of Khurmala field in Iraqi Kurdistan region. J. Nat. Gas Sci. Eng. 14, 116–120 (2013).
- 388. Khurmala Oil Fields & Power Plants. *youtube.com*, (available at https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=GpBKG3ICUz0).
- 389. Khurmala Dome, (available at http://www.avrasyatechnology.com/resimler/?is=view&p=Khurmala).
- 390. Construction of crude stabiliser unit at Iraq's Khurmala oilfield nears completion. *hydrocarbons-technology.com*, (available at http://www.hydrocarbons-technology.com/news/newscrude-stabiliser-unit-khurmala-oilfield-nears-completion).
- 391. Khurmala Dome Field Development. *DPS Glob.*, (available at http://www.dps-global.com/khurmala-dome-development).
- 392. A. M. Khan *et al.*, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2014).
- 393. M. Grutters *et al.*, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2014).
- 394. L. Vesconte, R. Tinkhof, P. Hardman, others, in *IADC/SPE Drilling Conference and Exhibition* (2014).

- 395. T. van Huysduynen, S. P. Ames, W. Tierney, R. Verspoor, others, in *Abu Dhabi* International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference (2014).
- 396. S. Z. Jassim, J. C. Goff, *Geology of Iraq* (DOLIN, sro, distributed by Geological Society of London, 2006).
- 397. P. O. Oyewole, in 2014 SPE European Artificial Lift Forum (EuALF), Aberdeen, Scotland, 17–18th June (2014; http://doczz.net/doc/5136412/production-otimisation-ofesps-in-rumaila-onshore-iraq-bp-1).
- 398. Rumaila Oil Field Expansion, Iraq. *hydrocarbons-technology.com*, (available at http://www.hydrocarbons-technology.com/projects/rumaila-oil-field-expansion/).
- 399. A. H. Awdal, A. Braathen, O. P. Wennberg, G. H. Sherwani, The characteristics of fracture networks in the Shiranish formation of the Bina Bawi Anticline; comparison with the Taq Taq field, zagros, Kurdistan, NE Iraq. *Pet. Geosci.* **19**, 139–155 (2013).
- 400. D. H. Baban, K. S. M. Ranyayi, Potentiality of Paleocene source rocks and their contribution in generating the accumulated oil in the Eocene Pila Spi Reservoir in Taq Taq Oil Field, Kurdistan Region, Iraq. *Arab. J. Geosci.* **6**, 4225–4237 (2013).
- 401. Taq Taq oil field. *OpenOil*, (available at http://wiki.openoil.net/Taq_Taq_oil_field).
- 402. A. Petzet, Genel working to debottleneck Iraq Taq Taq oil output. *Oil Gas J.* (2013), (available at http://www.ogj.com/articles/2013/03/genel-working-to-debottleneck-iraq-taq-taq-oil-output.html).
- 403. TAQ TAQ. *Gen. Energy*, (available at http://www.genelenergy.com/operations/kri-oil-production/taq-taq/).
- 404. Iraq surprises market with sharp hike in new Basrah Heavy OSP for Asia. *S&P Glob.* (2015), (available at https://www.platts.com/latest-news/oil/singapore/iraq-surprises-market-with-sharp-hike-in-new-27502444).
- 405. T. Goebel, T. Fayzullin, P. Kowalchuk, T. Shopeju, others, in *SPE/IADC Middle East Drilling Technology Conference & Exhibition* (2013).
- 406. LUKOIL, "Pre-feed yamama formation development West Qurna 2 project, Iraq (Process Simulation Report)" (2012), (available at https://www.scribd.com/document/121659984/process-stimulation).
- 407. West Qurna-2. *LUKOIL*, (available at http://www.lukoil.com/Business/Upstream/KeyProjects/WestQurna-2).
- 408. K. Mazerov, Lukoil begins commercial production from Iraq's prolific Qurna-2 field. *drillingcontractor.org*, (available at http://www.drillingcontractor.org/29261-29261).
- 409. The latest West Qurna Oilfield News Baker Hughes, contract, Shell, Lukoil, Russia, new oil wells and more brought to you by Iraq Business News. *iraq-businessnews.com* (2017), (available at http://www.iraq-businessnews.com/tag/west-qurna/).
- 410. OGJ editors, Lukoil's West Qurna-2 field production tops 280,000 b/d. *Oil Gas J.* (2014), (available at http://www.ogj.com/articles/2014/08/lukoil-s-west-qurna-2-field-production-tops-280-000-b-d.html).
- 411. West Qurna-2 Field, Basra Province, Iraq. *hydrocarbons-technology.com*, (available at http://www.hydrocarbons-technology.com/projects/west-qurna-2-field-basra-province/).
- 412. T. Wickramasinghe, A. Aliyev, I. Chen, others, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2014).
- 413. L. K. Al Hashmy, H. H. Qutob, S. E. El-halfawi, others, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2010).
- 414. S. E. El-halfawi, L. K. Al Hashmy, H. Qutob, others, in SPE/IADC Middle East Drilling

Technology Conference and Exhibition (2011).

- 415. C. S. Kabir, N. I. Mohammed, M. K. Choudhary, others, Lessons Learned From Energy Models: Iraq's South Rumaila Case Study. *SPE Reserv. Eval. Eng.* **11**, 759–767 (2008).
- 416. Zubair Oil Field Development Project Degassing Station Modification. *EnerecO*, (available at http://www.enereco.com/en/zubair-oil-field-development-project-degassing-station-modification.html).
- 417. PennEnergy Editorial Staff, Iraq launches world's largest flare reduction project. *PennEnergy* (2013), (available at http://www.pennenergy.com/articles/pennenergy/2013/05/iraq-launches-worlds-largestflare-reduction-project.html).
- 418. W. J. Mohammed, M. S. Al Jawad, D. A. A. Al-Shamaa, others, in *SPE Oil and Gas India Conference and Exhibition* (2010).
- 419. W. J. Al-Mudhafer, M. J. Zein Al-Abideen, others, in SPE Arctic and Extreme Environments Technical Conference and Exhibition (2013).
- 420. S. A. Azim *et al.*, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2006).
- 421. M. M. Al-Rawi, others, in Middle East Technical Conference and Exhibition (1981).
- 422. S. A. Azim et al., in SPE Middle East Oil & Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 423. A. Al-Hashem, J. A. Carew, A. Al-Borno, D. M. Owen, others, in *CORROSION 2006* (2006).
- 424. D. Hussain et al., in Middle East Oil Show and Conference (1999).
- 425. D. H. Baban, Geochemical characterization of the oil in the Tertiary reservoir in Bai Hassan oil field, northern Iraq. *J. Kirkuk Univ.* **3** (2008).
- 426. Hydrocarbons, Garraf oil field, thi Qar province. *Hydrocarb. Technol.*, (available at http://www.hydrocarbons-technology.com/projects/garraf-oil-field-thi-qar-province/).
- 427. Energy-pedia, Italy: Eni to boost output at its Val'd Agri oil field. *energy-pedia news* (2010), (available at https://www.energy-pedia.com/news/italy/eni-to-boost-output-at-its-vald-agri-oil-field).
- 428. P. Carnevale, M. Cortina, others, in *International Conference on Health, Safety and Environment in Oil and Gas Exploration and Production* (2012).
- 429. C. Caproni, J. F. Johnstone, G. Cavallaro, others, in *SPE/IADC Middle East Drilling and Technology Conference* (2007).
- 430. M. Zettlitzer, others, in SPE European Petroleum Conference (2000).
- 431. W. T. Peake, R. H. Camerlo, T. Tankersley, A. Zhumagulova, others, in *SPE Caspian Carbonates Technology Conference* (2010).
- 432. A Barrel Full, BG Group to complete the disposal of interests in North Caspian PSA (2005), (available at http://killajoules.wikidot.com/archive:bg-group-to-complete-the-disposal-of-interests-in-no).
- 433. T. H. Tankersley et al., in SPE Caspian Carbonates Technology Conference (2010).
- 434. C. Ekweribe et al., in SPE Annual Caspian Technical Conference and Exhibition (2014).
- 435. Tengiz. *kmg.kz*, (available at http://www.kmg.kz/en/manufacturing/upstream/tengiz/, 2010. (1)).
- 436. Tengiz. *tengizchevroil.com*, (available at http://www.tengizchevroil.com/corporate-responsibility/environment/gas-utilization-program, 2009. (2)).
- 437. Tengiz Oilfield, Kazakhstan. *hydrocarbons-technology.com*, (available at http://www.hydrocarbons-technology.com/projects/tengiz).

- 438. D. Johnston, D. Johnston, Kashagan and Tengiz Castor and Pollux. *Daniel Johnst. Co., Inc.* (2001), (available at http://www.danieljohnston.com/pdf/kashagan_and_tengiz.pdf).
- 439. K. Y. Ussenbayeva et al., in Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Conference and Exhibition (2012).
- 440. D. Tursinbayeva et al., in Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Conference and Exhibition (2012).
- 441. A. S. Abou-Sayed, K. S. Zaki, M. D. Sarfare, others, in SPE International Improved Oil Recovery Conference in Asia Pacific (2005).
- 442. S. J. Sparke, P. Y. Kislyakov, M. Amirtayev, others, in *SPE Europec/EAGE Annual Conference* (2005).
- 443. P. Bedrikovetsky, others, in *Latin American and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference* (1997).
- 444. A. Moustafa et al., in SPE Kuwait Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 445. F. Snasiri et al., in SPE Kuwait Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 446. M. J. Blunt *et al.*, in *SPE Kuwait International Petroleum Conference and Exhibition* (2012).
- 447. M. Al Jadi et al., in SPE Middle East Oil & Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 448. A. K. Samantray, Q. M. Dashti, E. Ma, P. S. Kumar, others, Upscaling and 3D Streamline Screening of Several Multimillion-Cell Earth Models for Flow Simulation. *SPE Reserv. Eval. Eng.* **9**, 15–23 (2006).
- 449. South Magwa oil field. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/South_Magwa_oil_field).
- 450. M. E.-S. Osman, others, An approach to predict tarmat breakdown in Minagish reservoir in Kuwait. *J. Pet. Technol.* **37**, 2–71 (1985).
- 451. S. Al-Mutairi et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (2001).
- 452. W. T. Peake, M. Abadah, L. Skander, others, in *SPE Reservoir Simulation Symposium* (2005).
- 453. J. T. M. Wang, F. AL-Faresi, D. J. Bond, others, in *SPE Reservoir Characterization and Simulation Conference and Exhibition* (2013).
- 454. T. M. N. Gezeeri et al., in International Petroleum Technology Conference (2009).
- 455. T. M. N. Gezeeri, A. M. Ebaid, K. Al Mutairi, M. Mostafa, others, in *International Petroleum Technology Conference* (2007).
- 456. T. M. El Gezeery et al., in SPE Kuwait Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 457. G. J. Carman, Structural elements of onshore Kuwait. GeoArabia. 1, 239–266 (1996).
- 458. F. Ashkanani et al., in SPE International Symposium and Exhibition on Formation Damage Control (2012).
- 459. N. Al-Hajeri, A. El-Daoushy, A. Safar, others, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition & Conference* (2016).
- 460. P. Brennan, Raudhatain Field--Kuwait Arabian Basin, 187–210 (1991).
- 461. S. Nemcsok, N. H. Morrison, A. Carruthers, S. Abdullah, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (1998).
- 462. B. A. Sumarto, others, in SPE Kuwait Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 463. A. K. Ambastha et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (2008).
- 464. H. Su, F. A. Abdulla, J. Orjuela, S. Al Gheorghiu, others, in *SPE Reservoir Characterisation and Simulation Conference and Exhibition* (2011).
- 465. J. M. Pederson, M. S. Moon, H. Al-Ajeel, others, in Middle East Oil Show and

Conference (1997).

- 466. H. B. Chetri, B. A. Baroon, E. H. D. Al-Anzi, others, in 8th European Formation Damage Conference (2009).
- 467. A. K. Al-Ali, R. Vegesna, L. Redlich, others, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2002).
- 468. F. Abdulla et al., in SPE Middle East Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2013).
- 469. H. A. Bahman et al., in SPE Kuwait Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 470. R. L. Kaufman *et al.*, Characterizing the Greater Burgan field with geochemical and other field data. *SPE Reserv. Eval. Eng.* **3**, 118–126 (2000).
- 471. V. Naik et al., in SPE Kuwait Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 472. L. G. May, others, in 3rd World Petroleum Congress (1951).
- 473. Y. Muhammad et al., in SPE Kuwait Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 474. E. Ma et al., in SPE Middle East Oil & Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 475. E. Ma, A. Sanwoolu, Y. Abdy, M. Al-Jadi, in *SPE/EAGE Reservoir Characterization & Simulation Conference* (2009).
- 476. C. S. Kabir, E. D. C. Ma, Q. Dashti, O. Al-Shammari, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (2000).
- 477. M. N. Ibrahim, R. A. Clark, B. S. Al-Matar, others, in *SPE Middle East Oil and Gas Show and Conference* (2007).
- 478. R. Fortenberry et al., in SPE Improved Oil Recovery Conference (2016).
- 479. M. Y. Khan, H. Chetri, L. Saputelli, S. Singh, in *IPTC 2014: International Petroleum Technology Conference* (2014).
- 480. H. S. Al-Shammari, A. Bora, B. B. Singh, K. Mishra, others, in *SPE Europec/EAGE* Annual Conference (2012).
- 481. S. Zaidi et al., in International Petroleum Technology Conference (2009).
- 482. A. K. Al-Ali et al., in International Petroleum Technology Conference (2014).
- 483. C. Carlisle et al., in SPE Improved Oil Recovery Symposium (2014).
- 484. M. A.-R. Jamal et al., in SPE Middle East Oil & Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 485. R. Quttainah, J. Al-Hunaif, others, in *SPE Asia Pacific Oil and Gas Conference and Exhibition* (2001).
- 486. P. Dutta*, K. Al-Mutairi, P. Bansal, S. Cespa, S. Del Conte, in *SEG Technical Program Expanded Abstracts 2015* (Society of Exploration Geophysicists, 2015), pp. 3326–3330.
- 487. T. K. Banerjee, A. Haider, B. Kumar, in *SPE/EAGE Reservoir Characterization & Simulation Conference* (2009).
- 488. R. B. Quttainah, E. Al-Maraghi, others, in *SPE International Improved Oil Recovery Conference in Asia Pacific* (2005).
- 489. A. K. Gohain, N. A. Al-Anzi, E. I. Archibong, W. A. Jawad, others, in *SPE/IADC Middle East Drilling and Technology Conference* (2007).
- 490. T. K. Banerjee, E. H. E. Fadli, F. Ahmed, N. Al-Khalifa, others, in *International Petroleum Technology Conference* (2011).
- 491. D. L. Barge et al., in SPE Middle East Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2005).
- 492. D. Dutta *et al.*, in *SPE Reservoir Characterisation and Simulation Conference and Exhibition* (2011).
- 493. T. Z. Al-Mutairi, M. A. Shahid, M. R. Reinhold, N. H. Gazi, in *SPE/IADC Middle East Drilling Technology Conference and Exhibition, 20-22 October, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates* (Society of Petroleum Engineers, 2003).

- 494. S. Uddin et al., in Middle East Oil Show (2003).
- 495. B. Utomo et al., in North Africa Technical Conference and Exhibition (2010).
- 496. Es Sider Crude. A Barrel Full, (available at http://abarrelfull.wikidot.com/es-sider-crude).
- 497. B. Faucon, Libya's Largest Terminal Resumes Oil Exports. *Wall Str. J.* (2014), (available at https://www.wsj.com/articles/libyas-largest-terminal-resumes-oil-exports-1408523367).
- 498. Libya Part 2 Profiles Of The Oil & Gas Fields. *thefreelibrary.com*, (available at https://www.thefreelibrary.com/Libya+-+Part+2+-
- +Profiles+Of+The+Oil+%26+Gas+Fields%3A.-a058534709).
 499. Overview of Biggest Producing Fields in Libya. *OpenOil*, (available at
- http://wiki.openoil.net/Overview_of_Biggest_Producing_Fields_in_Libya).
- 500. Gas Lift Project. *Alpha Eng. Int.*, (available at http://www.alphaengineering.com.tn/index.php/portfolio/gas-lift-project/).
- 501. A. S. Jafar, I. S. El-Ageli, H. H. Al-Attar, others, Discussion and Comparison of Horizontal-Well Performance in Bouri Field. *SPE Reserv. Eval. Eng.* **3**, 567–572 (2000).
- 502. Libya's Bouri offshore field pumping near 40,000 bpd, plans more. *Reuters* (2013), (available at http://www.reuters.com/article/libya-oil-idUSL6N0HZ3N120131009).
- 503. Bouri Field, Mediterranean Sea, Libya. *Offshore Technol.*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/bouri-field-mediterranean-sea/).
- 504. Bouri Field. Wikipedia, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Bouri_Field).
- 505. C. J. Langley, in *International Petroleum Technology Conference* (2008; https://www.onepetro.org/conference-paper/IPTC-12382-ABSTRACT).
- 506. Offshore Post, Shell deepwater Gumusut-Kakap project. *Offshorepost.com* (2016), (available at http://www.offshorepost.com/video/shell-deepwater-gumusut-kakap/).
- 507. Offshore Technology, Gumusut-Kakap deepwater oil and gas project. *offshore-technology.com*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/gumusut-kakap-deepwater-oil-gas/).
- 508. Shell Global, Shell starts oil production from gUMUSUT Kakap deep-water platform in Malaysia. *Shell.com* (2014), (available at http://www.shell.com/media/news-and-media-releases/2014/shell-starts-oil-production-gumusut-kakap-deep-water-platform-malaysia.html).
- 509. Shell Global, Gumusut Kakap Overview. *Shell.com*, (available at http://www.shell.com/about-us/major-projects/gumusut-kakap/gumusut-kakap-overview.html).
- 510. L. Cruz et al., in Latin American and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference (2009).
- 511. S. T. Daltaban, A. M. Lozada, A. V. Pina, F. M. Torres, others, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2008).
- 512. J. L. Sanchez Bujanos et al., in SPE Latin American and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference (2005).
- 513. U. Heucke, others, in SPE North Africa Technical Conference and Exhibition (2015).
- 514. T. Limon-Hernandez, G. De-la-Fuente, G. Garza-Ponce, M. Monroy-Hernandez, others, in *Offshore Technology Conference* (1999).
- 515. M. Lozada et al., in SPE International Symposium and Exhibition on Formation Damage Control (2014).
- 516. A. V. Bustos *et al.*, in *International Oil and Gas Conference and Exhibition in China* (2010).

- 517. M. S. P. Guzmann, others, in *SPE Russian Oil and Gas Exploration & Production Technical Conference and Exhibition* (2014).
- 518. F. Rodriguez, G. Ortega, J. L. Sánchez, O. Jiménez, others, in *Offshore Technology Conference* (2001).
- 519. J. E. Vasquez, others, in OTC Brasil (2013).
- 520. S. J. R. Garcia *et al.*, in *SPE/ICoTA Coiled Tubing & Well Intervention Conference and Exhibition* (2011).
- 521. O&GJ, "Worldwide Oil Field Production Survey 2010" (2010).
- 522. A. C. Rosales, A. Sanchez, others, in *SPE International Petroleum Conference and Exhibition in Mexico* (2000).
- 523. J. Lopez et al., in SPE International Symposium and Exhibition on Formation Damage Control (2014).
- 524. E. Franco *et al.*, in *SPE Latin America and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference* (2012).
- 525. Reuters Staff, Mexico's Pemex sees stable output at Ku Maloob Zaap oil fields. *Reuters* (2013), (available at https://www.reuters.com/article/mexico-oil/mexicos-pemex-sees-stable-output-at-ku-maloob-zaap-oil-fields-idUSL1N0BF8BB20130215).
- 526. M. Talwani, Oil and gas in Mexico: Geology, production rates and reserves. *James A. Bak. III Inst. Public Policy, Rice Univ.* (2011), (available at https://www.bakerinstitute.org/media/files/Research/1274a8e6/EF-pub-TalwaniGeology-04292011.pdf).
- 527. Felix Alvarado Arellano, Extra interviews. *mexicooilandgasreview.com*, (available at http://mexicooilandgasreview.com/interviews/interview8_1.html).
- 528. A Barrel Full, Ku Maloob Zaap oil field. *abarrelfull.com*, (available at http://abarrelfull.wikidot.com/ku-maloob-zaap-oil-field).
- 529. Offshore Technology, Ku-Maloob-Zaap (KMZ) field a timeline. *offshore-technology.com*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/ku-maloob-zaap-kmz-field-a-timeline/).
- 530. Offshore Technology, Ku-Maloob-Zaap field. *offshore-technology.com*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/kumaloobzaap/).
- 531. Xinhua, Mexico's Cantarell oil field posts record low oil production. *ShanghaiDaily* (2015), (available at https://www.shine.cn/archive/article/article_xinhua.aspx?id=308285).
- 532. Discoveries (Chapter 4). *Hydrocarb. Reserv. Mex.*, (available at http://ri.pemex.com/files/content/ACFTVNV7kO2v.pdf).
- 533. BNAmericas, Pemex discovered 7 oil & gas fields in 2005. *RIGZONE* (2006), (available at

http://www.rigzone.com/news/oil_gas/a/29976/pemex_discovered_7_oil_gas_fields_in_2 005).

- 534. BNAmericas, Tsimin-Xux Project. *bnamericas.com*, (available at https://www.bnamericas.com/project-profile/en/proyecto-tsimin-xux-tsimin-xux).
- 535. SubseaIQ, Tsimin-Xux. *subseaiq.com* (2015), (available at http://www.subseaiq.com/data/Project.aspx?project_id=1262&AspxAutoDetectCookieSu pport=1).
- 536. M. E. Rhodes, F. Odusote, M. Hanschitz, C. Aigbe, others, in *Nigeria Annual International Conference and Exhibition* (2012).
- 537. I. J. Haughie, L. Duncan, others, in SPE International Health, Safety & Environment

Conference (2006).

- 538. H. D. Hollister, J. J. Spokes, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (2004).
- 539. F. Odusote, others, in *SPE Nigeria Annual International Conference and Exhibition* (2013).
- 540. Nigerian National Petroleum Corporation (NNPC), "Oil and Gas Statistics" (2015), (available at http://www.nnpcgroup.com/PublicRelations/OilandGasStatistics.aspx).
- 541. E. E. Udofia et al., in SPE Intelligent Energy International (2012).
- 542. S. Iyer et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (2006).
- 543. A. I. Chugbo, G. D. Roux, J. C. Bosio, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (1989).
- 544. N. Guillonneau et al., in Nigeria Annual International Conference and Exhibition (2009).
- 545. Pennington Light Crude Oil. *A Barrel Full*, (available at http://abarrelfull.wikidot.com/pennington-light-crude-oil).
- 546. A. Oguchi, G. Okonkwo, O. Sarumi, others, in *SPE Nigeria Annual International Conference and Exhibition* (2016).
- 547. M. Iwegbu, R. Yuba, B. Ani, O. Ekpecham, others, in *SPE Nigeria Annual International Conference and Exhibition* (2013).
- 548. Usan Offshore Oil Field, OPL 222, Nigeria. *Offshore Technol.*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/usan/).
- 549. E. Gavenas, K. Rosendahl, T. Skjerpen, CO2-emissions from Norwegian oil and gas extraction. *Energy*. **90**, 1956–1966 (2015).
- 550. S. Sorensen, Ekofisk 40 years of history and preparing for 40 more. *ConocoPhillips* (2011).
- 551. Concophillips, UTSLIPPSRAPPORT 2015 for Ekofisk feltet (2015), (available at https://www.norskoljeoggass.no/Global/2016 dokumenter/Feltspesifikke utslippsrapporter 2015/NEA_2015_EKOFISK.pdf?epslanguage=no).
- 552. L. K. Thomas, T. N. Dixon, C. E. Evans, M. E. Vienot, others, Ekofisk waterflood pilot. J. *Pet. Technol.* **39**, 221–232 (1987).
- 553. T. M. Christian et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (1993).
- 554. J. E. Sylte et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (1999).
- 555. H. Hermansen, L. K. Thomas, J. E. Sylte, B. T. Aasboe, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (1997).
- 556. B. Agarwal, H. Hermansen, J. E. Sylte, L. K. Thomas, others, in *SPE Reservoir Simulation Symposium* (1999).
- 557. T. A. Rolfsvag, S. R. Jakobsen, T. A. T. Lund, G. Stromsvik, others, in *European Production Operations Conference and Exhibition* (1996).
- 558. A. Hesjedal, P. Eltvik-Statoil, Introduction to the Gullfaks Area.
- 559. A. Byberg, thesis, University of Stavanger, Norway (2009).
- 560. K. Skrettingland et al., in SPE EOR Conference at Oil and Gas West Asia (2014).
- 561. G. Yerkinkyzy, thesis, University of Stavanger, Norway (2012).
- 562. S. A. Haugen, O. Lund, L. A. Hoyland, others, Statfjord Field: development strategy and reservoir management. *J. Pet. Technol.* **40**, 863–873 (1988).
- 563. O. Barkved et al., in Offshore Europe (2003).
- 564. D. Doornhof, T. G. Kristiansen, N. B. Nagel, P. D. Pattillo, C. Sayers, Compaction and subsidence. *Oilf. Rev.* 18, 50–68 (2006).
- 565. A. Al-Azkawi et al., in SPE International Thermal Operations and Heavy Oil Symposium

and International Horizontal Well Technology Conference (2002).

- 566. A. Al-Azkawi, G. Taylor, R. Chadwick, B. McGarian, others, in *SPE International Thermal Operations and Heavy Oil Symposium and International Horizontal Well Technology Conference* (2002).
- 567. L. Lievaart et al., in SPE International Heavy Oil Symposium (1995).
- 568. S. Malik, E. Zhang, M. al Asimi, T. L. Gould, others, in SPE EOR Conference at Oil & Gas West Asia (2010).
- 569. W. Wang, Y. M. Zhang, W. M. Fitchen, others, in SPE EOR Conference at Oil & Gas West Asia (2010).
- 570. M. Lynch, others, in CORROSION 2012 (2012).
- 571. C. Davy, others, in SPE International Thermal Operations and Heavy Oil Symposium and International Horizontal Well Technology Conference (2002).
- 572. S. M. Al-Rawahi, G. P. Small, D. R. Glendinning, others, in Middle East Oil Show (1993).
- 573. T. K. Kragas, A. van der Spek, K. M. Al Hashmi, others, in *European Petroleum Conference* (2002).
- 574. J. Ramalho, R. Medeiros, P. A. Francis, I. A. Davidson, others, in *IADC/SPE* Underbalanced Technology Conference and Exhibition (2003).
- 575. A. Bhatnagar, 1,300 wells, 1 billion barrels of oil produced... Nimr is still going strong. *Oil Gas Rev.* (2015), (available at http://www.ogronline.com/Article/newsmid/135/newsid/150?feature=1300_wells_1_billio n barrels of oil produced... Nimr is still going strong).
- 576. PDO completes drilling 1,000 wells at Nimr oilfield. *Oil Rev. Middle East* (2013), (available at http://www.oilreviewmiddleeast.com/exploration-production/pdo-completes-drilling-1-000-wells-at-nimr-oilfield).
- 577. Waterflooding boosts oil production at Nimr-C in Oman. *Oil Gas J.* (2015), (available at http://www.ogj.com/articles/2015/02/waterflooding-boosts-oil-production-at-nimr-c-in-oman.html).
- 578. R. Breuer, "Nimr Water Treatment Project Oman" (2011), (available at http://www.vetiver.org/USA_BAUERNimrOman_Article.pdf).
- 579. H.-K. Chen, others, in Middle East Oil Show (1993).
- 580. H.-K. Chen, others, in Middle East Oil Show (1995).
- 581. C. L. Hearn, C. H. Whitson, others, in SPE Reservoir Simulation Symposium (1995).
- 582. M. C. Stuczynski, others, in *SPE/IADC Middle East Drilling Technology Conference* (2001).
- 583. U. Vadgama, R. E. Ellison, S. H. Gustav, others, in Middle East Oil Show (1991).
- 584. D. R. D. Boote, D. Mou, Safah field, Oman: Retrospective of a new-concept exploration play, 1980 to 2000. *GeoArabia*. **8**, 367–430 (2003).
- 585. M. S. Al-bidaiwi, M. S. Beg, M. I. Al-Muhannadi, others, in SPE International Production and Operations Conference & Exhibition (2012).
- 586. A. Hussain, others, in Middle East Oil Show (1993).
- 587. QATAR QP Operations The Onshore Dukhan Field. *thefreelibrary.com*, (available at https://www.thefreelibrary.com/QATAR+-+QP+Operations+-+The+Onshore+Dukhan+Field.-a0266239428).
- 588. Dukhan Oil Field. *A Barrel Full*, (available at http://abarrelfull.wikidot.com/dukhan-oil-field).
- 589. Qatar General Petroleum Corporation (QGPC), Amoco Qatar Petroleum Company, in

Structural Traps V (1991;

http://archives.datapages.com/data/specpubs/fieldst3/data/a019/a019/0001/0100/0103.htm), pp. 103–120.

- 590. R. Sorkhabi, The Qatar Oil Discoveries. GEOExPro. 7 (2010).
- 591. Dukhan Field. Wikipedia, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Dukhan_Field).
- 592. The Oil & Gas Year Qatar 2010. *WildCat Publ. Inc* (2010), (available at https://www.amazon.com/Oil-Gas-Year-Qatar-2010/dp/1906975167).
- 593. Bul Hanine field off Qatar due redevelopment. *Oil Gas J.* (2014), (available at http://www.ogj.com/articles/2014/05/bul-hanine-field-off-qatar-due-redevelopment.html).
- 594. Qatar Petroleum. Wikipedia, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Qatar_Petroleum).
- 595. QATAR Offshore Oil & Gas Fields. *thefreelibrary.com*, (available at https://www.thefreelibrary.com/QATAR+-+Offshore+Oil+%26+Gas+Fields.-a0168304235).
- 596. J. B. Thomasen et al., in International Petroleum Technology Conference (2005).
- 597. D. Malakhov, M. Gunningham, A. Al-sadah, A. Al-Suwaidi, others, in *Offshore Technology Conference-Asia* (2014).
- 598. Al Shaheen Oil Field. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Al_Shaheen_Oil_Field).
- 599. E. Hoch et al., in Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference (2010).
- 600. C. L. Hearn, I. A. A. Al-Emadi, P. L. H. Worley, R. D. Taylor, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (1997).
- 601. R. T. Brooks, J. J. Stratton Jr, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (1997).
- 602. A. F. Jubralla, K. A. Hamam, others, in *Middle East Oil Show* (1991).
- 603. W. J. O'BRIEN, J. J. Stratton, H. LANE, in SPE annual technical conference (1999).
- 604. J. R. Scofield, B. Laney, P. Woodard, others, Field Experience With Multilaterals in the Idd El Shargi North Dome Field, Qatar. *SPE Drill. Complet.* **13**, 12–18 (1998).
- 605. E. M. Movsum-Zade, A. A. Nikitina, A. S. Belyaeva, R. V Kunakova, Conversion of Acidic Heavy Resid to Surfactant for Separating Water-Oil Emulsions and Increasing Oil Production. *Chem. Technol. Fuels Oils.* **51**, 493–500 (2015).
- 606. S. A. Zhdanov et al., in European Petroleum Conference (1996).
- 607. Sakhalin-1 Project Fact Sheet (2010), (available at http://studylib.net/doc/8642335/sakhalin-1-fact-sheet-nov_10--eng.final-doc).
- 608. R. Molloy, others, in SPE/IADC Drilling Conference (2013).
- 609. I. Sahni, D. Stern, J. C. Banfield, M. A. Langenberg, others, in *SPE Russian Oil and Gas Conference and Exhibition* (2010).
- 610. V. P. Gupta et al., in IADC/SPE Drilling Conference and Exhibition (2014).
- 611. F. J. Husband, G. Bitar, M. Quinlan, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (2007).
- 612. D. C. Tyler et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (2009).
- 613. J. Flood, S. J. Harding, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (2009).
- 614. D. Denney, others, Next generation of sakhalin extended-reach drilling. *J. Pet. Technol.* **58**, 65–68 (2006).
- 615. J. D. Grace, *Russian oil supply: performance and prospects* (Oxford University Press, 2005).
- 616. The Novy Port Project. *Gazprom*, (available at http://www.gazprom-neft.com/company/business/exploration-and-production/new-projects/new-port/).
- 617. A. O. Ledkov, E. V Tsigankova, Major petroleum reserves and oil production rates in

Russia (2011).

- 618. in Energy Information Administration Oil and Gas Resources of the West Siberian Basin, Russia, pp. 139–216.
- 619. LUKOIL, "FACT BOOK 2008: Exploration and production" (2008).
- 620. A. Baryshnikov et al., in SPE Russian Oil and Gas Conference and Exhibition (2010).
- 621. I. Afanasyev, A. Timonov, I. Sudeev, others, in *Paper SPE 162031 presented at the 2012* SPE Russian Oil & Gas Exploration & Production Technical Conference and Exhibition, Russia, Moscow (2012), pp. 16–18.
- 622. K. Burdin *et al.*, in *SPE/ICoTA Coiled Tubing & Well Intervention Conference & Exhibition* (2013).
- 623. D. H. Phillips *et al.*, in *SEG Technical Program Expanded Abstracts 1996* (Society of Exploration Geophysicists, 1996), pp. 1041–1042.
- 624. D. A. Antonenko *et al.*, in *SPE Russian Oil and Gas Technical Conference and Exhibition* (2008).
- 625. Priobskoye field. Wikipedia, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Priobskoye_field).
- 626. LUKOIL, "FACT BOOK 2010: Exploration and production" (2010).
- 627. M. A. Al-Saleh, S. O. Duffuaa, M. A. Al-Marhoun, J. A. Al-Zayer, Impact of crude oil production on the petrochemical industry in Saudi Arabia. *Energy*. **16**, 1089–1099 (1991).
- 628. The Ghawar Oil Field, (available at http://www.gregcroft.com/ghawar.ivnu).
- 629. N. M. Al-Otaibi, A. A. Al-Gamber, M. R. Konopczynski, S. Jacob, others, in *International Oil & Gas Conference and Exhibition in China* (2006).
- 630. M. A. Abduldayem, N. D. Al Douhan, Z. A. Baluch, others, in *SPE Saudi Arabia Section Technical Symposium* (2007).
- 631. A. Al-Fawwaz et al., in IADC/SPE Asia Pacific Drilling Technology Conference and Exhibition (2004).
- 632. S. Kokal, M. Al-Dokhi, M. Al-Zubail, S. Al-Saeed, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (2004).
- 633. T. A. Al-Dhubaib, M. S. Shenqiti, S. M. Almadi, A. M. Al Mansour, others, in *Intelligent Energy Conference and Exhibition* (2008).
- 634. T. M. Okasha, J. J. Funk, S. M. Al-Enezi, others, in Middle East Oil Show (2003).
- 635. S. P. Salamy, H. K. Al-Mubarak, M. S. Al-Ghamdi, D. E. Hembling, others, Maximum-Reservoir-Contact-Wells Performance Update: Shaybah Field, Saudi Arabia. *SPE Prod. Oper.* 23, 439–443 (2008).
- 636. N. I. Al-Afaleg, S. Al-Garni, R. BasemAhmed, A. Al-Towailib, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (2002).
- 637. A. A. Al-Somali et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (2009).
- 638. M. Al-Juaid et al., in SPE Middle East Oil and Gas Show and Conference (2013).
- 639. Staff of PennWell Publishing Company, 2000 International Petroleum Encyclopedia (PennWell Corporation, ed. 33, 2000).
- 640. D. B. Fischbuch, O. A. Taibah, T. M. Al-Zahrani, others, in *SPE/DGS Saudi Arabia Section Technical Symposium and Exhibition* (2010).
- 641. Tech Talk Enhancing Production at Berri. *Oil Drum* (2012), (available at http://www.theoildrum.com/node/9130).
- 642. C. T. Dismuke, S. A. Jokhio, H. K. Mubarak, A. A. Shuaibi, others, in *SPE/DGS Saudi Arabia Section Technical Symposium and Exhibition* (2010).
- 643. M. I. Al-Eid, S. L. Kokal, others, in *Middle East Oil Show* (2003).

- 644. N. G. Saleri, A. O. Al-Kaabi, A. S. Muallem, others, Haradh III: a milestone for smart fields. *J. Pet. Technol.* **58**, 28–32 (2006).
- 645. A. H. H. Alhuthali, H. H. Al-Awami, A. Soremi, A. I. Al-Towailib, others, in *SPE Middle East Oil and Gas Show and Conference* (2005).
- 646. A. Staff, Ghawar Oil Field, Saudi Arabia. Bull. AAPG. 43, 434–454 (1959).
- 647. S. M. Al-Mutairi, M. Al-Harbi, others, in *SPE Europec/EAGE Annual Conference and Exhibition* (2006).
- 648. B. A. Stenger, M. S. Ameen, S. Al-Qahtani, T. R. Pham, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (2002).
- 649. J. O. I. Arukhe, others, in International Petroleum Technology Conference (2014).
- 650. J. O. I. Arukhe, W. De Landro, others, in *International Petroleum Technology Conference* (2014).
- 651. Manifa Arabian Heavy Crude Project, Saudi Arabia. *Offshore Technol.*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/manifaheavycrude/).
- 652. P. Guinand et al., in SPE Western Venezuela Section South American Oil and Gas Congress (2011).
- 653. N. A. Al-Arjani, K. Amminudin, K. Al-Amri, others, in SPE Middle East Oil & Gas Show and Conference (2015).
- 654. M. I. Al-Eid *et al.*, Investigation of H2S migration in the Marjan complex. *SPE Reserv. Eval. Eng.* **4**, 509–515 (2001).
- 655. Aramco, Khurais mega project. *saudiaramco.com*, (available at http://www.saudiaramco.com/en/home/inaugurations/Khurais-project.html).
- 656. Drillinginfo, Saudi Arabia and oil: what you need to know. *drillinginfo.com* (2015), (available at http://info.drillinginfo.com/saudi-arabia-oil-need-know/).
- 657. Aramco, Oil production. *saudiaramco.com*, (available at http://www.saudiaramco.com/en/home/our-business/upstream/oil-production.html).
- 658. IndustryAbout, Hawtah oil field. *industryabout.com* (2014), (available at http://www.industryabout.com/country-territories-3/1098-saudi-arabia/oil-and-gas/14817-hawtah-oil-field).
- 659. M. A. Abu-Ali et al., in Middle East Oil Show (1991).
- 660. Z. A. Al-Baggal, I. Al-Refai, J. W. Abbott, others, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2006).
- 661. A. A. M. Assal *et al.*, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2008).
- 662. Offshore staff, Dragon increases rig fleet offshore Turkmenistan. *offshore-mag.com* (2014), (available at http://www.offshore-mag.com/articles/2014/02/dragon-increases-rig-fleet-offshore-turkmenistan.html).
- 663. Offshore Technology, Cheleken contract area development, Caspian Sea. *offshore-technology.com*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/cheleken-contract-area-development-caspian-sea/).
- 664. H. Saadawi, others, in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (2001).
- 665. S. A. Kader, H. H. Hafez, others, in Abu Dhabi Petroleum Conference (1992).
- 666. M. Al Jaberi *et al.*, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2015).
- 667. A. S. Alsharhan, Asab Field--United Arab Emirates, Rub Al Khali Basin, Abu Dhabi (1993).

- 668. A. Hassan, F. Youssef, M. Ayoub, others, in Middle East Oil Show (1991).
- 669. Asab oil field. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Asab_oil_field).
- 670. G. W. M. Lijmbach, J. M. A. Toxopeus, T. Rodenburg, L. Hermans, others, in *Abu Dhabi Petroleum Conference* (1992).
- 671. A. A. Benbrahim, others, Mothballing and Demothballing of an Onshore Oil Field. *SPE Prod. Facil.* **8**, 68–72 (1993).
- 672. H. N. H. Saadawi, others, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2006).
- 673. Murban Bab oil field. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Murban_Bab_oil_field).
- 674. Murban Bab oil field. *WikiVisually*, (available at http://wikivisually.com/wiki/Murban_Bab_oil_field).
- 675. A. S. Alsharhan, Geology and reservoir characteristics of carbonate buildup in giant Bu Hasa oil field, Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates. *Am. Assoc. Pet. Geol. Bull.* **71**, 1304–1318 (1987).
- 676. C. Marvillet et al., in International Petroleum Technology Conference (2007).
- 677. G. M. Hajash, others, in 7th World Petroleum Congress (1967).
- 678. A. S. Alsharhan, Bu Hasa Field--United Arab Emirates, Rub al Khali Basin, Abu Dhabi (1993).
- 679. J. T. Trocchio, others, Investigation of Fateh Mishrif fluid-conductive faults. J. Pet. *Technol.* **42**, 1–38 (1990).
- 680. F. Y. Shnaib et al., in International Petroleum Technology Conference (2009).
- 681. E. D. Coltharp, M. Khokhar, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (1984).
- 682. J. R. Wood, G. R. East, others, in Abu Dhabi Petroleum Conference (1992).
- 683. W. A. Willoughby, J. A. Davies, others, in *Middle East Technical Conference and Exhibition* (1979).
- 684. G. Moritis, others, World largest CO2 capture, EOR project planned off Dubai. *Oil Gas J*. **105**, 66 (2007).
- 685. J. Crick, S. P. Singh, others, in Offshore Europe (1985).
- 686. M. Nassivera, A. Essel, others, in *Middle East Technical Conference and Exhibition* (1979).
- 687. Umm Shaif oil field. *Wikipedia*, (available at https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Umm Shaif oil field).
- 688. P. Lapointe, H. Karakhanian, others, Sedimentology and Diagenesis: Basic Keys to Reservoir Layering-Example of the Umm Shaif Arab Zone C Reservoir (1990).
- 689. N. A. Ayad, S. M. El-Hadidi, others, in *Middle East Technical Conference and Exhibition* (1979).
- 690. G. A. Rizk, R. F. Gabert, others, in Middle East Oil Show (1987).
- 691. A. P. Gibson, Q. M. Al Kaioumi, A. M. El-Amin, others, in *Abu Dhabi Petroleum Conference* (1992).
- 692. P. A. Lapointe, M. A. Muhsin, A. F. Maurin, others, in Middle East Oil Show (1991).
- 693. B. Balmer, others, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Conference and Exhibition* (2012).
- 694. A. F. Fox, R. C. C. Brown, others, in Regional Technical Symposium (1968).
- 695. A. S. Fada'q, Y. K. Al-Tamimi, others, in *Middle East Oil Show* (1991).

- 696. T. H. Hassan, Y. Wada, others, Geology and development of Thamama zone 4, Zakum field. *J. Pet. Technol.* **33**, 1–327 (1981).
- 697. Y. K. Al Tamimi, others, in Middle East Oil Show (1991).
- 698. Y. K. Al-Tamimi, N. Y. El-Mzien, others, in Middle East Oil Show (1987).
- 699. I. Gamal, A. S. Fada'q, S. Kikuchi, H. El Khatib, others, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2000).
- 700. S. Carvalho, Adco developing sixth oil field at Al Dabb'iya. *Gulf News* (2004), (available at http://gulfnews.com/business/adco-developing-sixth-oil-field-at-al-dabb-iya-1.335230).
- 701. A. Mirza, Abu Dhabi delays \$1 bil new oil, gas development: sources. *S&P Glob.* (2016), (available at https://www.platts.cn/latest-news/oil/dubai/abu-dhabi-delays-1-bil-new-oil-gas-development-26495420).
- 702. S. N. Al-Tamimi, A. Constantini, M. S. Al Nassarwin, others, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2015).
- 703. A. K. M. Jamaluddin *et al.*, in *Abu Dhabi International Petroleum Exhibition and Conference* (2000).
- 704. J. J. Gallagher, D. M. Kemshell, S. R. Taylor, R. J. Mitro, others, in *Offshore Europe Oil* and Gas Exhibition and Conference (1999).
- 705. C. I. M. Braithwaite, others, in SPE/DOE Improved Oil Recovery Symposium (1994).
- 706. W. M. Schulte, W. van de Vijver, others, Current challenges in the Brent Field. J. Pet. *Technol.* 46, 1–73 (1994).
- 707. C. I. M. Braithwaite, W. M. Schulte, others, in European Petroleum Conference (1992).
- J. M. Tollas, A. McKinney, others, Brent field 3D reservoir simulation. J. Pet. Technol. 43, 589–595 (1991).
- 709. P. G. Bath, W. N. Fowler, M. P. Russell, others, in *European Offshore Technology Conference and Exhibition* (1980).
- 710. S. E. Livera, Brent oil field (1990).
- 711. G. R. K. Hillier, R. M. Cobb, P. A. Dimmock, others, in *SPE European Petroleum Conference* (1978).
- 712. A. Chesterman, O. Vaughan, S. Plahn, others, in Offshore Europe (2009).
- 713. M. Thomas, Forties At 40. *E&P* (2015), (available at https://www.epmag.com/forties-40-829626#p=full).
- 714. Z. S. Omoregie et al., in Offshore Europe (1995).
- 715. C. E. Maher, H. R. H. Schmitt, S. C. H. Green, Piper Field--UK Outer Moray Firth Basin, North Sea (1992).
- 716. J. Slater, M. Bamford, in *Presentation to Institute of Materials, Minerals & Mining. BP Aberdeen* (2009).
- 717. S. Voss, BP oil production declines for sixth consecutive quarter. *Bloom. News* (2007), (available at https://web.archive.org/web/20070112070400/http://www.iht.com/articles/2007/01/09/blo omberg/bxbp.php).
- 718. SubseaIQ, Atlantis. *subseaiq.com*, (available at http://www.subseaiq.com/data/Project.aspx?project_id=144).
- 719. FMC Technologies, BP Atlantis. *fmctechnologies.com*, (available at http://www.fmctechnologies.com/en/SubseaSystems/GlobalProjects/NorthAmerica/US/B PAtlantis.aspx#).
- 720. BP, Atlantis field fact sheet. Br. Pet., (available at https://www.bp.com/content/dam/bp-

country/en_us/PDF/Atlantis_Fact_Sheet_6_14_2013.pdf).

- 721. S. Reed, Series of write-downs leads to a loss at BP. *New York Times* (2012), (available at http://www.nytimes.com/2012/08/01/business/energy-environment/01iht-bp01.html).
- 722. Communiqué BHP BILLITON, First oil & gas from the Shenzi field in deepwater gulf of Mexico. *euro-energie.com* (2009), (available at https://www.euro-energie.com/first-oil-amp;-gas-from-the-shenzi-field-in-deepwater-gulf-of-mexico-n-1209).
- 723. E. W. Reinbold et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (1992).
- 724. S. P. Hoolahan, G. S. McDuffie, D. G. Peck, R. J. Hallam, others, Kuparuk large scale enhanced oil recovery project. *SPE Reserv. Eng.* **12**, 82–93 (1997).
- 725. G. C. Bihn, S. A. Brown, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (1985).
- 726. W. Shi et al., in SPE Symposium on Improved Oil Recovery (2008).
- 727. P. E. Carreras, S. G. Johnson, S. E. Turner, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (2006).
- 728. L. F. Rivas, J. Sanclemente, W. K. Ricketss, others, in *Offshore Technology Conference* (2009).
- 729. H. M. Thompson et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (2009).
- 730. K. Bybee, others, Tahiti: Development-strategy assessment. J. Pet. Technol. 58, 50–52 (2006).
- 731. B. R. Varnado, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (2009).
- 732. O&GJ, Developing the field. *Oil Gas J*. (2010), (available at http://www.ogj.com/articles/shell/perdido/2010/04/developing-the-field.html).
- 733. V. Eikrem et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (2010).
- 734. Offshore Technology, Lucius deepwater oil and gas project, Gulf of Mexico. *offshore-technology.com*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/lucius-project/).
- 735. L. Schronk et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (2015).
- 736. J. Tule, others, in Offshore Technology Conference (2015).
- 737. T. Dean, P. Haines, M. Carlstrom, in Offshore Technology Conference, 04-07 May, Houston, Texas, USA (2015).
- 738. D. P. Echols, N. Ezakwe, others, in SPE Western Regional Meeting (1998).
- 739. C. G. Bursell, others, Steam DisplacementKern River Field. J. Pet. Technol. 22, 1–225 (1970).
- 740. R. S. Johnson, C. Chu, D. S. Mims, K. L. Haney, others, in *SPE California Regional Meeting* (1989).
- 741. TSHA, Big inch and little big inch. *Texas State Hist. Assoc.*, (available at https://tshaonline.org/handbook/online/articles/dob08).
- 742. F. H. Lahee, others, The East Texas Oil Field. Trans. AIME. 98, 279–294 (1932).
- 743. B. D. Weaver, *Oilfield Trash: Life and Labor in the Oil Patch* (Texas A&M University Press, 2010).
- 744. TSHA, East Texas oilfield. *Texas State Hist. Assoc.*, (available at https://tshaonline.org/handbook/online/articles/doe01).
- 745. K. Clem, Lake Washington field. bergan.com (2010), pp. 186-197.
- 746. SONRIS Lit, Field production by Parish for a period. *sonris.com*, (available at http://sonris.com/sonlite.asp).
- 747. Louisiana petroleum industry facts. Luisiana Geol. Surv. 2 (2000).

- 748. J. Weiland et al., in SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition (2008).
- 749. L. de Sousa, Deepwater GOM: reserves versus production Part 1: Thunder Horse & Mars-Ursa. *theoildrum.com* (2011), (available at http://www.theoildrum.com/node/8366).
- 750. M. Cuttitta, J. Weiland, P. Fox, I. Setiadi, others, in *SPWLA 52nd Annual Logging Symposium* (2011).
- 751. Shell Global, Shell starts production from second Mars platform in deep water Gulf of Mexico. *Shell.com* (2014), (available at http://www.shell.com/media/news-and-media-releases/2014/shell-starts-production-from-second-mars-platform-gulf-mexico.html).
- 752. Offshore Technology, Mars oil and gas field project, Gulf of Mexico. *offshore-technology.com*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/mars/).
- 753. CARB, MCON inputs spreadsheet for 2010 baseline crudes. *Calif. Air Resour. Board* (2010), (available at https://www.arb.ca.gov/fuels/lcfs/crude-oil/2010 baseline mcon inputs opgee v1.1 april 3 2015.xlsx).
- 754. DOGGR, Annual reports of the state oil & gas supervisor 1966-2009. *Calif. Dep. Conserv. Div. Oil, Gas Geotherm. Resour.*, (available at http://www.conservation.ca.gov/dog/pubs stats/annual reports/Pages/annual reports.aspx).
- 755. W. O. Alford, The'200'Sand Steamflood Demonstration Project. *Fifth Annu. Report, June.* **1981**, 12055–12059 (1980).
- 756. D. E. Carpenter, S. C. Dazet, others, in *SPE/DOE Enhanced Oil Recovery Symposium* (1992).
- 757. M. G. Webb, others, Monarch Sandstone: Reservoir Description in Support of a Steam Flood. Section 26C Midway-Sunset Field, California (1977).
- 758. WOGCC, Oil Field Produciton 2015. *Wyoming oil gas Conserv. Comm.*, (available at http://wogcc.state.wy.us/StatsForField.cfm).
- 759. WOGCC, Oil Field Produciton 2015. Wyoming oil gas Conserv. Comm.
- 760. J. Waggone, Thunder Horse: First of a generation in the GoM. *offshore-mag.com* (2009), (available at http://www.offshore-mag.com/articles/print/volume-69/issue-12/top-5_projects/thunder-horse-first.html).
- 761. G. Arnold et al., in Offshore Technology Conference (2010).
- 762. BSEE, Production data database. *Bur. Saf. Environ. Enforc.*, (available at ttp://www.data.bsee.gov/homepg/data center/production/production/master.asp).
- 763. Offshore Technology, Thunder Horse field, Gulf of Mexico. *offshore-technology.com*, (available at http://www.offshore-technology.com/projects/crazy_horse/).
- 764. G. Carpio *et al.*, in *Latin American & Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference* (2007).
- 765. M. Vasquez, others, in SPE International Thermal Operations and Heavy Oil Symposium and International Horizontal Well Technology Conference (2002).
- 766. L. Carbognani *et al.*, "Analysis of heavy oils: Method development and application to Cerro Negro heavy petroleum" (1989).
- 767. M. A. Ramos et al., in SPE International Thermal Operations and Heavy Oil Symposium (2005).
- 768. R. G. Lugo, M. Eggenschwiler, T. Uebel, others, in *SPE International Thermal Operations and Heavy Oil Symposium* (2001).
- 769. C. Guirados, J. Sandoval, O. Rivas, H. Troconis, others, in *SPE Production Operations Symposium* (1995).
- 770. M. Kumar et al., in SPE International Thermal Operations and Heavy Oil Symposium

(2001).

- 771. F. J. Mata, S. A. Ali, E. Cordova, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (2006).
- 772. A. J. Mendez, B. Chacin, S. Balram, B. Smith, others, in *SPE Latin America and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference* (2014).
- 773. M. A. Vilela, L. B. Zerpa, R. Mengual, others, in *Latin American and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference* (1999).
- 774. R. Colmenares, R. W. Smith, others, in *SPE Annual Technical Conference and Exhibition* (1997).
- 775. L. M. Acosta *et al.*, in *SPE Latin American and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference* (2005).
- 776. I. E. Araque, S. A. Auxiette, others, in *SPE/DOE Improved Oil Recovery Symposium* (2002).
- 777. A. Laval, G. Auxiette, I. Echeverria, others, in *SPE Latin American and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference* (2003).
- 778. J. Figueroa, J. Hibbeler, L. Duque, L. Perdomo, others, in *SPE Latin American and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference* (2001).
- 779. M. Concepcion et al., in SPETT 2012 Energy Conference and Exhibition (2012).
- 780. M. J. Cocco, J. E. Ernandez, others, in SPE Heavy and Extra Heavy Oil Conference: Latin America (2014).
- 781. J. Palermo et al., in SPETT 2012 Energy Conference and Exhibition (2012).
- 782. G. J. Venturini, D. D. Mamora, others, in *Canadian International Petroleum Conference* (2003).
- 783. Hamaca-Ameriven Syncrude Project, Venezuela. *hydrocarbons-technology.com*, (available at http://www.hydrocarbons-technology.com/projects/hamaca/).
- 784. V. Riveros, G. Luz, H. Barrios, others, in *SPE Heavy Oil Conference and Exhibition* (2011).
- 785. H. Vásquez et al., in Latin American and Caribbean Petroleum Engineering Conference (1999).
- 786. M. R. Simmons, The world's giant oilfields. *M. King Hubbert Cent. Pet. Supply Stud.* (2002).
- 787. Tia Juana Heavy. *etc-cte.ec.gc.ca*, (available at http://www.etc-cte.ec.gc.ca/databases/Oilproperties/pdf/WEB_Tia_Juana_Heavy.pdf).
- 788. L. G. Bracho, O. A. Oquendo, S. A. Maraven, Steam-Solvent Injection, Well LSJ-4057, Tia Juana Field, Western Venezeula. *Int. Therm. Oper. Heavy Oil Symp.*, 83–94 (1991).
- K. R. Mieres, V. Prieto, C. Banzer, F. Molina, Well Completion with Monobore Technology for Gas Production in the B6 LL 370 Reservoir in the Tia Juana Field, Lake Maracaibo, Venezuela, 1–12 (2015).
- 790. H. J. De Haan, J. Van Lookeren, Early results of the first large-scale steam soak project in the Tia Juana Field, Western Venezuela. *J. Pet. Technol.* **21**, 101–110 (1969).
- 791. F. Puig, L. Schenk, M. S.A., Analysis of the Performance of the M-6 Area of the Tia Juana Field, Venezuela, under Primary, Steam-Soak, and Steamdrive Conditions. *SPE Enhanc. Oil Recover. Symp.* (1984), doi:10.2118/12656-ms.
- 792. L. J. Marquez *et al.*, Improved Reservoir Characterization of a Mature Field Through an Integrated Multi-Disciplinary Approach. LL-04 Reservoir, Tia Juana Field, Venezuela. *SPE Annu. Tech. Conf. Exhib.*, 1–10 (2001).

- 793. B. Coast, SPE Annu. Tech. Conf. Exhib., in press.
- 794. J. P. Uribe, J. F. Pinilla, O. Odebrecht, D. Cabrera, SPE 138918 Innovative Methodology to Revitalize a Heavy-Oil Mature Field by Identifying Opportunities to Apply New Cycles of Steam Injection. 1974, 2–7 (2010).
- 795. G. V. Riveros, R. Consultant, H. Barrios, SPE 150283 Steam Injection Experiences in Heavy and Extra-Heavy Oil Fields, Venezuela, 12–14 (2011).
- 796. F. J. Perez et al., in SPE International Production and Operations Conference & Exhibition (2012).
- 797. M. Talwani, "The Orinco heavy oil belt in Venezuela (or heavy oil to the rescue?)" (2002), (available at http://large.stanford.edu/publications/coal/references/baker/work/docs/Talwani_OrinocoH eavyOilBeltVenezuela.pdf).
- 798. B. Mommer, The value of extra-heavy crude oil from the orinoco belt. *Middle East Econ. Surv.* **47**, D1--D11 (2004).
- 799. A. Petzet, All about Orinco. *Oil Gas J.* (2010), (available at http://www.ogj.com/articles/print/volume-108/issue-5/regular-features/journally-speaking/all-about-orinoco.html).
- 800. E. Uzcategui, others, in *SPE International Thermal Operations and Heavy Oil Symposium* (2001).
- 801. C. J. Schenk *et al.*, "An estimate of recoverable heavy oil resources of the Orinoco Oil Belt, Venezuela" (2009).
- 802. PetroFalcon Signs Definitive Agreement to Acquire Anadarko Venezuela. *PetroFalcon Corp.* (2008), (available at http://www.marketwired.com/press-release/petrofalcon-signs-definitive-agreement-to-acquire-anadarko-venezuela-tsx-pfc-840617.htm).
- 803. Petrobras Energia and Anadarko to increase exploration in Venezuela. *Alexander's Gas Oil Connect.* (2004), (available at http://www.gasandoil.com/news/ms_america/4a6a6e2cd952d72951b17de267bd0287).
- 804. Guide to world crudes: Assays of two Venzuelan crudes differ significantly. *Oil Gas J.* (1997), (available at http://www.ogj.com/articles/print/volume-95/issue-23/in-this-issue/refining/guide-to-world-crudes-assays-of-two-venezuelan-crudes-differ-significantly.html).
- 805. G. Novillo, P. Companc, H. Cedeño, SPE 69434 ESP 's Application in Oritupano-Leona block , East Venezuela. *SPE J*. (2001).
- 806. M. O. Field, L. Field, C. Study, J. Porras, Reverse-drag Folds : New Structural Traps in a, 16–19 (2015).
- 807. A. Leon, M. Mohtadi, others, in SPE International Thermal Operations and Heavy Oil Symposium and International Horizontal Well Technology Conference (2002).
- 808. I. S. Agbon et al., in SPE/DOE Improved Oil Recovery Symposium (2002).
- 809. R. D. Campagni, V. Alcala, I. Nieves, others, in SPE International Thermal Operations Symposium (1993).
- 810. ZEENEWS, OVL in talks with PDVSA for 49 per cent in Tomoporo oilfield. *zeenews.india.com* (2005), (available at http://zeenews.india.com/home/ovl-in-talks-with-pdvsa-for-49-per-cent-in-tomoporo-oilfield_212559.html?pfrom=article-next-story).
- 811. Energy-pedia News, Venezuela: Private partners may be considered for Tomoporo oil field development. *energy-pedia.com* (2005), (available at https://www.energy-pedia.com/news/venezuela/private-partners-may-be-considered-for-tomoporo-oil-field-

development).